

M45

Methods for Antimicrobial Dilution and Disk Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

This guideline informs clinical, public health, and research laboratories on susceptibility testing of infrequently isolated or fastidious bacteria that are not included in CLSI documents M02, M07, or M100. Antimicrobial agent selection, test interpretation, and quality control are addressed.

A guideline for global application developed through the Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute consensus process.

Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute

Setting the standard for quality in clinical laboratory testing around the world.

The Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) is a not-for-profit membership organization that brings together the varied perspectives and expertise of the worldwide laboratory community for the advancement of a common cause: to foster excellence in laboratory medicine by developing and implementing clinical laboratory standards and guidelines that help laboratories fulfill their responsibilities with efficiency, effectiveness, and global applicability.

Consensus Process

Consensus—the substantial agreement by materially affected, competent, and interested parties—is core to the development of all CLSI documents. It does not always connote unanimous agreement, but does mean that the participants in the development of a consensus document have considered and resolved all relevant objections and accept the resulting agreement.

Commenting on Documents

CLSI documents undergo periodic evaluation and modification to keep pace with advancements in technologies, procedures, methods, and protocols affecting the laboratory or health care.

CLSI's consensus process depends on experts who volunteer to serve as contributing authors and/or as participants in the reviewing and commenting process. At the end of each comment period, the committee that developed the document is obligated to review all comments, respond in writing to all substantive comments, and revise the draft document as appropriate.

Comments on published CLSI documents are equally essential, and may be submitted by anyone, at any time, on any document. All comments are addressed according to the consensus process by a committee of experts.

Appeals Process

If it is believed that an objection has not been adequately addressed, the process for appeals is documented in the CLSI Standards Development Policies and Processes.

All comments and responses submitted on draft and published documents are retained on file at CLSI and are available upon request.

Get Involved—Volunteer!

Do you use CLSI documents in your workplace? Do you see room for improvement? Would you like to get involved in the revision process? Or maybe you see a need to develop a new document for an emerging technology? CLSI wants to hear from you. We are always looking for volunteers. By donating your time and talents to improve the standards that affect your own work, you will play an active role in improving public health across the globe.

For additional information on committee participation or to submit comments, contact CLSI.

Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute 950 West Valley Road, Suite 2500 Wayne, PA 19087 USA P: 610.688.0100 F: 610.688.0700 www.clsi.org standard@clsi.org

Methods for Antimicrobial Dilution and Disk Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

Janet A. Hindler, MCLS, MT(ASCP) Sandra S. Richter, MD, D(ABMM) Kathy Bernard, MSc, ARM(CCM) Sonya Bodeis-Jones, BS Mariana Castanheira, PhD Diane M. Citron, BS, M(ASCP) Marc R. Couturier, PhD, D(ABMM) Thomas R. Fritsche, MD, PhD Romney M. Humphries, PhD, D(ABMM) James H. Jorgensen, PhD Scott B. Killian, BA Peggy Kohner, BS, MT(ASCP) Erika Matuschek, PhD Patrick McDermott, PhD Samir Patel, PhD, FCCM

Abstract

If a bacterial pathogen's susceptibility to antimicrobial agents cannot be predicted based on the identity of the organism alone, *in vitro* antimicrobial susceptibility testing of the isolated organism may be indicated. Susceptibility testing is particularly necessary in those situations in which the etiological agent belongs to a bacterial species for which resistance to commonly used antimicrobial agents has been documented, or could arise.

A variety of laboratory techniques can be used to measure the *in vitro* susceptibility of bacteria to antimicrobial agents. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute document M45—*Methods for Antimicrobial Dilution and Disk Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria* describes the standard microdilution and agar disk diffusion methods. It also includes a series of procedures designed to standardize test performance. The performance, applications, and limitations of the current CLSI-recommended methods are described.

Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI). *Methods for Antimicrobial Dilution and Disk Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria*. 3rd ed. CLSI guideline M45 (ISBN 1-56238-917-3 [Print]; ISBN 1-56238-918-1 [Electronic]). Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, 950 West Valley Road, Suite 2500, Wayne, Pennsylvania 19087 USA, 2015.

The Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute consensus process, which is the mechanism for moving a document through two or more levels of review by the health care community, is an ongoing process. Users should expect revised editions of any given document. Because rapid changes in technology may affect the procedures, methods, and protocols in a standard or guideline, users should replace outdated editions with the current editions of CLSI documents. Current editions are listed in the CLSI catalog and posted on our website at www.clsi.org. If you or your organization is not a member and would like to become one, and to request a copy of the catalog, contact us at: Telephone: 610.688.0100; Fax: 610.688.0700; E-Mail: customerservice@clsi.org; Website: www.clsi.org.



Copyright ©2015 Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute. Except as stated below, any reproduction of content from a CLSI copyrighted standard, guideline, companion product, or other material requires express written consent from CLSI. All rights reserved. Interested parties may send permission requests to permissions@clsi.org.

CLSI hereby grants permission to each individual member or purchaser to make a single reproduction of this publication for use in its laboratory procedure manual at a single site. To request permission to use this publication in any other manner, e-mail permissions@clsi.org.

Suggested Citation

CLSI. Methods for Antimicrobial Dilution and Disk Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria. 3rd ed. CLSI guideline M45. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2015.

Previous Editions:

October 2005, May 2006, August 2010

Committee Membership

Consensus Committee on Microbiology

Richard B. Thomson, Jr., PhD, D(ABMM), FAAM

Chairholder

Evanston Hospital, NorthShore

University HealthSystem

USA

John H. Rex, MD, FACP

Vice-Chairholder

AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals

Thomas R. Fritsche, MD, PhD

Marshfield Clinic

USA

Patrick R. Murray, PhD **BD** Diagnostic Systems

USA

Jean B. Patel, PhD, D(ABMM)

Centers for Disease Control and

Prevention USA

Kerry Snow, MS, MT(ASCP) FDA Center for Drug Evaluation

and Research

USA

John D. Turnidge, MD

Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care

Australia

Jeffrey L. Watts, PhD, RM(NRCM)

Zoetis, Inc. USA

Nancy L. Wengenack, PhD,

D(ABMM) Mayo Clinic USA

Barbara L. Zimmer, PhD Beckman Coulter - West

Sacramento

USA

Subcommittee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing

Jean B. Patel, PhD, D(ABMM)

Chairholder

Centers for Disease Control and

Prevention

USA

Franklin R. Cockerill III, MD

Vice-Chairholder Anaylte Health, Inc.

USA

George M. Eliopoulos, MD

Beth Israel Deaconess Medical

Center USA

Stephen G. Jenkins, PhD, D(ABMM), F(AAM)

New York Presbyterian Hospital

USA

James S. Lewis II, PharmD Oregon Health and Science

University USA

Brandi Limbago, PhD

Centers for Disease Control and

Prevention USA

David P. Nicolau, PharmD, FCCP,

FIDSA

Hartford Hospital

USA

Robin Patel, MD Mayo Clinic

USA

Mair Powell, MD, FRCP, FRCPath

MHRA

United Kingdom

Sandra S. Richter, MD, D(ABMM)

Cleveland Clinic

USA

John D. Turnidge, MD

Australian Commission on Safety

and Quality in Health Care

Australia

Melvin P. Weinstein, MD

Robert Wood Johnson University

Hospital USĀ

Barbara L. Zimmer, PhD Beckman Coulter - West

Sacramento **USA**

Working Group on Fastidious Organisms

Janet A. Hindler, MCLS, MT(ASCP) Co-Chairholder **UCLA Medical Center USA**

Sandra S. Richter, MD, D(ABMM) Co-Chairholder **Cleveland Clinic USA**

Kathy Bernard, MSc, ARM(CCM) Canadian Science Center for Human and Animal Health Canada

Sonya Bodeis-Jones, BS

FDA Center for Veterinary Medicine USA

Mariana Castanheira, PhD JMI Laboratories

USA

Diane M. Citron, BS, M(ASCP) R.M. Alden Research Laboratory USA

Marc R. Couturier, PhD, D(ABMM) ARUP Laboratories USA

Thomas R. Fritsche, MD, PhD Marshfield Clinic

USA

Romney M. Humphries, PhD, D(ABMM)

UCLA Medical Center

USA

James H. Jorgensen, PhD

University of Texas Health Science

Center USA

Scott B. Killian, BA Thermo Fisher Scientific

Peggy Kohner, BS, MT(ASCP)

Mayo Clinic USA

Erika Matuschek, PhD

ESCMID Sweden

Patrick McDermott, PhD FDA Center for Veterinary

Medicine USA

Samir Patel, PhD, FCCM Public Health Ontario Canada

Staff

Clinical and Laboratory Standards

Institute

Wayne, Pennsylvania, USA

Luann Ochs, MS

Senior Vice President - Operations

Marcy L. Hackenbrack, MCM,

M(ASCP) Project Manager

Megan L. Tertel, MA, ELS Editorial Manager

Joanne P. Christopher, MA

Editor

Alexander B. Phucas

Editor

Contents

Abstract			i
Committ	tee Mer	nbership	iii
Forewor	d		ix
Overviev	w of Ch	nanges	Xi
Chapter	1: Intro	duction	1
	1.1	Scope	1
	1.2	Background	1
	1.3	Standard Precautions	
	1.4 2. I. 4:	Terminology	
		eations for Performing Susceptibility Tests	3
		nods for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or bus Bacteria	7
	3.1	Selection of Antimicrobial Agents	
	3.2	Dilution Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or	
,	2.2	Fastidious Bacteria	8
	3.3	Antimicrobial Disk Diffusion Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria	8
3	3.4	Detection of Resistance to Some β -Lactams by a Direct β -Lactamase Test	
3	3.5	Therapy-Related Comments	9
•	_	ity System Essentials for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently I or Fastidious Bacteria	11
2	4.1	Quality Control	11
2	4.2	Minimum Laboratory Requirements for Testing Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria	11
Informat	ion and	I Interpretive Criteria for Susceptibility Testing	12
		ophia spp. and Granulicatella spp. (Formerly Known as Nutritionally Deficient Variant Streptococci)	12
Table 2.	Aeroco	occus spp	14
Table 3.	Aerom	onas spp. (Includes Members of Aeromonas caviae Complex, Aeromonas nplex, and Aeromonas veronii Complex)	
		as spp. (Not Bacillus anthracis) and Related Genera	
		olobacter jejuni/coli	
		ebacterium spp. (Including Corynebacterium diphtheriae) and Related	
		nera	24
Table 7.	Erysipe	elothrix rhusiopathiae	28
Table 8.	Gemel	<i>la</i> spp	30
		K Group: Aggregatibacter spp., Cardiobacterium spp., Eikenella corrodens, and	
		obacter pylori	
Table 11	. Lacto	bacillus spp.	38

Contents (Continued)

Table 12. Lactococcus spp.	40
Table 13. Leuconostoc spp	42
Table 14. Listeria monocytogenes	44
Table 15. Micrococcus spp.	46
Table 16. Moraxella catarrhalis	48
Table 17. Pasteurella spp.	50
Table 18. Pediococcus spp	52
Table 19. Rothia mucilaginosa	54
Table 20. Vibrio spp. (Including Vibrio cholerae)	56
Table 21. Potential Bacterial Agents of Bioterrorism: <i>Bacillus anthracis, Yersinia pestis,</i> Burkholderia mallei, Burkholderia pseudomallei, Francisella tularensis, and Brucella spp	60
Table 22. Summary of Testing Conditions and Quality Control Recommendations for Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria	64
Table 23A. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Nonfastidious Organisms (Unsupplemented Cation-Adjusted Mueller-Hinton Broth)	66
Table 23B. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Broth Microdilution Methods (Cation-Adjusted Mueller-Hinton Broth With Lysed Horse Blood [2.5% to 5% v/v])	67
Table 23C. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for <i>Campylobacter jejuni</i> (Broth Microdilution Method) (Cation-Adjusted Mueller-Hinton Broth With Lysed Horse Blood [2.5% to 5% v/v])	68
Table 23D. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for <i>Helicobacter pylori</i> (Agar Dilution Methods) (Mueller-Hinton Agar With Aged [≥2-Week-Old] Sheep Blood)	68
Table 23E. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Broth Microdilution Method (Cation-Adjusted Mueller-Hinton Broth + 2% Defined Growth Supplement)	68
Table 23F. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Broth Microdilution Methods (Brucella Broth Without Supplements Adjusted to pH 7.1 ± 0.1)	69
Table 24A. Disk Diffusion: Quality Control Ranges for Nonfastidious Organisms (Unsupplemented Mueller-Hinton Medium)	70
Table 24B. Disk Diffusion: Quality Control Ranges for Fastidious Organisms (Mueller-Hinton Medium With 5% Sheep Blood)	71
Glossary I (Part 1). β-Lactams: Class and Subclass Designation and Generic Name	72
Glossary I (Part 2). Non–β-Lactams: Class and Subclass Designation and Generic Name	74
Glossary II. Abbreviations/Routes of Administration/Drug Class for Antimicrobial Agents Listed in CLSI Document M100-S25	76
Glossary III. List of Identical Abbreviations Used for More Than One Antimicrobial Agent in US Diagnostic Products	79
Chapter 5: Conclusion	80
Chapter 6: Supplemental Information	80
D.C.	0.1

Contents (Continued)

Additional Resources	85
The Quality Management System Approach	96
Related CLSI Reference Materials	97

Foreword

This document provides guidance to clinical or public health microbiology laboratories regarding the performance of standardized susceptibility testing, when needed, for infrequently isolated or fastidious bacteria that are not currently included in CLSI documents M02, 1 M07, 2 or M100.3 Some of the organisms included are aerobic gram-negative bacilli that are not members of the family Enterobacteriaceae but may be tested by the standard CLSI broth microdilution or disk diffusion methods in the same manner as the much more common Enterobacteriaceae isolates. Some aerobic gram-positive cocci and bacilli that are encountered periodically by clinical laboratories can also be tested reliably by the standard CLSI minimal inhibitory concentration (MIC) or disk diffusion test methods in a manner analogous to Staphylococcus or Enterococcus spp. In addition, several genera of fastidious gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria can be tested in the same manner as the streptococci, using blood-supplemented Mueller-Hinton media. For the purpose of this document, the term "fastidious" is used to describe bacteria that require media supplemented with blood or blood components and that possibly need an atmosphere other than ambient air (eg. 5% CO₂) for acceptable growth. Because the standard CLSI media, reagents, and procedures can be used to test the organisms included in this guideline, the QC procedures, strains, and acceptable zone diameter and MIC limits that have been established through previous rigorous studies can also be applied. The working group used a thorough search of the published literature in conjunction with the clinical expertise of its members to apply or adapt interpretive criteria from CLSI document M100³ to the interpretation of tests for organisms in this document. Users of the guideline should be aware that the very extensive microbiological, clinical, and pharmacodynamic databases normally used for setting breakpoints by CLSI do not exist for the collection of "orphan" organisms described in this document.

It is important for users of M45 to recognize that commercial susceptibility testing devices are not addressed in this guideline. The methods described herein are generic reference procedures that can be used for routine susceptibility testing by clinical laboratories, or that can be used by clinical laboratories to evaluate commercial devices for possible routine use. Results generated by reference methods, such as those contained in CLSI documents, may be used by regulatory authorities to evaluate the performance of commercial systems as part of the approval process. Clearance by a regulatory authority indicates that the commercial susceptibility testing device provides susceptibility results that are substantially equivalent to results generated using the reference methods for the organisms and antimicrobial agents described in the manufacturer's approved package insert. Some laboratories could find that a commercial dilution, antibiotic gradient, colorimetric, turbidimetric, fluorometric, or other method is suitable for selective or routine use.

Overview of Changes

The changes in this document supersede the information presented in the previous edition of M45. This list includes "major" changes that appear for the first time in this edition of M45, or that were modified since publication of M45-A2. Other minor or editorial changes that were made to the general formatting are not listed here. Revisions to the document include:

Subchapter 1.2, Background (Section 2 in M45-A2)

Deleted *Plesiomonas* spp. due to reclassification as a member of *Enterobacteriaceae* (addressed in CLSI document M100³).

Modified discussion of potential bacterial agents of bioterrorism.

Resistance Mechanisms in Gram-Positive Rods (Section 2.1 in M45-A2)

Deleted section and relocated pertinent information to respective table.

Resistance in Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Gram-Positive Cocci (Section 2.2 in M45-A2)

Deleted section and relocated pertinent information to respective table.

Infrequently Isolated Nonfastidious Gram-Negative Rods (Section 2.3 in M45-A2)

Deleted section and relocated pertinent information to respective table.

Fastidious Gram-Negative Rods (Section 2.4 in M45-A2)

Deleted section and relocated pertinent information to respective table.

Moraxella catarrhalis (Section 2.5 in M45-A2)

Deleted section and relocated pertinent information to respective table.

Potential Bacterial Agents of Bioterrorism (Section 2.6 in M45-A2)

Deleted section and relocated pertinent information to respective table.

Table 1. Abiotrophia spp. and Granulicatella spp. (Formerly Known as Nutritionally Deficient or Nutritionally Variant Streptococci)

Added comment regarding combination therapy.

Table 2. Aerococcus spp.

Added new table.

Table 3. Aeromonas spp. (Includes Members of Aeromonas caviae Complex, Aeromonas hydrophila Complex, and Aeromonas veronii Complex)

Deleted *Plesiomonas* spp. due to reclassification as member of *Enterobacteriaceae* (addressed in CLSI document M100³).

Added *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* ATCC® 27583 as recommended QC strain for carbapenems.

Deleted zone diameter and MIC interpretive criteria for amoxicillin-clavulanate, ampicillin-sulbactam, and cefazolin.

Deleted amoxicillin-clavulanate as an agent to consider for primary testing.

Revised zone diameter and MIC interpretive criteria for cefepime.

Added dosing regimen for cefepime.

Added zone diameter and MIC interpretive criteria for doripenem.

Revised zone diameter and MIC interpretive criteria for ertapenem, imipenem, and meropenem.

Added dosing regimen for ertapenem, imipenem, meropenem, and doripenem.

Added a note about ciprofloxacin treatment failures.

Table 4. Bacillus spp. (not Bacillus anthracis) and Related Genera

Expanded list of related genera for which this table and interpretive criteria apply to include *Brevibacillus*, *Cohnella*, *Lysinibacillus*, *Paenibacillus*, *Solibacillus*, and *Sporolactobacillus*.

Added MIC interpretive criteria for meropenem.

Table 5. Campylobacter jejuni/coli

Modified disk diffusion incubation conditions to 42°C for 24 hours; eliminated 36 to 37°C for 48 hours option.

Added tetracycline to the list of agents to consider for primary testing.

Added susceptible and intermediate and revised resistant disk diffusion interpretive criteria for erythromycin and ciprofloxacin.

Added susceptible, intermediate, and resistant disk diffusion interpretive criteria for tetracycline.

Added a comment regarding susceptibility of doxycycline based on tetracycline results.

Revised description of Derivation of Interpretive Criteria.

Table 6. Corynebacterium spp. (Including Corynebacterium diphtheriae) and Related Coryneform Genera

Expanded list of coryneform genera for which this table and interpretive criteria apply to include *Arthrobacter*, *Cellulosimicrobium*, and *Trueperella*.

Added comments that describe antimicrobial susceptibility data available for less common species of coryneforms and related organisms.

Revised susceptible and intermediate interpretive MIC criteria for penicillin.

Removed meningitis comment.

Revised MIC interpretive criteria for meropenem.

Deleted MIC interpretive criteria for imipenem.

Table 8. Gemella spp.

Added new table.

Table 9. HACEK Group: Aggregatibacter spp., Cardiobacterium spp., Eikenella corrodens, and Kingella spp.

Revised broth recommended for testing to include *Haemophilus* Test Medium and Brucella broth as alternatives for some species.

Table 10. Helicobacter pylori

Added note indicating that determination of metronidazole resistance under these testing conditions is not recommended because it does not reliably predict treatment failure.

Added note further emphasizing need for the use of aged blood in agar dilution testing.

Table 11. Lactobacillus spp.

Expanded comment indicating species that require anaerobic incubation.

Expanded comment describing species that are intrinsically vancomycin resistant and those that are vancomycin susceptible.

Deleted gentamicin interpretive criteria.

Modified comment regarding combination therapy.

Added meropenem interpretive criteria.

Added note indicating the relationship of meropenem and imipenem MICs.

Table 12. Lactococcus spp.

Added new table.

Table 13. Leuconostoc spp.

Deleted gentamicin interpretive criteria.

Modified comment regarding combination therapy.

Table 14. Listeria monocytogenes

Added meropenem interpretive criteria.

Revised trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole interpretive criteria to include susceptible only.

Table 15. Micrococcus spp.

Added new table.

Table 16. Moraxella catarrhalis

Deleted interpretive criteria for cefaclor.

Table 18. Pediococcus spp.

Deleted gentamicin interpretive criteria.

Modified comment regarding combination therapy.

Table 19. Rothia mucilaginosa

Added new table.

Table 20. Vibrio spp. (Including Vibrio cholerae)

Added P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27853 as recommended QC organism for carbapenems.

Added doxycycline as an agent to consider for primary testing.

Revised zone diameter and MIC interpretive criteria for cefepime.

Added dosing regimen for cefepime.

Revised zone diameter and MIC interpretive criteria for imipenem and meropenem.

Added dosing regimen for imipenem and meropenem.

Expanded comments for testing/reporting tetracyclines (including doxycycline) on *Vibrio* spp. other than *V. cholerae*.

Table 22. Summary of Testing Conditions and Quality Control Recommendations for Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

Deleted *Plesiomonas shigelloides* (*Plesiomonas* spp. now included with *Enterobacteriaceae* in CLSI document M100³).

Added Aerococcus spp., Gemella spp., Lactococcus spp., Micrococcus spp., and Rothia mucilaginosa.

Added *P. aeruginosa* ATCC[®] 27583 as a recommended QC strain for carbapenems when testing *Aeromonas hydrophila* complex and *Vibrio* spp. (including *V. cholerae*).

Revised temperature and incubation time for disk diffusion testing of Campylobacter jejuni/coli.

Glossary I (Part 1). β -Lactams: Class and Subclass Designation and Generic Name Updated the footnotes.

Updated to include newer antimicrobial agents considered by the CLSI Subcommittee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing, not all of which are currently referenced in M45.

These newer agents are:

- Aztreonam-avibactam
- Ceftaroline-avibactam
- Ceftazidime-avibactam
- Ceftolozane-tazobactam
- Biapenem

Glossary I (Part 2). Non–β-Lactams: Class and Subclass Designation and Generic Name Deleted trospectinomycin.

Updated to include newer antimicrobial agents considered by the CLSI Subcommittee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing, not all of which are currently referenced in M45.

These newer agents are:

- Besifloxacin
- Eravacycline
- Fidaxomicin
- Finafloxacin
- Fusidic acid
- Nitazoxanide
- Pefloxacin
- Plazomicin
- Ramoplanin

- Solithromycin
- Surtomycin
- Tedizolid
- Telithromycin
- Tinidazole
- Tizoxanide
- Ulifloxacin (prulifloxacin)

Glossary II. Abbreviations/Routes of Administration/Drug Class for Antimicrobial Agents Listed in CLSI document M100-S25³

Deleted trospectinomycin.

Updated to include newer antimicrobial agents considered by the CLSI Subcommittee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing, not all of which are currently referenced in M45.

These newer agents are:

- Aztreonam-avibactam
- Besifloxacin
- Biapenem
- Ceftaroline-avibactam
- Ceftazidime-avibactam
- Ceftolozane-tazobactam
- Eravacycline
- Fidaxomicin
- Finafloxacin
- Fusidic acid
- Metronidazole
- Nitazoxanide
- Omadacycline
- Pefloxacin
- Plazomicin
- Ramoplanin
- Solithromycin
- Surtomycin
- Tedizolid
- Tinoxanide
- Tinidazole
- Ulifloxacin (prulifloxacin)

Glossary III. List of Identical Abbreviations Used for More Than One Antimicrobial Agent in US Diagnostic Products

Added table for consistency with the current edition of CLSI document M100.3

NOTE 1: Mandates are occasionally allowed in CLSI guidelines, in cases in which the working group feels strongly that a particular action is either required or prohibited, or when a guideline addresses provisions based on regulations. In Subchapter 1.2.1, the use of the term "must" was evaluated by the working group and deemed appropriate because the use is based on a requirement.

NOTE 2: The findings and conclusions in this document are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the organizations they represent.

Key Words

Agar dilution, antimicrobial agent, antimicrobial susceptibility, antimicrobial susceptibility testing, broth dilution, broth microdilution, disk diffusion, minimal inhibitory concentration, susceptibility testing

Subcommittee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing Mission Statement

The Subcommittee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing is composed of representatives from the professions, government, and industry, including microbiology laboratories, government agencies, health care providers and educators, and pharmaceutical and diagnostic microbiology industries. Using the CLSI voluntary consensus process, the subcommittee develops standards that promote accurate antimicrobial susceptibility testing and appropriate reporting.

The mission of the Subcommittee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing is to:

- Develop standard reference methods for antimicrobial susceptibility tests.
- Provide quality control parameters for standard test methods.
- Establish interpretive criteria for the results of standard antimicrobial susceptibility tests.
- Provide suggestions for testing and reporting strategies that are clinically relevant and cost-effective.
- Continually refine standards and optimize detection of emerging resistance mechanisms through development of new or revised methods, interpretive criteria, and quality control parameters.
- Educate users through multimedia communication of standards and guidelines.
- Foster a dialogue with users of these methods and those who apply them.

The ultimate purpose of the subcommittee's mission is to provide useful information to enable laboratories to assist the clinician in the selection of appropriate antimicrobial therapy for patient care. The standards and guidelines are meant to be comprehensive and to include all antimicrobial agents for which the data meet established CLSI guidelines. The values that guide this mission are quality, accuracy, fairness, timeliness, teamwork, consensus, and trust.

Methods for Antimicrobial Dilution and Disk Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

Chapter 1: Introduction

This chapter includes:

- Document scope and applicable exclusions
- Background information pertinent to the document content
- Standard precautions information
- "Note on Terminology" that highlights particular use and/or variation in use of terms and or/definitions
- Terms and definitions used in the document
- Abbreviations and acronyms used in the document

1.1 Scope

CLSI documents M02,¹ M07,² and M100³ describe standardized methods and interpretive criteria for antimicrobial susceptibility testing of common aerobic bacteria, including some fastidious organisms. However, a number of less frequently encountered or fastidious bacteria are not addressed in those CLSI documents despite their potential to cause serious infections. M45 addresses these latter organisms with the goal of providing recommendations for clinical microbiology laboratories on how and when to determine the susceptibility of these diverse organisms. This document also provides guidance for public health laboratory testing of bacteria potentially associated with bioterrorism.

This edition of M45 includes taxonomic updates and several new tables to address organisms more likely to be identified in laboratories using sequencing or matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry for the identification of bacteria. The intent of this revision is to assist laboratories in determining an approach for testing that is relevant to their individual practice settings.

The methods provided may be used in clinical, public health, and research laboratories.

This guideline does not address commercial susceptibility testing devices.

1.2 Background

Organisms that previously lacked defined methods for susceptibility testing and interpretive criteria included various coryneform bacteria, *Bacillus* spp. (other than *Bacillus anthracis*), *Abiotrophia* spp., *Granulicatella* spp., several genera of gram-positive bacteria with intrinsic glycopeptide resistance (eg, *Erysipelothrix* spp., *Leuconostoc* spp., and *Pediococcus* spp.), as well as several species of fastidious gramnegative bacteria (eg, HACEK group organisms and *Pasteurella* spp.). In addition, more detailed guidance for test performance and interpretation was needed, especially breakpoints for *Listeria* spp., *Aeromonas* spp., *Vibrio* spp., *Moraxella catarrhalis*, and *Campylobacter* spp. The lack of test methods or interpretive criteria made it difficult to assess the frequency of acquired resistance in these less frequently isolated or fastidious organisms and discouraged the testing of individual patient isolates by clinical laboratories.

However, concerns had been raised that resistance exists in some of these organisms, and that laboratories should be prepared to test them when appropriate. Subsequently, methods previously described in CLSI document M100³ for testing *Helicobacter pylori*, *Vibrio cholerae*, and potential bacterial agents of bioterrorism were relocated to M45. Recently, it was determined that methods for testing *Aerococcus* spp., *Gemella* spp., *Lactococcus* spp., *Micrococcus* spp. and *Rothia mucilaginosa* were needed and these were added to M45.

Because infections due to organisms addressed in M45 occur less frequently than many of the organisms presently covered in CLSI documents M02,¹ M07,² and M100,³ and because many of the antimicrobial agents of interest have been marketed for a number of years, it is not reasonable to expect the intensive CLSI document M23⁶–specified studies to be conducted on this special group of organisms. Instead, the goal of this document is to recommend test conditions and interpretive criteria based on a careful review of published microbiological data (distributions of minimal inhibitory concentrations [MICs]), limited animal model studies, the extant medical literature regarding therapy for these organisms, and, in a few instances, a review of existing pharmacokinetic data on the drugs of interest. In some cases, limited *in vitro* studies were performed.

1.2.1 Potential Bacterial Agents of Bioterrorism

Potential bacterial agents of bioterrorism are included in M45 and should be forwarded to appropriate reference or public health laboratories for identification, confirmation, and possible susceptibility testing. The procedures included in this document are intended for use by those reference or public health laboratories. All of the bacterial species identified by the Select Agent Regulations⁷ could pose a severe threat to public health and safety. Entities that possess, use, or transfer these select agents must be registered with the US Departments of Health and Human Services and Agriculture. Clinical laboratories that are not registered should transfer these agents to a registered reference or public health laboratory in accordance with the Select Agent Regulations. Laboratories outside the United States should check local public health requirements for handling and reporting of potential bacterial agents of bioterrorism. In Canada, such agents fall under the Human Pathogens and Toxins Act (http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/lab-bio/regul/hpta-lapht-eng.php). Suspect isolates should be forwarded to the National Microbiology Laboratory in Winnipeg (BADD.NML@phac-aspc.gc.ca) or a member of the Canadian Laboratory Response Network for antimicrobial susceptibility testing.

1.2.2 The Development of Interpretive Criteria or Breakpoints

In order to establish MIC interpretive criteria or breakpoints for new antimicrobial agents, modify existing breakpoints, or establish breakpoints for organisms that have not previously existed in CLSI documents M02¹ and M07,² the Subcommittee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing used an intensive analysis of MIC ranges of a particular drug with isolates that lack known resistance mechanisms, as well as with isolates that contain known resistance mechanisms that affect the activity of the particular drug class. In addition, clinical and bacteriological response data collected during large clinical trials of new agents, as well as pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic simulations, are considered. The process of integrating these types of data is described in detail in CLSI document M23.⁶ Notably, however, when establishing or reestablishing breakpoints for older drugs or for organisms that have previously lacked breakpoints, large prospectively collected clinical data are often not available. This guideline was developed to assist clinical microbiology laboratories in developing a strategy for susceptibility testing of infrequently encountered or fastidious organisms when circumstances indicate that testing of individual isolates would be helpful for clinical management, or for surveys of resistance for public health or research purposes. The testing methods and interpretive breakpoints included in this guideline were proposed based on an exhaustive search of the medical literature and the experiences of the working group members. In many cases, breakpoints were adapted from those for other, related organisms with approved CLSI breakpoints (see CLSI document M100³) because of the similarities between MIC distributions and types of infections that the organisms caused. The derivation of the breakpoint is noted in the table for each organism. As stated,

the large databases requested in CLSI document M23⁶ have not been available for assessment with the "orphan" organisms included in this guideline.

1.3 Standard Precautions

Because it is often impossible to know what isolates or specimens might be infectious, all patient and laboratory specimens are treated as infectious and handled according to "standard precautions." Standard precautions are guidelines that combine the major features of "universal precautions and body substance isolation" practices. Standard precautions cover the transmission of all known infectious agents and thus are more comprehensive than universal precautions, which are intended to apply only to transmission of bloodborne pathogens. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention addresses this topic in published guidelines that address the daily operations of diagnostic medicine in humans and animals while encouraging a culture of safety in the laboratory. For specific precautions for preventing the laboratory transmission of all known infectious agents from laboratory instruments and materials and for recommendations for the management of exposure to all known infectious diseases, refer to CLSI document M29.9

1.4 Terminology

1.4.1 A Note on Terminology

CLSI, as a global leader in standardization, is firmly committed to achieving global harmonization wherever possible. Harmonization is a process of recognizing, understanding, and explaining differences while taking steps to achieve worldwide uniformity. CLSI recognizes that medical conventions in the global metrological community have evolved differently in the United States, Europe, and elsewhere; that these differences are reflected in CLSI, International Organization for Standardization, and European Committee for Standardization (CEN) documents; and that legally required use of terms, regional usage, and different consensus timelines are all important considerations in the harmonization process. In light of this, CLSI's consensus process focuses on harmonization of terms to facilitate the global application of standards and guidelines.

1.4.2 Definitions

antimicrobial susceptibility test interpretive category – a classification based on an *in vitro* response of an organism to an antimicrobial agent at levels corresponding to blood or tissue levels attainable with usually prescribed doses of that agent.

- 1) susceptible (S) a category that implies that isolates are inhibited by the usually achievable concentrations of antimicrobial agent when the dosage recommended to treat the site of infection is used.
- 2) intermediate (I) a category that includes isolates with antimicrobial agent minimal inhibitory concentrations (MICs) that approach usually attainable blood and tissue levels and for which response rates may be lower than for susceptible isolates; **NOTE:** The intermediate category implies clinical efficacy in body sites where the drugs are physiologically concentrated (eg, quinolones and β-lactams in urine) or when a higher than normal dosage of a drug can be used (eg, β-lactams). This category also includes a buffer zone, which should prevent small, uncontrolled, technical factors from causing major discrepancies in interpretations, especially for drugs with narrow pharmacotoxicity margins.
- 3) resistant (R) a category that implies that isolates are not inhibited by the usually achievable concentrations of the agent with normal dosage schedules and/or that demonstrate zone diameters that fall in the range in which specific microbial resistance mechanisms (eg, β -lactamases) are likely, and clinical efficacy of the agent against the isolate has not been reliably shown in treatment studies.

4) nonsusceptible (NS) – a category used for isolates for which only a susceptible interpretive criterion has been designated because of the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains. Isolates for which the antimicrobial agent MICs are above or zone diameters below the value indicated for the susceptible breakpoint should be reported as nonsusceptible; NOTE 1: An isolate that is interpreted as nonsusceptible does not necessarily mean that the isolate has a resistance mechanism. It is possible that isolates with MICs above the susceptible breakpoint that lack resistance mechanisms may be encountered within the wild-type distribution subsequent to the time the susceptible-only breakpoint is set; NOTE 2: For strains yielding results in the "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed.

minimal inhibitory concentration (MIC) – the lowest concentration of an antimicrobial agent that prevents visible growth of a microorganism in an agar or broth dilution susceptibility test.

quality control (QC) – the operational techniques and activities that are used to fulfill requirements for quality; **NOTE 1:** In health care testing, the set of procedures designed to monitor the test method and the results to ensure test system performance; **NOTE 2:** QC includes testing control materials, charting the results and analyzing them to identify sources of error, and evaluating and documenting any remedial action taken as a result of this analysis.

1.4.3 Abbreviations and Acronyms

ATCC®a American Type Culture Collection

BAP blood agar plate

BMHA Mueller-Hinton agar with 5% sheep blood

BSL-2 Biosafety Level 2 BSL-3 Biosafety Level 3

CAMHB cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth

CAMHB-LHB cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood

CDC Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

CFU colony-forming unit(s)
CSF cerebrospinal fluid

HTM Haemophilus Test Medium

I intermediate
LHB lysed horse blood
MHA Mueller-Hinton agar

MIC minimal inhibitory concentration

QC quality control resistant

RNA ribonucleic acid

rRNA ribosomal ribonucleic acid

S susceptible

^a ATCC[®] is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Chapter 2: Indications for Performing Susceptibility Tests

This chapter includes:

• An overview of indications for performing susceptibility testing

Susceptibility testing is indicated when therapy is warranted for an infection caused by an organism for which the susceptibility profile cannot be reliably predicted. Susceptibility tests are most often indicated when the causative organism is thought to belong to a species capable of exhibiting resistance to commonly used antimicrobial agents. Certain organisms included in this guideline comprise part of the normal microbiota of human skin and mucous membranes (eg, Aerococcus spp., Corynebacterium spp., Abiotrophia spp., Granulicatella spp., Lactobacillus spp., Micrococcus spp., Pediococcus spp., Leuconostoc spp.) or represent environmental organisms (Bacillus spp.). Susceptibility testing of these organisms should not be performed on isolates from nonsterile or superficial sources. The need for susceptibility testing of Aeromonas spp. and Vibrio spp. isolates recovered from feces is controversial.

Generally, testing of the organisms included in this document should be limited to isolates recovered from normally sterile sites (eg, blood, CSF, joint or bone specimens, prosthetic devices, or long-term indwelling catheters), serious wound infections (*Aeromonas* spp. and *Vibrio* spp.), and refractory or persistent diarrhea due to *Campylobacter jejuni/coli* or gastritis due to *H. pylori*. When the nature of the infection is not clear and the specimen contains mixed growth of normal flora in which the organisms probably bear little relationship to the infectious process, susceptibility tests are often unnecessary, and the results may be misleading. Many times, therapy of individual patients infected with the organisms included in this guideline will be empiric, based on the fact that a genus or species is very likely susceptible to a highly effective drug such that susceptibility testing would not be required. Consultation with an infectious disease—trained physician is recommended for assistance in determining the need for testing and the interpretation of results.

This page is intentionally left blank.

Chapter 3: Methods for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

This chapter includes:

- Recommendations for selection of antimicrobial agents
- Methods for dilution antimicrobial susceptibility testing
- Methods for disk diffusion antimicrobial susceptibility testing
- Information on detection of resistance to some β-lactams by a direct β-lactamase test
- Therapy-related comments

This document uses the standard broth microdilution and agar dilution techniques (*H. pylori* only). Both techniques are taken from CLSI document M07² and based largely on information gathered from the International Collaborative Study on Antibiotic Sensitivity Testing. Although the broth microdilution method is primarily a standard reference method, it may be sufficiently practical to warrant its use in both clinical and research laboratories. The details of performing the broth microdilution procedure are not repeated in this document. Readers should refer to CLSI document M07² for procedural details. However, key elements of the recommended methods are highlighted in each organism table for easy reference.

3.1 Selection of Antimicrobial Agents

To make routine susceptibility testing relevant and practical, the number of antimicrobial agents tested should be limited. In each organism table in this document, the consensus primary antimicrobial agents for testing are highlighted in a box labeled "Agents to Consider for Primary Testing." Interpretive criteria are provided for the primary agents and several potentially useful alternatives for each organism (see Tables 1 to 21). This presentation does not imply that testing of every agent in each table should be undertaken. In consultation with the clinicians caring for the patient, a priority list of critical drugs for a specific patient's isolate can be developed. It is inappropriate to report some agents on isolates from specific body sites because of poor delivery of those agents to the sites.

Agents that should not be reported on isolates from CSF include:

- Agents administered by oral route only
- First- and second-generation cephalosporins (except cefuroxime parenteral) and cephamycins
- Clindamycin
- Macrolides
- Tetracyclines
- Fluoroquinolones

Agents that should not be reported on isolates from urine specimens include:

- Chloramphenicol
- Clindamycin
- Ervthromycin

Agents that should not be reported on isolates from respiratory specimens include:

Daptomycin

For a comprehensive review of antimicrobial agent classes, including those in this document, refer to CLSI document M07.²

3.2 Dilution Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

3.2.1 Broth Microdilution Procedure

The broth microdilution procedure using cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth (CAMHB), CAMHB supplemented with lysed horse blood (CAMHB-LHB) (2.5% to 5% v/v) or defined growth supplement, *Haemophilus* Test Medium (HTM) or Brucella broth are used for the various fastidious organisms, as indicated in the individual tables and described in detail in CLSI document M07.² Users should consult CLSI document M07² for the details of medium preparation, drug dilutions, inoculum preparation, incubation, and reading of MIC end points.

3.2.2 Agar Dilution Procedure

The agar dilution procedure is recommended only for testing *H. pylori*.

3.2.3 Interpretive Categories

In addition to the MICs generated with one or more antimicrobial agents on a particular isolate, an interpretive category of susceptible, intermediate, resistant, or nonsusceptible can be assigned based on the tables in M45. Definitions of those categories are found in CLSI document M07² and in Subchapter 1.4.2.

3.3 Antimicrobial Disk Diffusion Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

In many clinical microbiology laboratories, the agar disk diffusion method is used for testing common, rapidly growing bacterial pathogens and sometimes for fastidious species. In laboratories that routinely perform dilution testing or use an automated susceptibility testing device, the disk diffusion test may represent a convenient method for testing the infrequently isolated organisms described in this guideline. The standardized disk diffusion testing method recommended by the CLSI Subcommittee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing is described in CLSI document M02.¹

Disk diffusion testing interpretive criteria are provided, where possible. It is best suited to testing the rapidly growing pathogens (including *Aeromonas* spp. and *Vibrio* spp.) and modified for testing some fastidious organisms, such as *C. jejuni/coli, M. catarrhalis,* and *Pasteurella* spp. Adequate studies have not been conducted to recommend reproducible disk diffusion breakpoints for many of the organisms in this guideline. For those organisms, only the broth microdilution test or agar dilution (*H. pylori*) should be performed.

The preparation of Mueller-Hinton agar (MHA) including supplementation with 5% defibrinated sheep blood for fastidious organisms is described in CLSI document M02.1

3.4 Detection of Resistance to Some β-Lactams by a Direct β-Lactamase Test

Testing for β -lactamase activity using a chromogenic, cephalosporin-based method such as nitrocefin may yield clinically relevant information earlier than the results of an MIC test. A positive β -lactamase test result predicts resistance to penicillin, ampicillin, and amoxicillin among *Aggregatibacter* spp., *Cardiobacterium hominis*, *Eikenella corrodens*, *Haemophilus* spp., *Kingella* spp., *M. catarrhalis*, and *Pasteurella* spp.

A negative β -lactamase test result does not rule out resistance due to other mechanisms. β -lactamase testing should only be performed on the organisms listed above.

3.5 Therapy-Related Comments

Some of the table comments relate to therapy concerns. These are denoted with an $\mathbf{R}\mathbf{x}$ symbol. It may be appropriate to include some of these comments (or modifications thereof) on the patient report. An example would be inclusion of a comment indicating that "Rifampin should not be used alone for antimicrobial therapy."

This page is intentionally left blank.

Chapter 4: Quality System Essentials for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing of Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

This chapter includes:

- Overview of QC for antimicrobial susceptibility testing for infrequently isolated or fastidious bacteria
- Minimum laboratory requirements for testing infrequently isolated or fastidious bacteria

4.1 Quality Control

An effective QC program is designed to monitor the accuracy of a susceptibility test procedure, the performance of reagents and equipment, and the performance of persons who conduct the tests. These goals are best realized with the use of standard reference strains selected for their genetic stability and for their usefulness in the particular method. A detailed approach to performance of routine QC testing and maintenance of QC strains is outlined in CLSI documents M02¹ and M07.² The most current editions of those documents should be consulted for the recommended QC procedures. Rather than attempting to identify numerous new QC reference strains that correspond to the many genera and species included in this guideline, the standard control strains listed in CLSI documents M02,¹ M07,² and M100³ are applicable to QC of the media, antimicrobial agents, and procedures recommended in M45. For that reason, an abbreviated list of acceptable limits of MICs and zone diameters was extracted from CLSI document M100³ for inclusion in Tables 23A, 23B, 23E, 23F, 24A, and 24B of M45. Other control values may be extracted from CLSI document M100,³ if needed, to provide on-scale MICs for individual test panels. For *Campylobacter* spp. and *H. pylori*, QC strains representing these species were identified and added to Tables 23C and 23D, respectively.

4.2 Minimum Laboratory Requirements for Testing Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

Most MIC and disk diffusion tests described in M45 should be performed only in select situations by qualified laboratorians experienced with the recommended procedures. Criteria that can be used to determine qualifications include:

- Performs antimicrobial susceptibility testing at least once per week using a CLSI broth microdilution reference method, or a US Food and Drug Administration—cleared commercial method or other approved methods that may be used by laboratories outside the United States with visual interpretations of MICs, and that may be adapted and validated for the testing conditions described in this guideline
- Performs antimicrobial susceptibility testing at least once per week using a CLSI disk diffusion reference method
 - If Aeromonas spp., Vibrio spp., C. jejuni/coli, M. catarrhalis, or Pasteurella spp. will be tested by disk diffusion
- Possesses the most current editions of CLSI documents (ie, M02, 1 M07, 2 and M1003)
- Is part of a clinical microbiology laboratory directed by a doctoral-level clinical microbiologist, infectious diseases physician, or pathologist with expertise in antimicrobial susceptibility testing
- Possesses appropriate biosafety facilities and legal authority to work with potential agents of bioterrorism, if these organisms are being tested

Information and Interpretive Criteria for Susceptibility Testing

Table 1. Abiotrophia spp. and Granulicatella spp. (Formerly Known as Nutritionally Deficient or Nutritionally Variant Streptococci)

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v) and 0.001% (ie, 10

µg/mL) pyridoxal hydrochloride

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5

McFarland standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Cefotaxime or ceftriaxone Penicillin Vancomycin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: very fastidious; requires cysteine or pyridoxal for growth. Some strains may grow marginally on enriched chocolate agar or anaerobe agar formulations supplemented with added cysteine; 5% CO₂; 20 to 24 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		In	MIC (μg/mL) terpretive Crit		
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	S I		Comments
PENICILLINS				•	(3) Combined therapy with a penicillin (or vancomycin) and gentamicin is recommended for endocarditis.
	Penicillin	≤0.12	0.25–2	≥4	
	Ampicillin	≤0.25	0.5–4	≥8	
CEPHEMS					
	Cefepime	≤1	2	≥4	
	Cefotaxime	≤1	2	≥4	
	Ceftriaxone	≤1	2	≥4	
CARBAPENEMS					
	Imipenem	≤0.5	1	≥2	
	Meropenem	≤0.5	1	≥2	
GLYCOPEPTIDE	:S				
	Vancomycin	≤1	-	-	See comments (2) and (3).
MACROLIDES					
	Erythromycin	≤0.25	0.5	≥1	

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Table 1. (Continued)

Antimicrobial			N Inter	IIC (μg/m pretive C	L) riteria	
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S		ı	R	Comments
FLUOROQUINOL						
	Ciprofloxacin	≤1		2	≥4	
	Levofloxacin	≤2		4	≥8	
PHENICOLS						
	Chloramphenicol	≤4		_	≥8	
LINCOSAMIDES		•				
	Clindamycin	≤0.25		0.5	≥1	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Abiotrophia spp. and Granulicatella spp. may demonstrate diminished susceptibility to penicillin, resulting in greater difficulty in treatment of patients with endocarditis. Fluoroguinolone resistance has been reported in an isolate from an immunosuppressed patient.^{11,12}

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

For isolates from respiratory sources or wounds, testing is usually not necessary. Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue, implanted prosthetic devices) may be warranted, especially in immunodeficient patients.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria are adapted from those for viridans group *Streptococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ Key citations used in derivation of interpretive breakpoints are referenced.^{13,14}

Testing Notes:

Many laboratories cannot readily distinguish Abiotrophia spp. from Granulicatella spp. or determine species-level identification. The requirement for cysteine or pyridoxal in the medium or satellite growth is characteristic for both Abiotrophia and Granulicatella.

NOTE: Information in boldface type is new or modified since the previous edition.

Table 2. Aerococcus spp.a

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; 5% CO₂; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Penicillin Ceftriaxone Vancomycin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: often fastidious, requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; CO₂; 20 to 24 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		Ir	MIC (μg/mL nterpretive Cri						
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	I	R	Comments				
PENICILLINS					<u> </u>				
	Penicillin	≤0.12	0.25-2	≥4					
CEPHEMS									
	Cefotaxime	≤1	2	≥4					
	Ceftriaxone	≤1	2	≥4					
CARBAPENEMS									
	Meropenem	≤0.5	-	-	See comment (2).				
GLYCOPEPTIDE	S								
	Vancomycin ≤1 See comment (2).								
FLUOROQUINOI	LONES								
	Ciprofloxacin	≤1	2	≥4					
	Levofloxacin	≤2	4	≥8					
TETRACYCLINE	S								
	Tetracycline	≤2	4	≥ 8					
FOLATE PATHWAY INHIBITORS									
	Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	≤2/38	-	≥4/76					
OXAZOLIDINON	ES	•							
	Linezolid	≤2	-	-	See comment (2).				

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Footnote

a. Data evaluated for this guideline include only Aerococcus urinae, Aerococcus viridans, and Aerococcus sanguinocola.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Table 2. (Continued)

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Aerococcus spp. are usually susceptible to β-lactams and vancomycin. Resistance has been described to the fluoroquinolones, associated with mutations to the quinolone resistance determining region of *gyrA* or *parC. A. sanguinocola* and *A. viridans* isolates commonly display resistance to levofloxacin.^{15,16}

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue, implanted prosthetic devices) may be warranted, especially in immunodeficient patients.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria are adapted from those for viridans group *Streptococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100,³ with the exception of trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole, which are adapted from those for *Staphylococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ In addition to the references listed at the end of this document, data from organism collections tested by two of the working group members and MIC data provided by several clinical laboratories were used to derive the interpretive breakpoints.¹⁷

Testing Notes:

A. urinae may appear susceptible to trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole in vitro when tested on media supplemented with LHB, which contains thymidine phosphorylase. However, in vivo susceptibility may depend on urinary folate concentrations, which differ based on the patient's diet. For this reason, trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole testing should not be performed on A. urinae.

NOTE: Information in boldface type is new or modified since the previous edition.

Table 3. Aeromonas spp. (Includes Members of Aeromonas caviae Complex, Aeromonas hydrophila Complex, and Aeromonas veronii Complex)^a

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB for microdilution; Disk diffusion: MHA **Inoculum:** Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5

McFarland standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air;

Disk diffusion: 16 to 18 hours

Broth microdilution method: 16 to 20 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

E. coli ATCC®* 25922

P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27853 (for carbapenems)

E. coli ATCC[®] 35218 (for β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor combinations) **See QC Tables**

23A and 24A.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

3rd- or 4th-generation cephalosporins Fluoroquinolones Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole

General Comment

(1) Growth characteristics on routine media: nonfastidious; grows well on a blood agar plate; ambient air; 16 to 20 hours.

			Zone Diameter (mm) Interpretive Criteria			Int	MIC (μg/mL) erpretive Crit		Comments
Antimicrobial			_	_	_			_	
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	Disk Content	S	l	R	S	<u> </u>	R	
PENICILLINS A	ND β-LACTAM/β-LACTA	MASE INHIBITOR	R COMBI	NATIONS					
	Piperacillin- tazobactam	100/10 μg	≥21	18–20	≤17	≤ 16/4	32/4–64/4	≥128/4	
CEPHEMS									
	Cefepime	30 μg	≥25	19–24	≤18	≤2	4–8	≥16	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 12 h.
	Cefotaxime	30 μg	≥26	23–25	≤22	≤1	2	≥4	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 8 h.
	Cefoxitin	30 μg	≥18	15–17	≤14	≤8	16	≥32	
	Ceftazidime	30 μg	≥21	18–20	≤ 17	≤ 4	8	≥16	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 8 h.
	Ceftriaxone	30 μg	≥23	20–22	≤19	≤1	2	≥4	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 24 h.
	Cefuroxime sodium (parenteral)	30 μg	≥18	15–17	≤14	≤8	16	≥32	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 1.5 g every 8 h.
CARBAPENEM	is		•		•				
	Doripenem	10 µg	≥23	20–22	≤19	≤1	2	≥4	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 500 mg every 8 h.
	Ertapenem	10 μg	≥22	19–21	≤18	≤0.5	1	≥2	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 24 h.
	Imipenem	10 μg	≥ 23	20–22	≤ 19	≤1	2	≥ 4	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 500 mg every 6 h or 1 g every 8 h.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Table 3. (Continued)

	Antimicrobial Agent Disk Content	Inte	e Diameter (erpretive Crit			MIC (µg/mL) rpretive Cri		Comments
Antimicrobial Agent		s	I	R	S	I	R	
S (Continued)								
Meropenem	10 μg	≥23	20–22	≤19	≤1	2	≥4	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 8 h.
ns .				·	l.	i	·	
Aztreonam	30 μg	≥21	18–20	≤17	≤4	8	≥16	Interpretive criteria are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 8 h.
SIDES						<u>'</u>		
Amikacin	30 μg	≥17	15–16	≤14	≤16	32	≥64	
Gentamicin	10 μ g	≥15	13–14	≤12	≤4	8	≥16	
ES								
Tetracycline	30 μg	≥15	12–14	≤11	≤4	8	≥16	
DLONES								
Ciprofloxacin	5 μg	≥21	16–20	≤15	≤1	2	≥4	
Levofloxacin	5 μg	≥17	14–16	≤ 13	≤2	4	≥8	
WAY INHIBITORS				•		<u>'</u>	•	
Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	1.25/23.75 μg	≥16	11–15	≤10	≤2/38	_	≥4/76	
1							1	
Chloramphenicol	30 μg	≥18	13–17	≤12	≤8	16	≥32	
	S (Continued) Meropenem IS Aztreonam SIDES Amikacin Gentamicin ES Tetracycline DLONES Ciprofloxacin Levofloxacin MAY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	S (Continued) Meropenem 10 μg IS Aztreonam 30 μg SIDES Amikacin 30 μg Gentamicin 10 μg ES Tetracycline 30 μg Ciprofloxacin 5 μg Levofloxacin 5 μg WAY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	S (Continued) Meropenem $10 \mu g$ ≥ 23 IS 30 μg ≥ 21 Aztreonam $30 \mu g$ ≥ 17 Gentamicin $10 \mu g$ ≥ 15 ES Tetracycline $30 \mu g$ ≥ 15 DLONES Ciprofloxacin $5 \mu g$ ≥ 21 Levofloxacin $5 \mu g$ ≥ 17 WAY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole 1.25/23.75 $ \mu g$ ≥ 16	S (Continued) Meropenem 10 μg ≥ 23 20–22 IS Aztreonam 30 μg ≥ 21 18–20 SiDES Amikacin 30 μg ≥ 17 15–16 Gentamicin 10 μg ≥ 15 13–14 ES Tetracycline 30 μg ≥ 15 12–14 DLONES Ciprofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 21 16–20 Levofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 17 14–16 WAY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole 1.25/23.75 μg ≥ 16 11–15	S (Continued) Meropenem 10 μg ≥ 23 20–22 ≤ 19 IS Aztreonam 30 μg ≥ 21 18–20 ≤ 17 SiDES Amikacin 30 μg ≥ 17 15–16 ≤ 14 Gentamicin 10 μg ≥ 15 13–14 ≤ 12 ES Tetracycline 30 μg ≥ 15 12–14 ≤ 11 DLONES Ciprofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 21 16–20 ≤ 15 Levofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 17 14–16 ≤ 13 WAY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole 1.25/23.75 μg ≥ 16 11–15 ≤ 10	S (Continued) Meropenem 10 μg ≥ 23 20–22 ≤ 19 ≤ 1 IS Aztreonam 30 μg ≥ 21 18–20 ≤ 17 ≤ 4 SiDES Amikacin 30 μg ≥ 17 15–16 ≤ 14 ≤ 16 Gentamicin 10 μg ≥ 15 13–14 ≤ 12 ≤ 4 ES Tetracycline 30 μg ≥ 15 12–14 ≤ 11 ≤ 4 DLONES Ciprofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 21 16–20 ≤ 15 ≤ 1 Levofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 17 14–16 ≤ 13 ≤ 2 WAY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole 1.25/23.75 μg ≥ 16 11–15 ≤ 10 ≤ 2/38	S (Continued) Meropenem 10 μg ≥ 23 20–22 ≤ 19 ≤ 1 2 IS Aztreonam 30 μg ≥ 21 18–20 ≤ 17 ≤ 4 8 SiDES Amikacin 30 μg ≥ 17 15–16 ≤ 14 ≤ 16 32 Gentamicin 10 μg ≥ 15 13–14 ≤ 12 ≤ 4 8 ES Tetracycline 30 μg ≥ 15 12–14 ≤ 11 ≤ 4 8 DLONES Ciprofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 21 16–20 ≤ 15 ≤ 1 2 Levofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 17 14–16 ≤ 13 ≤ 2 4 WAY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole 1.25/23.75 μg ≥ 16 11–15 ≤ 10 ≤ 2/38 -	S (Continued) Meropenem 10 μg ≥ 23 20–22 ≤ 19 ≤ 1 2 ≥ 4 IS Aztreonam 30 μg ≥ 21 18–20 ≤ 17 ≤ 4 8 ≥ 16 SIDES Amikacin 30 μg ≥ 17 15–16 ≤ 14 ≤ 16 32 ≥ 64 Gentamicin 10 μg ≥ 15 13–14 ≤ 12 ≤ 4 8 ≥ 16 ES Tetracycline 30 μg ≥ 15 12–14 ≤ 11 ≤ 4 8 ≥ 16 DLONES Ciprofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 21 16–20 ≤ 15 ≤ 1 2 ≥ 4 Levofloxacin 5 μg ≥ 17 14–16 ≤ 13 ≤ 2 4 ≥ 8 WAY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole 1.25/23.75 μg ≥ 16 11–15 ≤ 10 ≤ 2/38 - ≥ 4/76

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth; I, intermediate; MHA, Mueller-Hinton agar; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Footnote

a. Most of the published data on susceptibility testing are limited to these three *Aeromonas* spp.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Aeromonas spp. are uniformly resistant to ampicillin, amoxicillin-clavulanate, and cefazolin. Aeromonas strains may possess multiple, distinct, inducible β-lactamases, and like other genera with inducible β-lactamases, resistance to extended-spectrum cephalosporins may emerge during therapy with a β-lactam. The significance of the carbapenemase produced by some strains is not fully understood. Treatment failures have been noted for Aeromonas spp. with elevated but susceptible ciprofloxacin MICs.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing is **usually** limited to isolates from extraintestinal sites.

Table 3. (Continued)

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:
Interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Enterobacteriaceae*, as published in CLSI document M100.³ Key citations used in derivation of interpretive breakpoints are referenced.²⁰⁻²⁸

This page is intentionally left blank.

Medium: CAMHB

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 16 to 20 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. aureus ATCC®* 29213

See QC Table 23A.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Clindamycin Fluoroquinolones Vancomycin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: nonfastidious; grows well on blood plates; ambient air; 16 to 20 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial	Antimicrobial Agent	Int	MIC (μg/m terpretive Ci	L) riteria	
Class		s	1	R	Comments
PENICILLINS				•	
	Penicillin	≤0.12	_	≥0.25	
	Ampicillin	≤0.25	_	≥0.5	
CARBAPENEMS	S				
	Imipenem	≤4	8	≥16	
	Meropenem	≤4	8	≥16	
GLYCOPEPTIDE	S				
	Vancomycin	≤4	_	_	See comment (2).
AMINOGLYCOS	IDES				
	Amikacin	≤16	32	≥64	
	Gentamicin	≤4	8	≥16	
MACROLIDES					
	Erythromycin	≤0.5	1–4	≥8	
TETRACYCLINE					
	Tetracycline	≤4	8	≥16	
FLUOROQUINO	LONES				
	Ciprofloxacin	≤1	2	≥4	
	Levofloxacin	≤2	4	≥8	
LINCOSAMIDES					
	Clindamycin	≤0.5	1–2	≥4	

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

M45, 3rd ed.

Table 4. (Continued)

Table 4. (Conti	inaca)					
Antimicrobial		MIC (μg/mL) Interpretive Criteria S I R				
Class	Antimicrobial Agent			R	Comments	
FOLATE PATHW	AY INHIBITORS					
	Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	≤2/38		_	≥4/76	
PHENICOLS						
	Chloramphenicol	≤8		16	≥32	
ANSAMYCINS						
	Rifampin	≤1		2	≥4	(3) Rx: Rifampin should not be used alone for antimicrobial therapy.

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration, QC, quality control, R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Footnote

a. Related genera include Brevibacillus, Cohnella, Lysinibacillus, Paenibacillus, and Sporolactobacillus.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Bacillus cereus and Bacillus thuringiensis are generally resistant to penicillins and cephalosporins due to production of a potent broad-spectrum β-lactamase.²⁹ Bacillus spp. are usually susceptible to several other drug classes including vancomycin, aminoglycosides, macrolides, and quinolones.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Bacillus spp. are frequently encountered as contaminating bacteria in cultures. Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, deep tissue, CSF, multiple positive blood cultures) may be warranted, especially in patients with an implanted prosthetic device, immunosuppression, or history of intravenous drug abuse.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Staphylococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ Interpretive criteria for carbapenems were initially adapted in 2012 (CLSI document M100-S22), before removing breakpoints for these β-lactams from the *Staphylococcus* spp. table. Key citations used in derivation of interpretive breakpoints are referenced.²⁹⁻³²

Testing Notes:

Although many *Bacillus* spp. produce β -lactamase, β -lactamase testing of this genus is unreliable.

Table 5. Campylobacter jejuni/coli

Testing Conditions

Medium: Broth microdilution: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)

Disk diffusion: BMHA

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland standard **Incubation:** Broth microdilution method: 36 to 37°C for 48 hours; 42°C for 24 hours

(Incubation at less than 36°C or greater than 42°C may not yield

satisfactory growth.)

Disk diffusion: 42°C for 24 hours

Microaerobic atmosphere equivalent to 10% CO_2 , 5% O_2 , and 85% N_2 . Use of a compressed gas incubator is preferable; however, acceptable performance may be achieved using microaerobic gasgenerating sachets. Sealed plastic bags or pouches do not result in reproducible data and are not recommended.

NOTE: Agar dilution testing is described in CLSI documents VET01³³

and VET01S.34

Routine QC Recommendations

Microdilution:

C. jejuni ATCC®* 33560, 36 to 37°C for 48 hours or 42°C for 24 hours

Disk Diffusion:

S. aureus ATCC® 25923, MHA, 35 to 37°C for 16 to 18 hours in ambient air

See QC Tables 23C and 24A.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Ciprofloxacin Erythromycin **Tetracycline**

General Comment

(1) Growth characteristics on routine media: fastidious; grows on media such as BMHA; requires a microaerobic atmosphere (10% CO₂, 5% O₂, and 85% N₂); 36 to 37°C for 48 hours or 42°C for 24 hours.

Antimicrobial	Antimicrobial Antimicrobial		Zone Diameter (mm) Interpretive Criteria			MIC (μg/mL) Interpretive Criteria			
Class	Agent	Disk Content	S	ı	R	s	ı	R	Comments
MACROLIDE									
	Erythromycin	15 μg	≥16	13–15	≤12	≤8	16	≥32	(2) Susceptibility and resistance to azithromycin can be predicted by testing erythromycin.
FLUOROQUINO	LONE							•	
	Ciprofloxacin	5 μg	≥24	21-23	≤20	≤1	2	≥4	
TETRACYCLINE	S	<u> </u>							
	Tetracycline	30 µg	≥26	23-25	≤22	≤4	8	≥16	
	Doxycycline	-	ı	_	_	≤2	4	≥8	Organisms that are susceptible to tetracycline are also considered susceptible to doxycycline.

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; BMHA, Mueller-Hinton agar with 5% sheep blood; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MHA, Mueller-Hinton Agar; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

145, 3rd ed.

Table 5. (Continued)

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Resistance among *C. jejuni/C. coli* is known to occur with erythromycin (0% to 11%) but is more problematic with fluoroquinolones and is highly variable from country to country, with rates of 10% to as high as 40% being reported. Emergence of resistance to ciprofloxacin may occur while the patient is on therapy. Strains resistant to both macrolides and fluoroquinolones have been reported.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing may be useful for epidemiological purposes or for management of patients with prolonged or severe symptoms.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

MIC interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Enterobacteriaceae* (ciprofloxacin and tetracycline), as published in CLSI document M100.³ **MIC** interpretive criteria for erythromycin and doxycycline are based on population distributions following testing of 150 strains of wild-type *C. jejuni/coli* at 36 to 37°C, using a microaerobic atmosphere for 48 hours. **Disk diffusion interpretive criteria for erythromycin, ciprofloxacin, and tetracycline were developed by testing 206** *C. jejuni* and 101 *C. coli* isolates with MIC-zone diameter regression analysis and error-rate bounding showing only minor errors (<2%). Key citations used in derivation of interpretive breakpoints are referenced (see CLSI documents VET01³³ and VET01S³⁴).³⁵⁻³⁷

Testing Notes:

To improve reading of zones, BMHA plates should be dried before inoculation (at 20 to 25°C overnight or at 35°C with the lid removed for 15 minutes). Disk diffusion zone diameters are determined after tilting the plate and measuring the smallest zone with no growth of inner colonies.

Table 6. Corynebacterium spp. (Including Corynebacterium diphtheriae) and Related Coryneform Genera^a

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v). If testing daptomycin,

the medium should contain 50 µg/mL calcium.

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 24 to 48 hours (see Testing Notes)

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619 E. coli ATCC® 25922 for gentamicin

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Erythromycin Gentamicin Penicillin Vancomycin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: often fastidious; requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		Int	MIC (µg/mL erpretive Cri) teria	
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	I	R	Comments
PENICILLINS				•	·
	Penicillin	≤0.12	0.25-2	≥4	
CEPHEMS					
	Cefepime	≤1	2	≥4	
	Cefotaxime	≤1	2	≥4	
	Ceftriaxone	≤1	2	≥4	
CARBAPENEMS	S				
	Meropenem	≤ 0.25	0.5	≥1	
GLYCOPEPTIDE	S				·
	Vancomycin	≤2	-	_	See comment (2).
LIPOPEPTIDES					
	Daptomycin	≤1	_	_	See comment (2).
AMINOGLYCOS	IDES				
	Gentamicin	≤4	8	≥16	
MACROLIDES					
	Erythromycin	≤0.5	1	≥2	
FLUOROQUINO	LONES				
	Ciprofloxacin	≤1	2	≥4	

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Table 6. (Continued)

Antimicrobial Agent	Int			
	S	I	R	Comments
S				
Doxycycline	≤4	8	≥16	
Tetracycline	≤4	8	≥16	
Clindamycin	≤0.5	1–2	≥4	
AY INHIBITORS				
Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	≤2/38	_	≥4/76	
Rifampin	≤1	2	≥4	(3) Rx: Rifampin should not be used alone for antimicrobial therapy.
INS				
Quinupristin-dalfopristin	≤1	2	≥4	
ES				
Linezolid	≤2	_	-	See comment (2).
	Doxycycline Tetracycline Clindamycin AY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole Rifampin INS Quinupristin-dalfopristin ES	Antimicrobial Agent S S Doxycycline ≤4 Tetracycline ≤4 Clindamycin ≤0.5 AY INHIBITORS Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole ≤2/38 Rifampin ≤1 INS Quinupristin-dalfopristin ≤1 ES	Interpretive C S I	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Footnote

a. Coryneform genera include: Arcanobacterium, Arthrobacter, Brevibacterium, Cellulomonas, Cellulosimicrobium, Dermabacter, Leifsonia, Microbacterium, Oerskovia, Rothia (excluding Rothia mucilaginosa; see Table 19), Trueperella, and Turicella.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Resistance to β-lactams, macrolides, and aminoglycosides, as well as quinolones or folate pathway inhibitors, has been reported in *Corynebacterium afermentans*, *Corynebacterium amycolatum*, *Corynebacterium aurimucosum*, *Corynebacterium auris*, *Corynebacterium coyleae*, *C. diphtheriae*, *Corynebacterium glucuronolyticum*, *Corynebacterium jeikeium*, *Corynebacterium propinquum*, *Corynebacterium pseudodiphtheriticum*, *Corynebacterium resistens*, *Corynebacterium striatum*, *Corynebacterium tuberculostearicum* (which includes nearly all CDC group G-2 isolates), *Corynebacterium urealyticum*, and *Corynebacterium ureicelerivorans*. Resistance to erythromycin and clindamycin is nearly always attributable to the presence of the *ermX* or, occasionally, *ermB* gene.³⁸ Resistance to quinolones has been observed due to mutations in *gyrA*. Ophthalmic infections caused by *Corynebacterium macginleyi* are more difficult to treat with fluoroquinolone eye drops if a *gyrA* mutation is present.³⁹ Based on several recent reviews, all *Corynebacterium* remain susceptible to vancomycin, linezolid,^{40,41} and tigecycline.⁴⁰ In addition, from among nearly 500 *Corynebacterium* strains, most were susceptible to daptomycin (99.6%) and quinupristin-dalfopristin (95.3%), with > 85% of isolates susceptible to rifampin, tetracycline, gentamicin, and meropenem (based on data collected by one member of the working group). A single daptomycin nonsusceptible *C. jeikeium* isolate has been reported.⁴²

There are limited antimicrobial susceptibility and resistance mechanism data for other coryneform genera. In contrast to *Corynebacterium* spp., reduced susceptibility to daptomycin appears to be relatively common in other coryneform genera (based on data collected by one member of the working group). *Arcanobacterium haemolyticum* and *Trueperella* (formerly *Arcanobacterium*) *bernardiae* may be resistant to tetracycline.⁴³⁻⁴⁵ *Arthrobacter* spp. have been reported to be resistant to aminoglycosides and quinolones.⁴⁶ *Brevibacterium* spp., particularly *Brevibacterium casei* and *Brevibacterium otitidis*, may demonstrate resistance to β-lactams and clindamycin.⁴⁷ *Dermabacter hominis* and *Turicella otitidis* may be macrolide and clindamycin resistant.⁴⁷ *Leifsonia aquatica* has been reported to have diminished vancomycin and penicillin susceptibility.⁴⁸ *Microbacterium resistens* and other *Microbacterium* spp. may be nonsusceptible to vancomycin.⁴⁹

Table 6. (Continued)

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Coryneforms are frequently encountered as contaminating bacteria in cultures. Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, deep tissue, CSF, multiple positive blood cultures) may be warranted, especially in patients with an implanted prosthetic device or immunosuppression.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria for erythromycin are based primarily on MIC distributions following testing of a large number of isolates. Penicillin, cephalosporin, and meropenem interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Streptococcus* spp., linezolid interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Streptococcus* spp., and remaining interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Staphylococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ In addition to MIC data provided by clinical laboratories, citations listed under Additional References were used to derive the interpretive breakpoints.

Testing Notes:

Isolates demonstrating susceptible results for β-lactams at 24 hours should be reincubated and results for that agent reported at 48 hours. Susceptible results for other agents can be reported after 24 hours of incubation if the control well shows adequate growth.

Lipophilic Corynebacterium species (Corynebacterium kroppenstedtii, C. tuberculostearicum), Microbacterium hatanonsis, and Microbacterium oleivorans may not grow sufficiently to be tested using the method described.

Limited data are available to support the use of these methods for Auritidibacter, Curtobacterium, Exiguobacterium, Helcobacillus, Janibacter, Knoellia, and Pseudoclavibacter spp.

The following asporogenous, gram-positive bacilli have been tested reliably using the methods recommended here but are not considered "coryneforms": aerotolerant strains of Actinomyces (Actinomyces bovis, Actinomyces europaeus, Actinomyces graevenitzii, Actinomyces johnsonii, Actinomyces naeslundii, Actinomyces neuii, Actinomyces odontolyticus, Actinomyces oris group, Actinomyces radingae, Actinomyces turicensis, Actinomyces urogenitalis, Actinomyces viscosus), aerotolerant strains of Bifidobacterium (Bifidobacterium scardovii and Bifidobacterium tsurumense), and some Varibaculum spp. Other Actinomyces spp. (eg, Actinomyces dentalis and Actinomyces israelii), Actinobaculum spp., and Rothia dentocariosa should be tested following anaerobic protocols.

M45, 3rd ed.

This page is intentionally left blank.

Table 7. Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Ampicillin or penicillin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: fastidious; may take one to three days for colonies to grow on blood agar or chocolate agar; ambient air. At 24 hours, growth may be pinpoint colonies.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial			MIC (μg/ml erpretive Cr		
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	I	R	Comments
PENICILLINS				•	•
	Ampicillin	≤0.25	_	-	See comment (2).
	Penicillin	≤0.12	_	_	See comment (2).
CEPHEMS					
	Cefepime	≤1	_	-	See comment (2).
	Cefotaxime	≤1	_	_	See comment (2).
	Ceftriaxone	≤1	_	_	See comment (2).
CARBAPENEMS	5				·
	Imipenem	≤0.5	_	-	See comment (2).
	Meropenem	≤0.5	_	_	See comment (2).
MACROLIDES					
	Erythromycin	≤0.25	0.5	≥1	
FLUOROQUINO	LONES			-	
	Ciprofloxacin	≤1	-	-	See comment (2).
	Gatifloxacin	≤1	_	_	See comment (2).
	Levofloxacin	≤2	_	_	See comment (2).
LINCOSAMIDES					•
	Clindamycin	≤0.25	0.5	≥1	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

M45, 3rd ed

Table 7. (Continued)

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

E. rhusiopathiae is considered intrinsically resistant to vancomycin and aminoglycosides; routine testing of these agents is not necessary.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Although antimicrobial susceptibility testing is not required, it is important to identify this organism promptly because of its potentially fulminant nature when causing endocarditis and the fact that it is intrinsically resistant to vancomycin, which is the therapy often used empirically for gram-positive organisms. For patients with penicillin allergy, testing of erythromycin and clindamycin may be warranted.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria for ciprofloxacin are adapted from those for *Staphylococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ Interpretive criteria for all other antimicrobial agents are adapted from those for *Streptococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ **Key citations used in derivation of interpretive breakpoints are referenced.**⁵⁰⁻⁵³

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5

McFarland standard

Incubation: 35°C; 5% CO₂; 24 to 48 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Cefotaxime or ceftriaxone Penicillin

Vancomycin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: fastidious; requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; 5% CO₂ 24 to 48 hours. *Gemella haemolysans* tends to prefer aerobic growth environments, while *Gemella morbillorum* is a facultative anaerobe.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		I	MIC (μg/mL nterpretive Cri) teria					
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	ı	R	Comments				
PENICILLINS									
	Penicillin	≤0.12	0.25–2	≥4	(3) Combined therapy with a penicillin (or vancomycin) and gentamicin is recommended for endocarditis.				
CEPHEMS									
	Cefotaxime	≤1	2	≥4					
	Ceftriaxone	≤1	2	≥4					
CARBAPENEMS									
	Meropenem	≤0.5	1	≥2					
GLYCOPEPTIDE	S								
	Vancomycin	≤1	-	_	See comments (2) and (3).				
MACROLIDES									
	Erythromycin	≤0.25	0.5	≥1					
FLUOROQUINOL	LONES								
	Levofloxacin	≤2	4	≥8					
LINCOSAMIDES									
	Clindamycin	≤0.25	0.5	≥1					

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

M45, 3rd ed.

Table 8. (Continued)

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Limited data in the literature and data provided from working group members have shown *Gemella* spp. to be very susceptible to many antimicrobial agents, including penicillin.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue, implanted prosthetic devices) may be warranted, especially in immunodeficient patients.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria are from those for viridans group *Streptococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ In addition to MIC data provided by clinical laboratories, key references were used to derive interpretive breakpoints.^{54,55}

Testing Notes:

Most isolates require 48-hour incubation to obtain adequate growth.

Table 9. HACEK Group: Aggregatibacter spp., Cardiobacterium spp., Eikenella corrodens, and Kingella spp.

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5

McFarland standard

Incubation: 35°C; 5% CO₂; 24 to 48 hours

Medium: Alternatively HTM or Brucella broth with vitamin K

(1 μg/mL), hemin (5 μg/mL) and 5% LHB (see Testing Notes)

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619 E. coli ATCC® 35218 (for β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor

combinations)

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Ampicillin

Amoxicillin-clavulanate Ceftriaxone or cefotaxime Ciprofloxacin or levofloxacin

Imipenem Penicillin

Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: very fastidious; most will grow on blood agar or chocolate agar in CO₂; 24 to 48 hours. **Some strains behave as strict anaerobes and require anaerobic incubation.** See Testing Notes.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial			MIC (µg/mL) erpretive Crit		
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	S I R		Comments
PENICILLINS AN	ND β-LACTAM/β-LACTAMASE INHIBITO	R COMBINATION			
	Ampicillin	≤1	2	≥4	
	Ampicillin-sulbactam	≤2/1	_	≥4/2	
	Amoxicillin-clavulanate	≤4/2	_	≥8/4	
	Penicillin	≤1	2	≥4	
CEPHEMS					
	Ceftriaxone	≤2	_	-	See comment (2).
	Cefotaxime	≤2	_	-	See comment (2).
CARBAPENEMS	3				
	Imipenem (Aggregatibacter spp.)	≤4	8	≥16	
	Imipenem (all other species)	≤0.5	1	≥2	
	Meropenem (Aggregatibacter spp.)	≤4	8	≥16	
	Meropenem (all other species)	≤0.5	1	≥2	
MACROLIDES					
	Azithromycin	≤4	_	_	See comment (2).
	Clarithromycin	≤8	16	≥32	

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Table 9. (Continued)

Antimicrobial		Int	MIC (μg/mL) erpretive Crite	eria	
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	s	1	R	Comments
FLUOROQUINOL	LONES				
	Ciprofloxacin	≤1	2	≥4	
	Levofloxacin	≤2	4	≥8	
TETRACYCLINE	S				
	Tetracycline	≤2	4	≥8	
PHENICOLS					
	Chloramphenicol	≤4	8	≥16	
ANSAMYCINS					
	Rifampin	≤1	2	≥4	(3) Rx: Rifampin should not be used alone for antimicrobial therapy.
FOLATE PATHW	AY INHIBITORS				
	Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	≤0.5/9.5	1/19–2/38	≥4/76	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; CFU, colony-forming unit(s); HTM, *Haemophilus* Test Medium; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Ampicillin and penicillin resistance due to β -lactamases that are inhibited by clavulanate has been reported for HACEK organisms. Some isolates may be β -lactam resistant due to mechanisms other than β -lactamase production. Macrolide and aminoglycoside resistance has been reported in *Aggregatibacter actinomycetemcomitans*. ⁵⁶

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue), may be warranted, especially in patients with an implanted prosthetic device, immunosuppression, or β-lactam allergy. For isolates of *Eikenella* spp. from bite wound infections, testing may not be necessary when using amoxicillin-clavulanate, considering the high probability of susceptibility to amoxicillin-clavulanate.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria for penicillin are based primarily on MIC distributions. Chloramphenicol interpretive criteria are adapted from those for viridans *Streptococcus* spp.; all others are adapted from those for *Haemophilus influenzae*. **In addition to MIC data provided by clinical laboratories**, key references, listed under Additional References, were used to derive interpretive breakpoints.

Testing Notes:

Routine performance of a β -lactamase test (chromogenic cephalosporin method) is recommended. A positive β -lactamase test result predicts resistance to penicillin, ampicillin, and amoxicillin. A negative β -lactamase test result does not rule out resistance due to other mechanisms.

It may be difficult to obtain satisfactory antimicrobial susceptibility test results with some HACEK group isolates due to their fastidious nature and poor growth in broth media.

Table 9. (Continued)

When tested by broth microdilution, some HACEK group isolates, such as those belonging to *Aggregatibacter* spp., have been shown to grow better in HTM broth. *Eikenella* spp. isolates may grow better in Brucella broth supplemented with vitamin K₁, hemin, and 5% lysed horse blood (LHB), the broth recommended in CLSI document M11⁵⁷ for anaerobic bacteria. Limited studies (unpublished data) demonstrated results obtained with MIC tests performed in HTM (*Aggregatibacter* spp., *Cardiobacterium* spp., and *Kingella* spp.) and Brucella broth (*Eikenella* spp.) are comparable to tests performed in CAMHB-LHB.

If using either HTM or Brucella broth supplemented with vitamin K₁, hemin, and 5% LHB, use QC organisms and QC ranges as listed in CLSI document M100.3

Although extensive studies have not been performed, methods outlined here may be appropriate for rare HACEK group organisms from the genera *Haemophilus* (eg, *Haemophilus haemolyticus*, *Haemophilus parahaemolyticus*).⁵⁸

This page is intentionally left blank.

Inoculum: A saline suspension equivalent to a 2.0 McFarland standard (containing 1×10^7 to 1×10^8 CFU/mL), to be prepared from a 72-hour-old subculture from a BAP. The inoculum (1 to 3 μ L per spot) is replicated directly onto the antimicrobial agent–containing agar

dilution plates.

Incubation: 35°C±2°C; 72 hours; microaerobic atmosphere equivalent to 10%

 CO_2 , 5% O_2 , and 85% N_2 . Use of a compressed gas incubator is preferable; however, acceptable performance may be achieved

using microaerobic gas-generating sachets.

Routine QC Recommendations

H. pylori ATCC®* 43504

See QC Table 23D.

General Comment

(1) Growth characteristics on routine media: fastidious; optimal growth occurs on media supplemented with blood or serum; requires a microaerobic atmosphere (10% CO₂, 5% O₂, and 85% N₂); 36 to 37°C for at least 72 hours.

Test/Report	Antimicrobial	MIC Inte	erpretive Sta (μg/mL)	ndard	
Group	Agent	S	ı	R	Comments
A	Clarithromycin	≤0.25	0.5	≥1.0	(2) These breakpoints presume that clarithromycin will be used in an approved regimen that includes a proton-pump inhibitor and possibly one or more additional antimicrobial agents.

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; BAP, blood agar plate; CFU, colony-forming unit(s); I, intermediate; MHA, Mueller-Hinton agar; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Macrolide resistance in *H. pylori* has been ascribed to 23S ribosomal RNA (rRNA) point mutations (primarily 2143 and 2142 positions) and the resistance-nodulation cell division efflux pump system.⁵⁹

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Laboratories may be asked to culture and perform susceptibility testing on *H. pylori* isolates from apparent treatment failures.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

M45, 3rd ed.

Table 10. (Continued)

In vitro resistance to metronidazole under the test conditions described here does not reliably predict in vivo treatment failure; therefore, testing for metronidazole is not recommended.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Clarithromycin interpretive criteria were initially published in 2010 (CLSI document M100-S20) after review of MIC distribution, clinical outcome, 23S rRNA sequence analysis, and pharmacokinetic data.

Testing Notes:

Aged sheep blood provides superior growth compared to plates prepared with fresh sheep blood.

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; 5% CO₂; 24 to 48 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Ampicillin or penicillin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: often fastidious; requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; 5% CO₂; 24 to 48 hours. Vaginal strains such as Lactobacillus crispatus, Lactobacillus gasseri, Lactobacillus iners (often misidentified as Lactobacillus acidophilus by phenotypic tests), and Lactobacillus jensenii, grow poorly under 5% CO₂ and require anaerobic conditions for optimal growth.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		In	MIC (μg/m terpretive Cr			
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	I	R	Comments	
PENICILLINS				(3) Therapy of serious infections such as endocarditis often involves combined therapy with a penicillin and gentamicin.		
	Penicillin	≤8	_	_	See comment (2).	
	Ampicillin	≤8	_	-		
CARBAPENEMS	3					
	Imipenem	≤0.5	1	≥2		
	Meropenem	≤1	2	≥4		
GLYCOPEPTIDE	S			·		
	Vancomycin	≤2	4–8	≥16		
LIPOPEPTIDES						
	Daptomycin	≤4	_	-	See comment (2).	
MACROLIDES						
	Erythromycin	≤0.5	1–4	≥8		
LINCOSAMIDES				<u>.</u>		
	Clindamycin	≤0.5	1	≥2		
OXAZOLIDINON	ES				·	
	Linezolid	≤4	_	_	See comment (2).	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

M45, 3rd ed

Table 11. (Continued)

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Many species of Lactobacillus spp. that grow well in ambient air (Lactobacillus casei, Lactobacillus fermentum, Lactobacillus plantarum, Lactobacillus reuteri, Lactobacillus rhamnosus, Lactobacillus salivarius, Lactobacillus vaginalis, and Lactobacillus zeae) are intrinsically resistant to vancomycin. Vancomycin-susceptible species include L. acidophilus, L. crispatus, L. gasseri, L. iners, L. jensenii, Lactobacillus johnsonii, and Lactobacillus lactis.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue) may be warranted, especially in immunodeficient patients.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria for linezolid and vancomycin are adapted from those for *Staphylococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ Interpretive criteria for clindamycin and imipenem are based on MIC distributions following testing of a large number of isolates and data presented in various publications listed in the Additional References. Interpretive criteria for meropenem are based on MIC distributions examined following testing of a subset of isolates with both meropenem and imipenem. Interpretive criteria for all other antimicrobial agents are adapted from those for *Enterococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ In addition to MIC data provided by clinical laboratories, key references were used to derive interpretive breakpoints.⁶⁰⁻⁶⁸

Testing Notes:

Meropenem MICs are typically two to three dilutions higher than those of imipenem.

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Ceftriaxone Clindamycin Erythromycin

Penicillin or ampicillin

Vancomycin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: often fastidious; requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		MIC (μg/mL) Interpretive Criteria) teria	
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	1	R	Comments
					(3) Therapy of serious infections such as endocarditis often involves combined therapy with a penicillin (or vancomycin) and gentamicin.
	Penicillin	≤1	2	≥4	
	Ampicillin	≤1	2	≥4	
CEPHEMS					
	Ceftriaxone	≤1	2	≥4	
CARBAPENEMS					
	Meropenem	≤0.25	0.5	≥1	
GLYCOPEPTIDE	S				
	Vancomycin	≤2	-	-	See comments (2) and (3).
TETRACYCLINES	5				
	Tetracycline	≤2	4	≥8	
MACROLIDES					
	Erythromycin	≤0.5	1–4	≥8	
LINCOSAMIDES					
	Clindamycin	≤0.5	1–2	≥4	

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

M45, 3rd ed.

Table 12. (Continued)

Antimicrobial	,	I	MIC (μg/mL) Interpretive Criteria		ria			
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S I R		R	Comments			
FLUOROQUINOL	FLUOROQUINOLONES							
	Levofloxacin		4		≥8			
FOLATE PATHWAY INHIBITORS								
	Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	≤2/38	-		≥4/76			

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Lactococcus garvieae is intrinsically resistant to clindamycin. Resistance to clindamycin and erythromycin mediated by ermB has been reported in veterinary isolates of Lactococcus lactis subsp. lactis. Tetracycline resistance attributed to tetM or tetS has been detected in L. lactis subsp. lactis and L. garvieae.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue) may be warranted, especially in immunodeficient patients.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria for penicillin and ampicillin are based primarily on MIC distributions. Interpretive criteria for vancomycin, clindamycin, erythromycin, and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole are adapted from those for *Staphylococcus* spp.; meropenem interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *S. pneumoniae*; and interpretive criteria for all other antimicrobial agents are adapted from those for viridans group streptococci, as published in CLSI document M100.³ In addition to MIC data provided by clinical laboratories, key references were used to derive interpretive breakpoints.⁶⁹⁻⁷²

M45, 3rd ed

Medium: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Ampicillin or penicillin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: often fastidious; requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		MIC (μg/mL) Interpretive Criteria					
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	ı		ı	₹	Comments
PENICILLINS							(3) Therapy of serious infections such as endocarditis often involves combined therapy with a penicillin and gentamicin.
	Penicillin	≤8	-		-	-	See comment (2).
	Ampicillin	≤8	-		-	-	
TETRACYCLINE	S						
	Minocycline	≤4	8		≥	16	
PHENICOLS							
	Chloramphenicol	≤8	16	6	≥:	32	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Leuconostoc spp. are considered intrinsically resistant to vancomycin; routine testing of vancomycin is not necessary. Resistance to carbapenems and cephalosporins has been reported.⁷³

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue) may be warranted, especially in immunodeficient patients.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Enterococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ Key citations used in derivation of interpretive breakpoints are referenced.^{63,67}

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

M45, 3rd ed.

This page is intentionally left blank.

Table 14. Listeria monocytogenes

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Ampicillin or penicillin Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: often fastidious; requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		MIC (μg/mL) Interpretive Criteria					
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	S I R		Comments		
PENICILLINS							
	Penicillin	≤2	-	-	See comment (2).		
	Ampicillin	≤2	_	_	See comment (2).		
FOLATE PATHW	VAY INHIBITORS						
	Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	≤0.5/9.5	-	-	See comment (2).		
CARBAPENEMS	5						
	Meropenem	≤0.25	-	-	See comment (2).		

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

L. monocytogenes is intrinsically resistant to cephalosporins.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Resistance to ampicillin or penicillin has not been described. Testing may be limited to suspected treatment failures or for patients with a penicillin allergy.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria for penicillin and ampicillin were initially published in 2005 (CLSI document M100-S15). Interpretive criteria for trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole are adapted from those for *Streptococcus* spp., and **interpretive criteria for meropenem are adapted from those for** *S. pneumoniae* as published in CLSI document M100.³ In addition to MIC data provided by clinical laboratories, key references were used to derive interpretive breakpoints.^{74,75}

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

This page is intentionally left blank.

Table 15. Micrococcus^a spp.

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. aureus ATCC®* 29213

See QC Table 23A.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Penicillin Vancomycin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: nonfastidious; grows well on BAP; ambient air; 16 to 20 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		In	MIC (μg/mL terpretive Cr	-) iteria	
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	ı	R	Comments
PENICILLINS					
	Penicillin	≤0.12	-	≥0.25	
GLYCOPEPTIDE	Š				
	Vancomycin	≤2	-	-	See comment (2).
MACROLIDES					
	Erythromycin	≤0.5	1–4	≥8	
LINCOSAMIDES					
	Clindamycin	≤0.5	1–2	≥4	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; BAP, blood agar plate; CAMHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration, QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Footnote

a. Although there are few supportive antimicrobial susceptibility testing data, application of these criteria to organisms formerly included in the genus *Micrococcus* (ie, *Kocuria* spp., *Nesterenkonia* spp., *Dermacoccus* spp., *Kytococcus* spp.) may be considered.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

 $\it Micrococcus$ spp. with resistance to β -lactams and erythromycin have been reported.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Micrococcus spp. often represent contaminating bacteria in cultures. Testing of isolates from patients with multiple positive blood cultures or implanted prosthetic devices may be warranted.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Table 15. (Continued)

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria: Interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Staphylococcus* spp. as published in CLSI document M100.³ In addition to MIC data provided by clinical laboratories, key references were used to derive interpretive breakpoints.^{76,77}

Medium: CAMHB: Disk diffusion: MHA

Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland Inoculum:

standard Incubation: 35°C

Disk diffusion: 5% CO₂, 20 to 24 hours

Broth microdilution method: ambient air; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. aureus ATCC®* 29213 (MIC)

E. coli ATCC® 35218 (for β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor combinations) S. aureus ATCC® 25923

disk diffusion)

See QC Tables 23A and 24A.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Amoxicillin-clavulanate Cefuroxime

Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: nonfastidious; grows well on blood agar; ambient air; 16 to 20 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial Agent ACTAM/β-LACTAMASE noxicillin-clavulanate		S)				
		CHOITAL		R	S	I	R	Comments
noxicillin-clavulanate		VATIONS						
	20/10 μg	≥24	-	≤23	≤4/2	_	≥8/4	
	. <u> </u>							
furoxime (oral)	-	_	_	_	≤4	8	≥16	
fotaxime	-	_	-	_	≤2	_	_	See comment (2).
ftazidime	-	_	-	_	≤2	_	-	See comment (2).
ftriaxone	-	_	-	_	≤2	_	-	See comment (2).
thromycin	15 μg	≥26	_	-	≤0.25	-	-	See comment (2).
arithromycin	15 μg	≥24	-	_	≤1	_	-	See comment (2).
rthromycin	15 μg	≥21	-	_	≤2	_	-	See comment (2).
S								
rofloxacin	-	_	-	_	≤ 1	_	_	See comment (2).
vofloxacin	-	_	-	_	≤2	_	_	See comment (2).
•								
racycline	30 μg	≥29	25–28	≤24	≤2	4	≥8	
ndamycin	_	_	-	_	≤0.5	1–2	≥4	
f f f	otaxime itazidime itriaxone thromycin rithromycin thromycin offloxacin rofloxacin racycline	totaxime — tazidime — triaxone — triaxone — thromycin — tofloxacin — trofloxacin — tracycline — tracyc	totaxime	cotaxime	Totaxime	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Table 16. (Continued)

Antimicrobial			Zone Diameter (mm) Interpretive Criteria			MIC (μg/mL) erpretive Crite	ria		
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	Disk Content	S	ı	R	S	I	R	Comments
FOLATE PATHWA									
	Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	1.25/23.75 μg	≥13	11–12	≤10	≤0.5/9.5	1/19–2/38	≥4/76	
PHENICOLS									
	Chloramphenicol	-	_	-	-	≤2	4	≥8	
ANSAMYCINS									
	Rifampin	I	-	_	_	≤1	2	≥4	(3) Rx: Rifampin should not be used alone for antimicrobial therapy.

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth; I, intermediate; MHA, Mueller-Hinton agar; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Most strains of *M. catarrhalis* produce one of two β-lactamases (BRO-1, or less commonly, BRO-2), rendering them resistant to penicillin, ampicillin, and amoxicillin.⁷⁸ Acquired resistance in *M. catarrhalis* to tetracyclines and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole has been reported in some isolates; resistance to macrolides is very rare.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing is not recommended routinely. However, testing may be useful for epidemiological purposes or for management of patients with prolonged or severe infections.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Haemophilus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100³; however, for macrolides, interpretive criteria were derived from a large organism collection tested by working group members.

Testing Notes:

If desired, β-lactamase testing can be performed using chromogenic cephalosporin methods such as nitrocefin.

Disk diffusion: BMHA(see Testing Notes)

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C: ambient air

Disk diffusion: 16 to 18 hours

Broth microdilution method: 18 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

E. coli ATCC® 35218 (for β-lactam/βlactamase inhibitor combinations) S. aureus ATCC® 25923 for disk diffusion

(amoxicillin-clavulanate)

See QC Tables 23B, 24A, and 24B.

Agents to Consider for Primary **Testing**

Amoxicillin-clavulanate

Ceftriaxone

Fluoroquinolones

Macrolides

Penicillins

Tetracycline

Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: often fastidious; requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial	Antimicrobial			ne Diameter (r erpretive Crite			IC (μg/mL) retive Crit		Comments
Class	Agent	Disk Content	S	ı	R	S	I	R	
PENICILLINS A	ND β-LACTAM/β-LAC	TAMASE INHIBITO	R COMBINA	TIONS					
	Amoxicillin	-	-	_	-	≤0.5	-	_a	See comment (2).
	Amoxicillin- clavulanate	20/10 μg	≥27	-	_	≤0.5/0.25	-	_a	See comment (2).
	Ampicillin	10 μg	≥27	_	_	≤0.5	-	_a	See comment (2).
	Penicillin	10 units	≥25	_	_	≤0.5	-	_a	See comment (2).
CEPHEMS									·
	Ceftriaxone	30 μg	≥34	_	-	≤0.12	-	-	See comment (2).
FLUOROQUINO	LONES								•
	Levofloxacin	5 μg	≥28	_	-	≤0.06	-	_	See comment (2).
	Moxifloxacin	5 μg	≥28	_	-	≤0.06	-	_	See comment (2).
TETRACYCLINE	S								·
	Doxycycline	30 μg	≥23	_	-	≤0.5	-	-	See comment (2).
	Tetracycline	30 μg	≥23	_	-	≤1	-	-	See comment (2).
MACROLIDES									
•	Azithromycin	15 μg	≥20	_	-	≤1	-	-	See comment (2).
	Erythromycin	15 μg	≥27	25–26	≤24	≤0.5	1	≥2	

ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

M45, 3rd ed.

Table 17. (Continued)

Antimicrobial	Antimicrobial			Zone Diameter (mm) Interpretive Criteria			IC (μg/mL) pretive Crite	eria	Comments
Class	Agent	Disk Content	S	I	R	S	I	R	
OTHERS									
	Chloramphenicol	30 μg	≥28	_	_	≤2	-	_	See comment (2).
	Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	1.25/23.75 μg	≥24	-	-	≤0.5/9.5	-	_	See comment (2).

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; BHMA, Mueller-Hinton agar with 5% sheep blood; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration, QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Resistance to oxacillin, cephalexin, erythromycin, and clindamycin is common.⁷⁹ Tetracycline resistance has been reported. Rare β-lactamase–producing isolates have been encountered with ampicillin, amoxicillin, and penicillin MICs > 0.5 µg/mL.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

For isolates from bite wounds, routine testing is usually not necessary. Multiple organisms are often present in these specimens; therefore, empiric therapy directed toward these organisms is generally effective for *Pasteurella multocida*, as well. Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue, implanted prosthetic devices) and also from respiratory specimens may be warranted, especially in immunodeficient patients.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria are based primarily on MIC distributions obtained by testing large numbers of isolates recovered from human-animal bite infections. Key references were also used to derive interpretive breakpoints.^{80,81}

Testing Notes:

Testing for β -lactamase production using a chromogenic cephalosporin test is recommended for isolates recovered from respiratory or normally sterile sources. β -lactamase–positive isolates are resistant to ampicillin, amoxicillin, and penicillin.

Isolates that do not demonstrate satisfactory growth with the disk diffusion test described here should be tested by broth microdilution.

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Ampicillin or penicillin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: often fastidious; requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		MIC (μg/mL) Interpretive Criteria			a	
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S		ı	R	Comments
PENICILLINS						(3) Therapy of serious infections such as endocarditis often involves combined therapy with a penicillin and gentamicin.
	Ampicillin	≤8		-	_	See comment (2).
	Penicillin	≤8		_	_	
CARBAPENEMS						
	Imipenem	≤0.5		-	_	See comment (2).
PHENICOLS						
	Chloramphenicol	≤8		16	≥32	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Pediococcus spp. are considered intrinsically resistant to vancomycin; routine testing of vancomycin is not necessary.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue, implanted prosthetic devices) may be warranted, especially in immunodeficient patients.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Enterococcus* spp., as published in CLSI document M100.³ Key citations used in derivation of interpretive breakpoints are referenced.^{63,64,67,82}

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

This page is intentionally left blank.

©Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute. All rights reserved.

Table 19. Rothia mucilaginosa

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)

Inoculum: Direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland

standard

Incubation: 35°C; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

S. pneumoniae ATCC®* 49619

See QC Table 23B.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

Penicillin Vancomycin

General Comments

- (1) Growth characteristics on routine media: often fastidious; requires blood-supplemented media for adequate growth; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours.
- (2) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.

Antimicrobial		MIC (μg/mL) Interpretive Criteria			
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	S	1	R	Comments
PENICILLINS				•	
	Penicillin	≤0.12	0.25-2	≥4	
GLYCOPEPTIDES	S				
	Vancomycin		-	-	See comment (2).
MACROLIDES					
	Erythromycin	≤0.5	1–4	≥8	
LINCOSAMIDES					
	Clindamycin	≤0.5	1–2	≥4	
FLUOROQUINOL	ONES				
	Levofloxacin	≤1	2	≥4	
FOLATE PATHW	AY INHIBITORS				
	Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	≤2/38	-	≥4/76	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Resistance to β-lactams, clindamycin, erythromycin, and fluoroquinolones has been reported.

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing of isolates from normally sterile sources (eg, blood cultures, deep tissue) may be warranted, especially in immunodeficient patients.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

145, 3rd ed.

Table 19. (Continued)

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

Interpretive criteria for penicillin are based primarily on MIC. All other interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Staphylococcus* spp. as published in CLSI document M100.³ In addition to MIC data provided by clinical laboratories, key references were used to derive interpretive criteria.^{76,83,84}

Testing Notes:

Some strains of *R. mucilaginosa* grow satisfactorily in cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth and this medium could be considered as an alternative for testing.

Table 20. Vibrio spp. (Including Vibrio cholerae)

Testing Conditions

Medium: CAMHB for microdilution; Disk diffusion: MHA

Inoculum: Growth method or direct colony suspension, equivalent to a 0.5

McFarland standard. Prepare inoculum in 0.85% NaCl

(normal saline).

Incubation: 35°C±2°C; ambient air;

Disk diffusion: 16 to 18 hours

Broth microdilution method: 16 to 20 hours

Routine QC Recommendations

E. coli ATCC®* 25922

P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27853 (for carbapenems)

E. coli ATCC® 35218 (for β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor combinations)

See QC Tables 23A and 24A.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

For V. cholerae:

Ampicillin Azithromycin Chloramphenicol Sulfonamides

Tetracycline or doxycycline Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole

For other Vibrio spp.:

Cefotaxime
Ceftazidime
Fluoroquinolones
Tetracycline or doxycycline

General Comment

(1) Growth characteristics on routine media: halophilic; grows well on blood agar plates; ambient air; 20 to 24 hours.

Antimicrobial	Antimicrobial	Disk	Zone Diameter (mm) Interpretive Criteria		MIC (μg/mL) Interpretive Criteria			Comments	
Class	Agent	Diffusion	S	I	R	S	I	R	
PENICILLINS AN	ND β-LACTAM/β-LACTA	MASE INHIBITO	R COMBIN	IATIONS					
	Ampicillin	10 μg	≥17	14–16	≤13	≤8	16	≥32	(2) Class representative for ampicillin and amoxicillin.
	Amoxicillin- clavulanate	20/10 μg	≥18	14–17	≤13	≤8/4	16/8	≥32/16	(3) For Vibrio spp. other than V. cholerae.
	Ampicillin-sulbactam	10/10 μg	≥15	12–14	≤11	≤8/4	16/8	≥32/16	See comment (3).
	Piperacillin	100 μg	≥21	18–20	≤17	≤16	32-64	≥128	See comment (3).
	Piperacillin- tazobactam	100/10 μg	≥21	18–20	≤17	≤16/4	32/4–64/4	≥128/4	See comment (3).
CEPHEMS			•	•	•		•	•	See comment (3).
	Cefazolin	30 μg	_	_	_	≤2	4	≥8	Breakpoints are based on a dosage regimen of 2 g every 8 h.
	Cefepime	30 μg	≥25	19–24	≤18	≤2	4–8	≥16	Breakpoints are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 12 h.
	Cefotaxime	30 μg	≥26	23–25	≤22	≤1	2	≥4	Breakpoints are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 8 h.
	Cefoxitin	30 μg	≥18	15–17	≤14	≤8	16	≥32	

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Table 20. (Continued)

Antimicrobial		Disk	Zone Diameter (mm) Interpretive Criteria			MIC (μg/mL erpretive Cri		Comments	
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	Diffusion	S	ı	R	S	ı	R	
CEPHEMS (Con	tinued)								See comment (3).
	Ceftazidime	30 μg	≥21	18–20	≤17	≤4	8	≥16	Breakpoints are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 8 h.
	Cefuroxime sodium (parenteral)	30 μg	≥18	15–17	≤14	≤8	16	≥32	Breakpoints are based on a dosage regimen of 1.5 g every 8 h.
CARBAPENEMS	5								See comment (3).
	Imipenem	10 μg	≥23	20–22	≤19	≤1	2	≥4	Breakpoints are based on a dosage regimen of 500 mg every 6 h or 1 g every 8 h.
	Meropenem	10 μg	≥23	20–22	≤19	≤1	2	≥4	Breakpoints are based on a dosage regimen of 1 g every 8 h.
MACROLIDES									
	Azithromycin	-	-	-	-	≤2	-	-	(4) Due to limited clinical or in vitro MIC data for azithromycin and doxycycline, the utility of these interpretive criteria for Vibrio spp. other than V. cholerae is uncertain.
AMINOGLYCOS	IDES								See comment (3).
	Amikacin	30 μg	≥17	15–16	≤14	≤16	32	≥64	
	Gentamicin	10 μg	≥15	13–14	≤12	≤4	8	≥16	
TETRACYCLINE	ES								(5) For <i>V. cholerae</i> , isolates susceptible to tetracycline are also susceptible to doxycycline.
	Doxycycline	_	-	_		≤4	8	≥16	See comment (4).
	Tetracycline	30 μg	≥15	12–14	≤11	≤4	8	≥16	
FLUOROQUINO									See comment (3).
	Ciprofloxacin	5 μg	≥21	16–20	≤15	≤1	2	≥4	
	Levofloxacin	5 μg	≥17	14–16	≤13	≤2	4	≥8	
	Ofloxacin	5 μg	≥16	13–15	≤12	≤2	4	≥8	
FOLATE PATHY	VAY INHIBITORS								
	Sulfonamides	250 μg or 300 μg	≥17	13–16	≤12	≤256	-	≥512	(6) Sulfasoxazole can be used to represent any of the current available sulfonamide preparations.(7) For <i>V. cholerae</i> only.
	Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	1.25/23.75 μg	≥16	11–15	≤10	≤2/38	-	≥4/76	

Table 20. (Continued)

Antimicrobial		Disk		one Diameter (nterpretive Crit		Int	MIC (μg/ml erpretive Cr		Comments
Class	Antimicrobial Agent	Diffusion	S	I	R	S	I	R	
PHENICOLS									
	Chloramphenicol	30 µg	≥18	13–17	≤12	≤8	16	≥32	(8) Use with caution for disk diffusion as the disk diffusion test may misclassify many organisms (higher minor error rate). (9) Not routinely reported on isolates from the urinary tract. (10) For <i>V. cholerae</i> only.

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth; I, intermediate; MHA, Mueller-Hinton agar; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Supplemental Information

Resistance:

Halophilic Vibrio spp. are often resistant to sulfonamides, penicillins, and older cephalosporins (cephalothin, cefuroxime).

Reasons for Testing/Not Testing:

Testing is **usually** limited to isolates from extraintestinal sites.

Derivation of Interpretive Criteria:

With the exception of azithromycin, interpretive criteria are adapted from those for *Enterobacteriaceae*, as published in CLSI document M100.³ Azithromycin susceptible criterion is adapted from *Staphylococcus* spp. Key citations used in derivation of interpretive breakpoints are referenced.⁸⁵⁻⁹³

Testing Notes:

Inoculum suspension should be prepared in 0.85% NaCl (normal saline). This will allow most isolates of *Vibrio* spp. to grow satisfactorily on MHA and CAMHB without adding supplemental NaCl to these test media.

This page is intentionally left blank.

Table 21. Potential Bacterial Agents of Bioterrorism: *Bacillus anthracis*, Yersinia pestis, Burkholderia mallei, Burkholderia pseudomallei, Francisella tularensis, and Brucella spp.

Testing Conditions

Medium: Broth microdilution: unsupplemented Brucella broth pH adjusted to

7.1±0.1 for *Brucella* spp.; CAMHB+2% defined growth supplement for *F. tularensis*; CAMHB for all other organisms

Inoculum: Growth method or direct colony suspension in CAMHB, equivalent

to a 0.5 McFarland standard; for *F. tularensis*, prepare inoculum as

a direct colony suspension from a chocolate agar plate.

Incubation: $35^{\circ}C \pm 2^{\circ}C$; ambient air; 16 to 20 hours; for *Y. pestis*, incubate 24

hours and if unacceptable growth in the control well, reincubate an additional 24 hours; for *F. tularensis* and *Brucella* spp., incubate 48

hours (see comment 8).

Routine QC Recommendations (See Table 23A [CAMHB], Table 23E [CAMHB + 2% defined growth supplement], and Table 23F [Brucella broth] for acceptable QC ranges).

E. coli ATCC®* 25922 (all organisms)

E. coli ATCC® 35218 (for β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor combinations and *B. pseudomallei*)

S. aureus ATCC® 29213 (for B. anthracis and F. tularensis)

P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27853 (for B. mallei/pseudomallei and F. tularensis)

S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619 (for *Brucella* spp. only)

See QC Tables 23A, 23E, and 23F.

Agents to Consider for Primary Testing

B. anthracis	Y. pestis	B. mallei	B. pseudomallei	F. tularensis	Brucella spp.
Penicillin ^a	Gentamicin	Ceftazidime	Amoxicillin-clavulanate	Gentamicin Streptomycin	Gentamicin Streptomycin
Doxycycline Tetracycline	Streptomycin	Imipenem	Ceftazidime	Doxycycline Tetracycline	Doxycycline Tetracycline
Ciprofloxacin	Doxycycline Tetracycline	Doxycycline Tetracycline	Imipenem	Ciprofloxacin or levofloxacin	Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole
	Ciprofloxacin		Doxycycline Tetracycline	Chloramphenicol	
	Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole		Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole		
	Chloramphenicol				

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth; QC, quality control.

Footnote

a. Organisms that are susceptible to penicillin are also considered susceptible to amoxicillin.

^{*} ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

Table 21. (Continued)

General Comments

Important: For complete information on safety precautions, see *Biosafety in Microbiological and Biomedical Laboratories*. 5th ed. Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office; 2009. http://www.cdc.gov/biosafety/publications/bmbl5/BMBL.pdf. Accessed August 25, 2015.

- (1) **Extreme Caution:** Notify public health officials of all isolates presumptively identified as *B. anthracis*, *Y. pestis*, *B. mallei*, *B. pseudomallei*, *Brucella* spp., or *F. tularensis*. Confirmation of isolates of these bacteria may require specialized testing that is available only in referral or public health laboratories.
- (2) Recommended precautions: Use Biosafety Level 2 (BSL-2) practices, containment equipment, and facilities for activities using clinical materials and diagnostic quantities of infectious cultures. Use Biosafety Level 3 (BSL-3) practices, containment equipment, and facilities for work involving production quantities or concentrations of cultures and for activities with a high potential for aerosol production. If BSL-2 or BSL-3 facilities are not available, forward isolates to a referral or public health laboratory with a minimum of BSL-2 facilities for susceptibility testing.
- (3) Interpretive criteria are based on microorganism MIC population distributions, pharmacokinetics, and pharmacodynamics of the antimicrobial agents, and/or animal model data.
- (4) Test method and interpretive criteria for *B. anthracis* do not apply to other *Bacillus* spp.
- (5) **WARNING:** For *Y. pestis*, studies have demonstrated that although β-lactam antimicrobial agents may appear active *in vitro*, they lack efficacy in animal models of infection. *Y. pestis* should be reported as resistant to these antimicrobial agents. *Rx:* Retrospective clinical data suggest that β-lactam antimicrobial agents are not effective clinically.
- (6) The recommended medium for testing *F. tularensis* consists of CAMHB to which a 2% defined growth supplement (25.9 g L-cysteine HCl, 1.1 g L-cystine, 1 g adenine, 0.03 g guanine HCl, 0.01 g vitamin B₁₂, 0.1 g cocarboxylase, 0.25 g nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide, 10 g L-glutamine, 0.02 g ferric nitrate, 100 g glucose, 3 mg thiamine HCl, and 13 mg p-aminobenzoic acid [in 1 L H₂O]) is added after autoclaving. The pH of the medium should be adjusted to 7.1±0.1.
- (7) For some organism/antimicrobial agent combinations, the absence or rare occurrence of resistant strains precludes defining any results categories other than "susceptible." For strains yielding results suggestive of a "nonsusceptible" category, organism identification and antimicrobial susceptibility test results should be confirmed. Subsequently, the isolates should be saved and submitted to a referral laboratory for confirmation.
- (8) Incubation in 5% CO₂ may be required for growth of some strains of *Brucella* spp., especially *Brucella abortus*. Incubation of broth MIC tests in CO₂ may increase the MIC of aminoglycosides and decrease the MIC of tetracyclines, usually by one doubling dilution.

Table 21. (Continued)

Organism	Antimicrobial	MIC In	terpretive ((µg/mL)	Criteria	
Group	Agent	S	ı	R	Comments
PENICILLINS			•		
B. anthracis	Penicillin	≤0.12	-	≥0.25	(9) Class representative for amoxicillin. (10) B. anthracis strains may contain inducible β-lactamases. In vitro penicillinase induction studies suggest that penicillin MICs may increase during therapy. This finding is supported by reduced response rates to penicillin in animal treatment studies of B. anthracis infection. However, β-lactamase testing of clinical isolates of B. anthracis is unreliable and should not be performed. If MIC susceptibility testing using CLSI methods indicates that B. anthracis isolates are susceptible to penicillin, amoxicillin may still be considered for prophylactic use in children and pregnant women. ⁹⁴
	CTAMASE INHIBITOR COMBINATI				,
	Amoxicillin-clavulanate	≤8/4	16/8	≥32/16	
	ENTERAL) (Including cephalospor				o Glossary I.)
B. mallei B. pseudomallei	Ceftazidime	≤8	16	≥32	
CARBAPENEMS					
B. mallei B. pseudomallei	Imipenem	≤4	8	≥16	
AMINOGLYCOSI	IDES				
Y. pestis	Gentamicin	≤4	8	≥16	
	Streptomycin	≤4	8	≥16	
F. tularensis	Gentamicin	≤4	_	_	See comment (7).
Brucella spp.	Streptomycin	≤8	_	-	See comments (7) and (8). (11) The streptomycin-susceptible breakpoint is \leq 16 μ g/mL when the test is incubated in CO ₂ and \leq 8 μ g/mL when incubated in air.
TETRACYCLINE	S				(12) Organisms that are susceptible to tetracycline are also considered susceptible to doxycycline.
B. anthracis Brucella spp.	Doxycycline	≤1	-	_	See comments (7) and (8).
	Tetracycline	≤1	-	_	See comments (7) and (8).
B. mallei	Doxycycline	≤4	8	≥16	
B. pseudomallei Y. pestis	Tetracycline	≤4	8	≥16	
F. tularensis	Doxycycline	≤4	-	-	See comment (7).
	Tetracycline	≤4	-	-	See comment (7).

Table 21. (Continued)

Organism	Antimicrobial	MIC Interpretive Criteria (µg/mL)		Criteria	
Group	Agent	S	I	R	Comments
FLUOROQUINOI	LONES				
B. anthracis	Ciprofloxacin	≤0.25	-	-	See comment (7).
	Levofloxacin	≤0.25	-	-	See comment (7).
Y. pestis	Ciprofloxacin	≤0.25	-	-	See comment (7).
	Levofloxacin	≤0.25	-	-	See comment (7).
F. tularensis	Ciprofloxacin	≤0.5	-	-	See comment (7).
	Levofloxacin	≤0.5	-	-	See comment (7).
FOLATE PATHW	AY INHIBITORS				
B. pseudomallei Y. pestis	Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	≤2/38	-	≥4/76	
Brucella spp.	Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	≤2/38	-	-	See comments (7) and (8).
PHENICOLS		•			
Y. pestis	Chloramphenicol	≤8	16	≥32	
F. tularensis	Chloramphenicol	≤8	-	_	See comment (7).

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth; I, intermediate; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control; R, resistant; S, susceptible.

Table 22. Summary of Testing Conditions and Quality Control Recommendations for Infrequently Isolated or Fastidious Bacteria

Table No.	Organism/Organism Group	Broth Microdilution MIC Test Medium	Broth Microdilution MIC Incubation Conditions	Disk Diffusion Test Medium/Incubation Conditions	QC Strain(s) (see Tables for QC Ranges)
1	Abiotrophia spp., Granulicatella spp.	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v) +0.001% pyridoxal HCl	35°C; ambient air; 20–24 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC®a 49619
2	Aerococcus spp.	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5%)	35°C; 5% CO ₂ ; 20–24 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619
3	Aeromonas hydrophila complex	САМНВ	35°C; ambient air; 16–20 h	MHA (unsupplemented/35°C; ambient air; 16–18 h)	E. coli ATCC® 25922 E. coli ATCC® 35218 ^b P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27853 ^d
4	Bacillus spp. (not B. anthracis)	САМНВ	35°C; ambient air; 16–20 h	N/A	S. aureus ATCC® 29213
5	C. jejuni/coli	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	36 to 37°C/48 h or 42°C/24 h; 10% CO ₂ , 5% O ₂ , 85% N ₂ (microaerobic)	MHA with 5% sheep blood/ 42°C/24 h ; 10% CO ₂ , 5% O ₂ , 85% N ₂ (microaerobic)	C. jejuni ATCC® 33560 for broth microdilution S. aureus ATCC® 25923, for disk diffusion
6	Corynebacterium spp.	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	35°C; ambient air; 24–48 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619 E. coli ATCC® 25922 for gentamicin
7	E. rhusiopathiae	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	35°C; ambient air; 20–24 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619
8	Gemella spp.	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	35°C; 5% CO₂; 24–48 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619
9	HACEK group	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v) See Table #9 for additional media suggestions.	35°C; 5% CO ₂ ; 24–48 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619 E. coli ATCC® 35218 ^b
10	H. pylori	Agar dilution: MHA and aged (≥ 2-week-old) sheep blood (5% v/v)	35°C±2 °C; 72 h; 10% CO ₂ , 5% O ₂ , 85% N ₂ (microaerobic)	N/A	H. pylori ATCC® 43504
11	Lactobacillus spp.	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	35°C; 5% CO ₂ ; 24–48 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619
12	Lactococcus spp.	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	35°C; ambient air; 20–24 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619
13	Leuconostoc spp.	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	35 °C; ambient air; 20–24 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619 E. coli ATCC® 25922 for gentamicin
14	L. monocytogenes	CAMHB-LHB (2.5%-5% v/v)	35°C; ambient air; 20–24 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619
15	Micrococccus spp.	САМНВ	35°C; ambient air; 20–24 h	N/A	S. aureus ATCC® 29213
16	M. catarrhalis	САМНВ	35°C; ambient air; 20–24 h	MHA (unsupplemented/35°C; 5% CO2; 20–24 h)	S. aureus ATCC® 29213 E. coli ATCC® 35218b
17	Pasteurella spp.	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	35°C; ambient air; 18–24 h	MHA with 5% sheep blood/35°C; ambient air; 16– 18 h	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619 E. coli ATCC® 35218b S. aureus ATCC® 25923 for disk diffusion

Table 22. (Continued)

Table No.	Organism/Organism Group	Broth Microdilution MIC Test Medium	Broth Microdilution MIC Incubation Conditions	Disk Diffusion Test Medium/Incubation Conditions	QC Strain(s) (see Tables for QC Ranges)
18	Pediococcus spp.	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	35°C; ambient air; 20–24 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619
19	R. mucilaginosa	CAMHB-LHB (2.5% to 5% v/v)	35°C; ambient air; 20–24 h	N/A	S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619
20	Vibrio spp. (including V. cholerae)	CAMHB ^d	35°C; ambient air; 16–20 h	MHA (unsupplemented/35°C; ambient air; 16–18 h) ^c	E. coli ATCC® 25922 E. coli ATCC® 35218 ^b P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27583 ^d
Potentia	I Bacterial Agents of Bioter	rorism			
21	B. anthracis	САМНВ	35°C; ambient air; 16–20 h	N/A	E. coli ATCC® 25922 S. aureus ATCC® 29213
21	Brucella spp.	Unsupplemented Brucella broth pH adjusted to 7.1 ± 0.1	35 °C; ambient air; 48 h	N/A	E. coli ATCC® 25922 S. pneumoniae ATCC® 49619
21	B. mallei	САМНВ	35°C; ambient air; 16–20 h	N/A	E. coli ATCC [®] 25922 P. aeruginosa ATCC [®] 27853
21	B. pseudomallei	САМНВ	35°C; ambient air; 16–20 h	N/A	E. coli ATCC® 25922 E. coli ATCC® 35218° P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27853
21	F. tularensis	CAMHB+2% defined growth supplement	35°C; ambient air; 48 h	N/A	E. coli ATCC® 25922 S. aureus ATCC® 29213 P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27853
21	Y. pestis	САМНВ	35°C±2°C; ambient air; 24h, and if unacceptable growth in the control well, reincubate an additional 24h	NA	E. coli ATCC® 25922

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; CAMHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth; CAMHB-LHB, cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth supplemented with lysed horse blood; QC, quality control; MHA, Mueller-Hinton agar; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; N/A, not applicable; No., number.

Footnotes

- a. ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.
 b. E. coli ATCC® 35218 is used for QC when testing β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor combination drugs.
- c. Prepare inoculum in 0.85% NaCl (normal saline).
- d. P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27583 is used for QC when testing carbapenems.

Table 23A. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Nonfastidious Organisms (Unsupplemented Cation-

Adjusted Mueller-Hinton Broth)

E. coli ATCC® 35218 ^b - 4/2–16/8 > 32 8/4–32/16 - 0.03–0.12	P. aeruginosa ATCC® 27853 - - - -
- 4/2-16/8 >32 8/4-32/16 - 0.03-0.12	- - -
>32 8/4–32/16 – 0.03–0.12	
8/4–32/16 – 0.03–0.12	
- 0.03–0.12	-
0.03-0.12	
	-
	_
_	_
_	_
-	_
_	-
_	_
_	_
_	_
_	1–4
_	_
_	_
_	_
_	_
_	_
_	_
_	_
_	0.12-0.5
_	2–8
_	-
	_
_	1–4
_	-
	0.25–1
_	_
_	_
	_
	_
-	_
_	8–32
1	-
	>64 0.5/4-2/4 -

Vancomycin

0.5–2

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control.

<u>Footnotes</u>

a. ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.

b. Because E. coli ATCC® 35218 may lose its plasmid, careful organism maintenance is required; refer to CLSI document M07.2

Table 23B. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Broth Microdilution Methods (Cation-Adjusted Mueller-

Hinton Broth With Lysed Horse Blood [2.5% to 5% v/v])

	MIC	MIC QC Ranges (µg/mL)							
Antimicrobial Agent	S. pneumoniae ATCC®a 49619	E. coli ATCC® 25922	E. coli ATCC® 35218 ^b						
Amoxicillin	0.03-0.12	_	≥256						
Amoxicillin-clavulanate	0.03/0.015-0.12/0.06	_	4/2-16/8°						
Ampicillin	0.06-0.25	_	_						
Ampicillin-sulbactam	_	_	8/4-32/16 ^c						
Azithromycin	0.06-0.25	-	_						
Cefepime	0.03-0.25	_	_						
Cefotaxime	0.03-0.12	_	_						
Ceftriaxone	0.03-0.12	_	_						
Chloramphenicol	2–8	_	_						
Ciprofloxacin	0.25-1 ^b	_	_						
Clarithromycin	0.03-0.12	_	_						
Clindamycin	0.03-0.12	_	_						
Daptomycin ^d	0.06-0.5	_	_						
Doxycycline	0.015-0.12	_	_						
Erythromycin	0.03-0.12	_	_						
Gatifloxacin	0.12-0.5	_	_						
Gentamicin	-	0.25–1°	_						
Imipenem	0.03-0.12	_	_						
Levofloxacin	0.5–2	_	_						
Linezolid	0.25–2	_	_						
Meropenem	0.06-0.25	_	_						
Minocycline	_	0.25–1°	-						
Moxifloxacin	0.06-0.25	_	_						
Penicillin	0.25–1	_	_						
Quinupristin-dalfopristin	0.25–1	-	_						
Rifampin	0.015-0.06	_	-						
Tetracycline	0.06-0.5	-	_						
Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole	0.12/2.4–1/19	_	-						
Vancomycin	0.12-0.5	_	_						

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control.

Footnotes

- Because E. coli ATCC[®] 35218 may lose its plasmid, careful organism maintenance is required; refer to CLSI document M07.²
- b. These QC ranges were validated for tests performed in cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth with lysed horse blood (2.5% to 5% v/v) and were not established by the studies outlined in CLSI document M23.⁶ The validation studies were conducted in at least three laboratories using multiple lots of media.
- c. QC ranges reflect MICs obtained when Mueller-Hinton broth is supplemented with calcium to a final concentration of 50 μ g/mL. Agar dilution has not been validated for daptomycin.

Levofloxacin

Meropenem

Tetracycline

Table 23C. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Campylobacter jejuni (Broth Microdilution Method) (Cation-Adjusted Mueller-Hinton Broth With Lysed Horse Blood [2.5% to 5% v/v])

C. jejuni ATCC® 33560

MIC QC Ranges (µg/mL) **Antimicrobial Agent** 36 to 37°C/48 hours 42°C/24 hours Azithromycin 0.03-0.25 0.03-0.12 Ciprofloxacin 0.06-0.25 0.03-0.12 Doxycycline 0.12 - 0.50.12 - 0.5Erythromycin 0.5-20.25-20.5-2 0.25-2 Gentamicin

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control.

0.06-0.25

0.008-0.03

0.25-2

NOTE: These QC ranges were validated for tests performed in cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth with lysed horse blood (2.5% to 5% v/v) and were not established by the studies described in CLSI document M23.6 The validation studies were conducted in at least three laboratories using multiple lots of media.

Table 23D. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Helicobacter pylori (Agar Dilution Methods) (Mueller-

Hinton Agar With Aged [≥2-Week-Old] Sheep Blood)

	H. pylori ATCC ^{®a} 43504
Antimicrobial Agent	MIC QC Ranges (µg/mL)
Amoxicillin	0.015–0.12
Clarithromycin	0.015–0.12
Metronidazole	64–256
Telithromycin	0.06–0.5
Tetracycline	0.12–1

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control.

Table 23E. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Broth Microdilution Method (Cation-Adjusted Mueller-

Hinton Broth + 2% Defined Growth Supplemental

	MIC QC Ranges (μg/mL)						
Antimicrobial		ureus E. coli \$\tilde{E}\$ 29213 ATCC\$\tilde{S}\$ 25922					
Agent	24 hours	48 hours	24 hours	48 hours	24 hours	48 hours	
Chloramphenicol	4–16	4–32	2–8	4–16	-	-	
Ciprofloxacin	0.25-1	0.25-1	0.004-0.015	0.004-0.03	0.12-1	0.25-1	
Doxycycline	0.12-1	0.25-2	1–4	1–8	4–32	4–32	
Gentamicin	0.25-1	0.25-1	0.25-2	0.25-2	0.5-2	0.5-4	
Levofloxacin	0.12-0.5	0.12-0.5	0.008-0.03	0.008-0.06	0.5-2	0.5-4	
Nalidixic acid	-	ı	1–8	2–8	ı	_	
Streptomycin	8–32	8–64	8–32	8–32	32-128	32-256	
Tetracycline	0.25-2	0.5-4	1–4	2–8	8–32	8–64	
Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	≤0.25/4.75	≤0.25/4.75	≤0.5/9.5	≤0.5/9.5	-	_	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control.

Footnote

a. Add 2% defined growth supplement (25.9 g L-cysteine HCl, 1.1 g L-cystine, 1 g adenine, 0.03 g guanine HCl, 0.01 g vitamin B₁₂, 0.1 g cocarboxylase, 0.25 g nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide, 10 g L-glutamine, 0.02 g ferric nitrate, 100 g glucose, 3 mg thiamine HCl, and 13 mg p-aminobenzoic acid [in 1 L H₂O]) to cation-adjusted Mueller-Hinton broth after autoclaving. The pH of medium should be adjusted to 7.1 ± 0.1 .

NOTE: When reading F. tularensis MIC results at 24 hours, read QC at 24 hours and use 24-hour QC ranges. When reading F. tularensis MIC results at 48 hours, read QC at 48 hours and use 48-hour QC ranges.

0.03-0.25

0.008-0.03

0.25 - 1

Table 23F. MIC: Quality Control Ranges for Broth Microdilution Methods (Brucella Broth Without Supplements Adjusted to pH 7.1 ± 0.1)

• •	<i>,</i> .						
		MIC QC Ranges (μg/mL)					
Antimicrobial					<i>ımoniae</i>		
Agent	24 hours	48 hours	24 hours	48 hours	24 hours	48 hours	
Azithromycin	-	_	2–8	2–16	0.25-1	0.25-1	
Chloramphenicol	2–8	4–16	4–16	4–16	1–8	2–8	
Ciprofloxacin	_	_	0.25-1	0.25-1	0.25-1	0.25-2	
Doxycycline	0.5–2	1–4	0.12-0.5	0.12-0.5	0.03-0.12	0.03-0.25	
Gentamicin	1–8	1–8	_	_	_	-	
Levofloxacin	_	_	0.06-0.5	0.12-0.5	0.25-1	0.25-2	
Rifampin	4–16	4–16	_	_	0.008-0.03	0.008-0.06	
Streptomycin	4–32	4–32	8–64	8–64	16–64	16–128	
Tetracycline	0.5–2	0.5–4	0.12-1	0.25-1	0.03-0.25	0.06-0.5	
Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	_	-	-	_	0.5/9.5–2/38	0.5/9.5–2/38	

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; MIC, minimal inhibitory concentration; QC, quality control.

Table 24A. Disk Diffusion: Quality Control Ranges for Nonfastidious Organisms (Unsupplemented Mueller-Hinton Medium)

Mueller-Hinton Medit		Disk Diffusion QC Ranges (mm)					
Antimicrobial Agent	Disk Content	E. coli ATCC®a 25922	S. aureus ATCC® 25923	E. coli ATCC® 35218 ^b	P. aeruginosa ATCC [®] 27853		
Amikacin	30 μg	19–26	20–26	_	-		
Amoxicillin-clavulanate	20/10 μg	18–24	28–36	17–22	-		
Ampicillin	10 μg	16–22	27–35	6	-		
Ampicillin-sulbactam	10/10 μg	19–24	29–37	13–19	-		
Azithromycin	15 μg	_	21–26	_	-		
Aztreonam	30 μg	28–36	-	-	-		
Cefazolin	30 μg	21–27	29–35	-	-		
Cefepime	30 μg	31–37	23–29	-	-		
Cefotaxime	30 μg	29-35	25–31	_	-		
Cefoxitin	30 μg	23–29	23–29	_	-		
Ceftazidime	30 μg	25–32	16–20	_	-		
Ceftriaxone	30 μg	29–35	22–28	_	-		
Cefuroxime	30 μg	20–26	27–35	_	-		
Cephalothin	30 μg	15–21	29–37	_	-		
Chloramphenicol	30 μg	21–27	19–26	_	-		
Ciprofloxacin	5 μg	30–40	22–30	_	-		
Clarithromycin	15 μg	_	26–32	_	-		
Doripenem	10 μg	_	_	_	28-35		
Doxycycline	30 μg	18–24	23–29	_	-		
Ertapenem	10 μg	29–36	24–31	_	13–21		
Erythromycin	15 μg	_	22–30	_	-		
Gentamicin	10 μg	19–26	19–27	_	-		
Imipenem	10 μg	26–32	_	_	20-28		
Levofloxacin	5 μg	29–37	25–30	_	-		
Meropenem	10 μg	28–34	29–37	_	27-33		
Ofloxacin	5 μg	29–33	24–28	_	-		
Piperacillin	100 μg	24–30	_	12–18	-		
Piperacillin-tazobactam	100/10 μg	24–30	27–36	24–30	_		
Tetracycline	30 µg	18–25	24–30	-	-		
Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	1.25/23.75 μg	23–29	24–32	_	-		

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; QC, quality control.

Footnotes

- a. ATCC® is a registered trademark of the American Type Culture Collection.
- Because *E. coli* ATCC[®] 35218 may lose its plasmid, careful organism maintenance is required; refer to CLSI document M07.²

Table 24B. Disk Diffusion: Quality Control Ranges for Fastidious Organisms (Mueller-Hinton

Medium With 5% Sheep Blood)

Antimicrobial		S. pneumoniae ATCC®a 49619
Agent	Disk Content	Disk Diffusion QC Ranges (mm)
Amoxicillin-clavulanate ^b	20/10	_
Ampicillin	10 μg	30–36
Azithromycin	15 μg	19–25
Ceftriaxone	30 μg	30–35
Chloramphenicol	30 μg	23–27
Doxycycline	30 μg	25–34
Erythromycin	15 μg	25–30
Levofloxacin	5 μg	20–25
Moxifloxacin	5 μg	25–31
Penicillin	10 units	24–30
Tetracycline	30 μg	27–31
Trimethoprim-Sulfamethoxazole	1.25/23.75 μg	20–28

Abbreviations: ATCC®, American Type Culture Collection; QC, quality control.

Footnote

a. Testing of *S. aureus* ATCC® 25923 using Mueller-Hinton agar (MHA) supplemented with 5% sheep blood has been shown to produce zones within the acceptable range (28 to 36 mm) noted in CLSI document M100³ for unsupplemented MHA.

Glossary I (Part 1). β-Lactams: Class and Subclass Designation and Generic Name

Glossary I (Part 1). β-Lactams: Antimicrobial Class	Antimicrobia		
			Agents Included; Generic Names
Penicillins	Penicillinase-labile	Penicillin	Penicillin
	penicillins ^a	Aminopenicillin	Amoxicillin
			Ampicillin
		Carboxypenicillin	Carbenicillin
			Ticarcillin
		Ureidopenicillin	Azlocillin
			Mezlocillin
			Piperacillin
	Penicillinase-stable		Cloxacillin
	penicillins ^b		Dicloxacillin
	· .		Methicillin
			Nafcillin
			Oxacillin
	Amidinopenicillin		Mecillinam
β-lactam/β-lactamase			Amoxicillin-clavulanate
inhibitor combinations			Ampicillin-sulbactam
			Aztreonam-avibactam
			Ceftaroline-avibactam
			Ceftazidime-avibactam
			Ceftolozane-tazobactam
			Piperacillin-tazobactam
			Ticarcillin-clavulanate
Cephems (parenteral)	Cambalaanasia IC		Cefazolin
Cepiterns (parenteral)	Cephalosporin I ^c		Cephalothin
			Cephapirin
	2 1 1 112		Cephradine
	Cephalosporin II ^c		Cefamandole
			Cefonicid
			Cefuroxime (parenteral)
	Cephalosporin III ^c		Cefoperazone
			Cefotaxime
			Ceftazidime
			Ceftizoxime
			Ceftriaxone
	Cephalosporin IV ^c		Cefepime
	Cephalosporins with a	nti-MRSA activity	Ceftaroline
			Ceftobiprole
	Cephamycin		Cefmetazole
			Cefotetan
			Cefoxitin
	Oxacephem		Moxalactam
Cephems (oral)	Cephalosporin		Cefaclor
,			Cefadroxil
			Cefdinir
			Cefditoren
			Cefetamet
			Cefixime
			Cefpodoxime
			Cefprozil
			Ceftibuten
			Cefuroxime (oral)
			Cephalexin
			Cephradine
	Carbacanham		Loracarbef
	Carbacephem		Luiacaidei

Glossary I (Part 1). (Continued)

Antimicrobial Class	Antimicrobial Subclass	Agents Included; Generic Names
Monobactams		Aztreonam
Penems	Carbapenem	Biapenem
		Doripenem
		Ertapenem
		Imipenem
		Meropenem
		Razupenem
	Penem	Faropenem
		Sulopenem

Abbreviation: MRSA, methicillin-resistant S. aureus.

Footnotes

- a. Hydrolyzed by staphylococcal penicillinase.
- b. Not hydrolyzed by staphylococcal penicillinase.
- c. Cephalosporin I, II, III, and IV are sometimes referred to as first-, second-, third-, and fourth-generation cephalosporins, respectively. Cephalosporin III and IV are also referred to as "extended-spectrum cephalosporins." This does not imply activity against extended-spectrum β-lactamase–producing gram-negative bacteria.

NOTE 1: Information in boldface type is new or modified since the previous edition.

NOTE 2: Users should consult CLSI document M100,³ which is updated annually, for the most current version of the glossary.

Glossary I (Part 2). Non-β-Lactams: Class and Subclass Designation and Generic Name

Antimicrobial Class	Antimicrobial Subclass	ignation and Generic Name Agents Included; Generic Names
Aminocyclitols		Spectinomycin
Aminoglycosides		Amikacin
Aminogrycosides		Gentamicin
		Kanamycin
		Netilmicin
		Plazomicin
		Streptomycin
		Tobramycin
Ansamycins		Rifampin
Folate pathway inhibitors		Iclaprim
Totale patriway irinibitors		Sulfonamides
		Trimethoprim
		Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole
Fosfomycins		Fosfomycin
Glycopeptides	Glycopeptide	Vancomycin
, , ,	Lipoglycopeptide	Dalbavancin
	Lipogrycopopiido	Oritavancin
		Teicoplanin
		Telavancin
		Ramoplanin
Lincosamides		Clindamycin
Lipopeptides		Daptomycin
popopdoo		Surotomycin
	Polymyxins	Colistin
	Polymyxins	
		Polymyxin B
Macrocyclic		Fidaxomicin
Macrolides		Azithromycin
		Clarithromycin
		Dirithromycin
		Erythromycin
	Fluorelectolide	
	Fluoroketolide	Solithromycin
	Ketolide	Telithromycin
Nitrofurans		Nitrofurantoin
Nitroimidazoles		Metronidazole
		Tinidazole
Oxazolidinones		Linezolid
CARZONAMIONES		Tedizolid
DI : I		
Phenicols		Chloramphenicol
Pseudomonic acid		Mupirocin
Quinolones	Quinolone	Cinoxacin
		Garenoxacin
		Nalidixic acid
	Fluoroquinolone	Besifloxacin
	Fluoroquinolone	
		Ciprofloxacin
		Clinafloxacin
		Enoxacin
		Finafloxacin
		Fleroxacin
		Gatifloxacin
		Gemifloxacin
		Grepafloxacin
		Levofloxacin
		Lomefloxacin
		Moxifloxacin
		Norfloxacin
		Ofloxacin
		Pefloxacin
		Sparfloxacin
		Trovafloxacin
	•	Ulifloxacin (prulifloxacin)

Glossary I (Part 2). (Continued)

Antimicrobial Class	Antimicrobial Subclass	Agents Included; Generic Names
Steroidal	Fusidanes	Fusidic acid
Streptogramins		Linopristin-flopristin
		Quinupristin-dalfopristin
Tetracyclines		Doxycycline
		Minocycline
		Tetracycline
	Fluorocycline	Eravacycline
	Glycylcyclines	Tigecycline
	Aminomethylcycline	Omadacycline
Thiazolide		Nitazoxanide
		Tizoxanide

NOTE 1: Information in boldface type is new or modified since the previous edition.

NOTE 2: Users should consult CLSI document $M100,^3$ which is updated annually, for the most current version of the glossary.

Glossary II. Abbreviations/Routes of Administration/Drug Class for Antimicrobial Agents Listed in CLSI Document M100-S25³

Antimicrobial Agent	Agent Abbreviation ^a	Routes of Administration ^b				Drug Class or Subclass
		PO	IM	IV	Topical	
Amikacin	AN, AK, Ak, AMI, AMK		Х	Х		Aminoglycoside
Amoxicillin	AMX, Amx, AMOX, AC	Х				Penicillin
Amoxicillin-clavulanate	AMC, Amc, A/C, AUG, Aug, XL, AML	Х				β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor
Ampicillin	AM, Am, AMP	Х	Х	Х		Penicillin
Ampicillin-sulbactam	SAM, A/S, AMS, AB			Х		β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor
Azithromycin	AZM, Azi, AZI, AZ	Х		Х		Macrolide
Azlocillin	AZ, Az, AZL		Х	Х		Penicillin
Aztreonam	ATM, AZT, Azt, AT, AZM			Х		Monobactam
Aztreonam-avibactam	AZA			Х		β-lactam/β- lactamase inhibitor
Besifloxacin	BES				Х	Fluoroquinolone
Biapenem	ВРМ			Х		Carbapenem
Carbenicillin (indanyl salt)	CB, Cb, BAR	Х				Penicillin
Carbenicillin			Χ	X		
Cefaclor	CEC, CCL, Cfr, FAC, CF	Х				Cephem
Cefadroxil	CFR, FAD	Χ				Cephem
Cefamandole	MA, CM, Cfm, FAM		Χ	Х		Cephem
Cefazolin	CZ, CFZ, Cfz, FAZ, KZ		Х	X		Cephem
Cefdinir	CDR, Cdn, DIN, CD, CFD	Х				Cephem
Cefditoren	CDN	Χ				Cephem
Cefepime	FEP, Cpe, PM, CPM		Χ	Х		Cephem
Cefetamet	CAT, FET	Χ				Cephem
Cefixime	CFM, FIX, Cfe, IX	Χ				Cephem
Cefmetazole	CMZ, CMZS, CMT		Χ	X		Cephem
Cefonicid	CID, Cfc, FON, CPO		Х	Х		Cephem
Cefoperazone	CFP, Cfp, CPZ, PER, FOP, CP		Х	Х		Cephem
Cefotaxime	CTX, TAX, Cft, FOT, CT		Χ	X		Cephem
Cefotetan	CTT, CTN, Ctn, CTE, TANS, CN		Х	Х		Cephem
Cefoxitin	FOX, CX, Cfx, FX		Χ	X		Cephem
Cefpodoxime	CPD, Cpd, POD, PX	Χ				Cephem
Cefprozil	CPR, CPZ, FP	Χ				Cephem
Ceftaroline	CPT			X		Cephem
Ceftaroline-avibactam	СРА			X		β-lactam/β- lactamase inhibitor
Ceftazidime	CAZ, Caz, TAZ, TZ		Х	Х	1	Cephem
Ceftazidime-avibactam	CZA			X		β-lactam/β- lactamase
						inhibitor
Ceftibuten	CTB, TIB, CB	Χ				Cephem
Ceftizoxime	ZOX, CZX, CZ, Cz, CTZ, TIZ		Х	Х		Cephem
Ceftobiprole	BPR			Х		Cephem
Ceftolozane-tazobactam	С/Т			Х		β-lactam/β- lactamase inhibitor
Ceftriaxone	CRO, CTR, FRX, Cax,		Х	Х		Cephem
	AXO, TX					

Glossary II. (Continued)

Antimicrobial Agent	Agent Abbreviation ^a	Rou	utes of A	dministi	rationb	Drug Class or Subclass
		PO	IM	IV	Topical	
Cefuroxime (oral)	CXM, CFX,	Х			'	Cephem
,	ROX, Crm,					'
Cefuroxime (parenteral)	FUR, XM		X	Х		
Cephalexin	CN, LEX, CFL	Χ				Cephem
Cephalothin	CF, Cf, CR, CL, CEP,			Х		Cephem
•	CE, KF					
Cephapirin	CP, HAP		X	Х		Cephem
Cephradine	RAD, CH	Χ				Cephem
Chloramphenicol	C, CHL, CL	Χ		Х		Phenicol
Cinoxacin	CIN, Cn	Χ				Quinolone
Ciprofloxacin	CIP, Cp, CI	Χ		Х		Fluoroquinolone
Clarithromycin	CLR, CLM,	Χ				Macrolide
-	CLA, Cla, CH					
Clinafloxacin	CFN, CLX, LF	Χ		Х		Fluoroquinolone
Clindamycin	CC, CM, CD, Cd, CLI,	Χ	Χ	Х		Lincosamide
•	DA					
Colistin	CL, CS, CT	_		Х		Lipopeptide
Dalbavancin	DAL			Х		Glycopeptide
Daptomycin	DAP			Х		Lipopeptide
Dicloxacillin	DX, DIC	Х				Penicillin
Dirithromycin	DTM, DT	Х				Macrolide
Doripenem	DOR			Х		Carbapenem
Doxycycline	DOX, DC, DOXY	Х		Х		Tetracycline
Eravacycline	ERV	Х		Х		Tetracycline
Ertapenem	ETP		Х	Х		Carbapenem
Erythromycin	E, ERY, EM	Х		Х		Macrolide
Faropenem	FAR, FARO	X				Penem
Fidaxomicin	FDX	Х				Macrocyclic
Finafloxacin	FIN	X		Х	Х	Fluoroquinolone
Fleroxacin	FLE, Fle, FLX, FO	X		X		Fluoroquinolone
Fosfomycin	FOS, FF, FO, FM	X				Fosfomycin
Fusidic acid	FA, FC	X		Х	Х	Steroidal
Garenoxacin	GRN	X		X		Quinolone
Gatifloxacin	GAT	X		X		Fluoroquinolone
Gemifloxacin	GEM	X				Fluoroquinolone
Gentamicin	GM, Gm, CN, GEN		Х	Х		Aminoglycoside
Gentamicin synergy	GM500, HLG, Gms			_ ^		7 ti illi logiyooolac
Grepafloxacin	GRX, Grx, GRE, GP	Х				Fluoroquinolone
claprim	ICL			Х		Folate pathway
оартт	102			_ ^		inhibitor
mipenem	IPM, IMI, Imp, IP			Х		Carbapenem
Kanamycin	K, KAN, HLK, KM		Х	X		Aminoglycoside
_evofloxacin	LVX, Lvx,	Х		X		Fluoroquinolone
20 / 0110 / 01111	LEV, LEVO, LE	^				1 laoroquiriolorio
_inezolid	LNZ, LZ, LZD	Х		Х		Oxazolidinone
_inopristin-flopristin	LFE	X				Streptogramin
_omefloxacin	LOM, Lmf	X				Fluoroquinolone
_oracarbef	LOR, Lor, LO	X			1	Cephem
Mecillinam	MEC	X		1		Penicillin
Meropenem	MEM, Mer, MERO,			Х	1	Carbapenem
	MRP, MP			^		Januaponioni
Methicillin	DP, MET, ME, SC		Х	Х		Penicillin
	MTZ	Х	<u> </u>	X	1	Nitroimidazole
Metronidazole			Х	X	1	Penicillin
Metronidazole Mezlocillin	MZ Mz MEZ				+	
Mezlocillin	MZ, Mz, MEZ ML MIN Min MN	Y		X		Letracycline
	MI, MIN, Min, MN,	Х		Х		Tetracycline
Mezlocillin Minocycline	MI, MIN, Min, MN, MNO, MC, MH	Х	Y			,
Mezlocillin Minocycline Moxalactam	MI, MIN, Min, MN, MNO, MC, MH MOX		X	X		Cephem
Mezlocillin Minocycline Moxalactam Moxifloxacin	MI, MIN, Min, MN, MNO, MC, MH MOX MXF	X	X			Cephem Fluoroquinolone
Mezlocillin Minocycline Moxalactam	MI, MIN, Min, MN, MNO, MC, MH MOX		X	X	X	Cephem

Glossary II. (Continued)

Antimicrobial Agent	Agent Abbreviation ^a	Routes of Administration ^b			Drug Class or Subclass	
-		PO	IM	IV	Topical	
Netilmicin	NET, Nt, NC		Х	Х		Aminoglycoside
Nitazoxanide	NIT	Х				Thiazolide
Nitrofurantoin	F/M, FD, Fd, FT, NIT, NI, F	Х				Nitrofurantoin
Norfloxacin	NOR, Nxn, NX	Х				Fluoroquinolone
Ofloxacin	OFX, OFL, Ofl, OF	Χ	Х	Х		Fluoroquinolone
Omadacycline	OMC	Х		Х		Tetracycline
Oritavancin	ORI			Х		Lipoglycopeptide
Oxacillin	OX, Ox, OXS, OXA	Χ	Х	Х		Penicillin
Pefloxacin	PEF, PF					Fluoroquinolone
Penicillin	P, PEN, PV	Х	Х	Х		Penicillin
Piperacillin	PIP, PI, PP, Pi		Х	Х		Penicillin
Piperacillin-tazobactam	TZP, PTZ, P/T, PTc			Х		β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor combination
Plazomicin	PLZ			Х		Aminoglycoside
Polymyxin B	PB			Х		Lipopeptide
Quinupristin-dalfopristin	SYN, Syn, QDA, RP			Х		Streptogramin
Razupenem	RZM			Х		Carbapenem
Ramoplanin	RAM	Χ				Lipoglycopeptide
Rifampin	RA, RIF, Rif, RI, RD	Χ		Х		Ansamycin
Solithromycin	SOL	Χ		Х	Х	Fluoroketolide
Sparfloxacin	SPX, Sfx, SPA, SO	Х				Fluoroquinolone
Spectinomycin	SPT, SPE, SC		Х	Х		Aminocyclitol
Streptomycin Streptomycin synergy	S, STR, StS, SM, ST2000, HLS		X	Х		Aminoglycoside
Sulfonamides	SSS, S3	Х		Х		Folate pathway inhibitor (some PO only)
Sulopenem	SLP, SULO	Χ		Х		Penem
Surotomycin	SUR	Х				Lipopeptide
Tedizolid	TZD	Х		Х		Oxazolidinone
Teicoplanin	TEC, TPN, Tei, TEI, TP, TPL		Х	Х		Glycopeptide
Telavancin	TLV			Х		Lipoglycopeptide
Telithromycin	TEL	X				Ketolide
Tetracycline	TE, Te, TET, TC	Χ		Х		Tetracycline
Ticarcillin	TIC, TC, TI, Ti		Х	Х		Penicillin
Ticarcillin-clavulanate	TIM, Tim, T/C, TCC, TLc			Х		β-lactam/β-lactamase inhibitor
Tigecycline	TGC			Х		Glycylcycline
Tinoxanide	TIN	Х				Thiazolide
Tinidazole	TNZ	Х				Nitroimidazoles
Tobramycin	NN, TM, TO, To, TOB		Х	Х		Aminoglycoside
Trimethoprim	TMP, T, TR, W	Х				Folate pathway inhibitor
Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	SXT, SxT, T/S, TS, COT	Х		Х		Folate pathway inhibitor
Trovafloxacin	TVA, Tva, TRV, TV	Х		Х		Fluoroguinolone
Ulifloxacin (prulifloxacin)	PRU	X				Fluoroquinolone
Vancomycin	VA, Va, VAN	Х		Х		Glycopeptide

Abbreviations: PO, per OS (oral); IM, intramuscular; IV, intravenous.

Footnotes

- a. Abbreviations assigned to one or more diagnostic products in the United States. If no diagnostic product is available, abbreviation is that of the manufacturer.
- b. As available in the United States.

NOTE 1: Information in boldface type is new or modified since the previous edition.

NOTE 2: Users should consult CLSI document M100,³ which is updated annually, for the most current version of the glossary.

Glossary III. List of Identical Abbreviations Used for More Than One Antimicrobial Agent in US Diagnostic Products

Agent Abbreviation	Antimicrobial Agents for Which Respective Abbreviation Is Used
AZM	Azithromycin, Aztreonam
AZ	Azithromycin, Azlocillin
CB, Cb	Ceftibuten, Carbenicillin
CFR, Cfr	Cefaclor, Cefadroxil
CF, Cf	Cefaclor, Cephalothin
CM	Clindamycin, Cefamandole
CFM, Cfm	Cefixime, Cefamandole
CZ, Cz	Ceftizoxime, Cefazolin
CD, Cd	Clindamycin, Cefdinir
CPZ	Cefprozil, Cefoperazone
CP, Cp	Cephapirin, Cefoperazone, Ciprofloxacin
CN, Cn	Cephalexin, Cefotetan, Cinoxacin, Gentamicin
CFX, Cfx	Cefoxitin, Cefuroxime
CL	Cephalothin, Chloramphenicol
СН	Clarithromycin, Cephradine
DX	Doxycycline, Dicloxacillin
FO	Fleroxacin, Fosfomycin
NIT	Nitazoxanide, Nitrofurantoin
SC	Spectinomycin, Methicillin
SO	Sparfloxacin, Oxacillin
TC	Tetracycline, Ticarcillin

NOTE 1: Information in boldface type is new or modified since the previous edition.

NOTE 2: Users should consult CLSI document M100,3 which is updated annually, for the most current version of the glossary.

Chapter 5: Conclusion

This third edition of M45 provides guidance for susceptibility testing of a wide variety of fastidious or infrequently isolated organisms in clinical, research, and public health laboratory settings. The working group is grateful to the individuals who contributed data and expert opinions to draft these recommendations. Users of this document are encouraged to assess these methods and collect clinical outcome data. The goal of this and future revisions is to translate new knowledge regarding organism growth requirements, taxonomy, therapeutic response, and antimicrobial resistance into laboratory guidance that will optimize patient outcomes.

Chapter 6: Supplemental Information

This chapter includes:

- References
- Additional Resources
- The Quality Management System Approach
- Related CLSI Reference Materials

References

- CLSI. Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Disk Susceptibility Tests; Approved Standard—Twelfth Edition. CLSI document M02-A12. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2015.
- ² CLSI. Methods for Dilution Antimicrobial Susceptibility Tests for Bacteria That Grow Aerobically; Approved Standard—Tenth Edition. CLSI document M07-A10. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2015.
- CLSI. Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing; Twenty-Fifth Informational Supplement. CLSI document M100-S25. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2015.
- Hindler JA, Jorgensen JH. Susceptibility test methods: fastidious bacteria. In: Versalovic J, Carroll KC, Funke G, Jorgensen JH, Landry ML, Warnock DW, eds. Manual of Clinical Microbiology. 10th ed. Washington, DC: ASM Press; 2011:1180-1203.
- Jorgensen JH. Need for susceptibility testing guidelines for fastidious or less-frequently isolated bacteria. J Clin Microbiol. 2004;42(2):493-496.
- CLSI. Development of In Vitro Susceptibility Testing Criteria and Quality Control Parameters; Approved Guideline—Third Edition. CLSI document M23-A3. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2008.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Federal Select Agent Registry, http://www.selectagents.gov/. Accessed August 25, 2015.
- Miller JM, Astles JR, Baszler T, et al.; National Center for Emerging and Zoonotic Infectious Diseases, CDC. Guidelines for safe work practices in human and animal medical diagnostic laboratories. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2012;61 Suppl:1-102.
- OLSI. Protection of Laboratory Workers From Occupationally Acquired Infections; Approved Guideline—Fourth Edition. CLSI document M29-A4. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2014.
- Ericsson HM, Sherris JC. Antibiotic sensitivity testing: report of an international collaborative study. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand B Microbiol Immunol. 1971;217(Suppl 217):1-90.
- Murray CK, Walter EA, Crawford S, McElmeel ML, Jorgensen JH. *Abiotrophia* bacteremia in a patient with neutropenic fever and antimicrobial susceptibility testing of *Abiotrophia* isolates. *Clin Infect Dis*. 2001;32(10):E140-E142.
- ¹² Zheng X, Freeman AF, Villafranca J, et al. Antimicrobial susceptibilities of invasive pediatric Abiotrophia and Granulicatella isolates. J Clin Microbiol. 2004;42(9):4323-4326.
- Michelow IC, McCracken GH Jr, Luckett PM, Krisher K. Abiotrophia spp. brain abscess in a child with Down's syndrome. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2000;19(8):760-763.
- Tuohy M, Procop GW, Washington JA. Antimicrobial susceptibility of Abiotrophia adiacens and Abiotrophia defectiva. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2000;38(3):189-191.
- Shelton-Dodge K, Vetter EA, Kohner PC, Nyre LM, Patel R. Clinical significance and antimicrobial susceptibilities of Aerococcus sanguinicola and Aerococcus urinae. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2011;70(4):448-451.
- Facklam R, Lovgren M, Shewmaker PL, Tyrrell G. Phenotypic description and antimicrobial susceptibilities of Aerococcus sanguinicola isolates from human clinical samples. J Clin Microbiol. 2003;41(6):2587-2592.
- Humphries RM, Hindler JA. In vitro antimicrobial susceptibility of Aerococcus urinae. J Clin Microbiol. 2014;52(6):2177-2180.
- Hayes MV, Thomson CJ, Amyes SGB. The "hidden" carbapenemase of Aeromonas hydrophila. J Antimicrob Chemother. 1996;37(1):33-44.
- Giltner CL, Bobenchik AM, Uslan DZ, Deville JG, Humphries RM. Ciprofloxacin-resistant Aeromonas hydrophila cellulitis following leech therapy. J Clin Microbiol. 2013;51(4):1324-1326.
- Burgos A, Quindós G, Martínez R, Rojo P, Cisterna R. In vitro susceptibility of Aeromonas caviae, Aeromonas hydrophila and Aeromonas sobria to fifteen antibacterial agents. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 1990;9(6):413-417.
- Kämpfer P, Christmann C, Swings J, Huys G. In vitro susceptibilities of Aeromonas genomic species to 69 antimicrobial agents. Syst Appl Microbiol. 1999;22(4):662-669.
- 22 Ko WC, Yu KW, Liu CY, Huang CT, Leu HS, Chuang YC. Increasing antibiotic resistance in clinical isolates of Aeromonas strains in Taiwan. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1996;40(5):1260-1262.
- 23 Koehler JM, Ashdown LR. In vitro susceptibilities of tropical strains of Aeromonas species from Queensland, Australia, to 22 antimicrobial agents. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1993;37(4):905-907.
- Vila J, Marco F, Soler L, Chacon M, Figueras MJ. In vitro antimicrobial susceptibility of clinical isolates of Aeromonas caviae, Aeromonas hydrophila and Aeromonas veronii biotype sobria. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2002;49(4):701-702.

- Vila J, Ruiz J, Gallardo F, et al. Aeromonas spp. and traveler's diarrhea: clinical features and antimicrobial resistance. Emerg Infect Dis. 2003;9(5):552-555.
- Castanheira M, Jones RN, Livermore DM. Antimicrobial activities of doripenem and other carbapenems against *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, other nonfermentative bacilli, and *Aeromonas* spp. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis*. 2009;63(4):426-433.
- Arias A, Seral C, Gude MJ, Castillo FJ. Molecular mechanisms of quinolone resistance in clinical isolates of *Aeromonas caviae* and *Aeromonas veronii* bv. sobria. Int Microbiol. 2010;13(3):135-141.
- Sánchez-Céspedes J, Blasco MD, Marti S, et al. Plasmid-mediated QnrS2 determinant from a clinical Aeromonas veronii isolate. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2008;52(8):2990-2991.
- Andrews JM, Wise R. Susceptibility testing of Bacillus species. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2002;49(6):1040-1042.
- Oitron DM, Appleman MD. In vitro activities of daptomycin, ciprofloxacin, and other antimicrobial agents against the cells and spores of clinical isolates of *Bacillus* species. J Clin Microbiol. 2006;44(10):3814-3818.
- 31 Coonrod JD, Leadley PJ, Eickhoff TC. Antibiotic susceptibility of Bacillus species. J Infect Dis. 1971;123(1):102-105.
- Weber DJ, Saviteer SM, Rutala WA, Thomann CA. In vitro susceptibility of Bacillus spp. to selected antimicrobial agents. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1988;32(5):642-645.
- 33 CLSI. Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Disk and Dilution Susceptibility Tests for Bacteria Isolated From Animals; Approved Standard—Fourth Edition. CLSI document VET01-A4. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2013.
- CLSI. Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Disk and Dilution Susceptibility Tests for Bacteria Isolated From Animals; Second Informational Supplement. CLSI document VET01-S2. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2013.
- Ge B, Wang F, Sjölund-Karlsson M, McDermott PF. Antimicrobial resistance in campylobacter: susceptibility testing methods and resistance trends. J Microbiol Methods. 2013;95(1):57-67.
- McDermott PF, Bodeis SM, Aarestrup FM, et al. Development of a standardized susceptibility test for Campylobacter with quality-control ranges for ciprofloxacin, doxycycline, erythromycin, gentamicin, and meropenem. Microb Drug Resist. 2004;10(2):124-131.
- Nachamkin I, Ung H, Li M. Increasing fluoroquinolone resistance in Campylobacter jejuni, Pennsylvania, USA, 1982-2001. Emerg Infect Dis. 2002;8(12):1501-1503.
- Ortiz-Pérez A, Martín-de-Hijas NZ, Esteban J, Fernández-Natal MI, García-Cía JI, Fernández-Roblas R. High frequency of macrolide resistance mechanisms in clinical isolates of Corynebacterium species. Microb Drug Resist. 2010;16(4):273-277.
- ³⁹ Eguchi H, Kuwahara T, Miyamoto T, et al. High-level fluoroquinolone resistance in ophthalmic clinical isolates belonging to the species *Corynebacterium macginleyi. J Clin Microbiol.* 2008;46(2):527-532.
- Fernandez-Roblas R, Adames H, Martín-de-Hijas NZ, Almeida DG, Gadea I, Esteban J. In vitro activity of tigecycline and 10 other antimicrobials against clinical isolates of the genus Corynebacterium. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2009;33(5):453-455.
- Gómez-Garcés JL, Alos JI, Tamayo J. In vitro activity of linezolid and 12 other antimicrobials against coryneform bacteria. *Int J Antimicrob Agents*. 2007;29(6):688-692.
- Schoen C, Unzicker C, Stuhler G, et al. Life-threatening infection caused by daptomycin-resistant Corynebacterium jeikeium in a neutropenic patient. J Clin Microbiol. 2009;47(7):2328-2331.
- 43 Almuzara MN, de Mier C, Barberis CM, Mattera J, Famiglietti A, Vay C. Arcanobacterium hemolyticum: identification and susceptibility to nine antimicrobial agents. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2002;8(12):828-829.
- 44 García-de-la-Fuente C, Ruiz De Alegría C, Cano ME, et al. Phenotypic and molecular characterization of Arcanobacterium haemolyticum isolated from clinical samples. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2012;72(1):1-7.
- 45 Bemer P, Eveillard M, Touchais S, Redon H, Corvec S. A case of osteitis due to Staphylococcus aureus and Arcanobacterium bernardiae coinfection. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2009;63(3):327-329.
- Mages IS, Frodl R, Bernard KA, Funke G. Identities of Arthrobacter spp. and Arthrobacter-like bacteria encountered in human clinical specimens. J Clin Microbiol. 2008;46(9):2980-2986.
- ⁴⁷ Funke G, Pünter V, von Graevenitz A. Antimicrobial susceptibility patterns of some recently established coryneform bacteria. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1996;40(12):2874-2878.
- 48 Han L, Lei JE, Wang X, et al. Septicemia caused by *Leifsonia aquatica* in a healthy patient after retinal reattachment surgery. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2013;51(11):3886-3888.
- ⁴⁹ Gneiding K, Frodl R, Funke G. Identities of *Microbacterium* spp. encountered in human clinical specimens. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2008;46(11):3646-3652.

- Fidalgo SG, Longbottom CJ, Rjley TV. Susceptibility of Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae to antimicrobial agents and home disinfectants. Pathology. 2002;34(5):462-465.
- Takahashi T, Sawada T, Muramatsu M, et al. Serotype, antimicrobial susceptibility, and pathogenicity of *Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae* isolates from tonsils of apparently healthy slaughter pigs. *J Clin Microbiol.* 1987;25(3):536-539.
- Venditti M, Gelfusa V, Tarasi A, Brandimarte C, Serra P. Antimicrobial susceptibilities of Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1990;34(10):2038-2040.
- Yamamoto K, Kijima M, Yoshimura H, Takahashi T. Antimicrobial susceptibilities of Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae isolated from pigs with swine erysipelas in Japan, 1988-1998. J Vet Med B Infect Dis Vet Public Health. 2001;48(2):115-126.
- 54 Chotai S, Moon HJ, Kim JH, et al. Brain abscess caused by Gemella morbillorum: case report and review of the literature. Turk Neurosurg. 2012;22(3):374-377.
- García-Lechuz JM, Cuevas-Lobato O, Hernángomez S, et al. Extra-abdominal infections due to Gemella species. Int J Infect Dis. 2002;6(1):78-82.
- Kugler KC, Biedenbach DJ, Jones RN. Determination of the antimicrobial activity of 29 clinically important compounds tested against fastidious HACEK group organisms. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 1999;34(1):73-76.
- 57 CLSI. Methods for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing of Anaerobic Bacteria; Approved Standard—Eighth Edition. CLSI document M11-A8. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2012.
- Nørskov-Lauritsen N. Classification, identification, and clinical significance of Haemophilus and Aggregatibacter species with host specificity for humans. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2014;27(2):214-240.
- Francesco VD, Zullo A, Hassan C, Giorgio F, Rosania R, Ierardi E. Mechanisms of Helicobacter pylori resistance: an updated appraisal. World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol. 2011;2(3):35-41.
- 60 Citron DM, Tyrrell KL, Goldstein EJ. In vitro activity of ceftaroline against 623 diverse strains of anaerobic bacteria. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2010;54(4):1627-1632.
- 61 Citron DM, Tyrrell KL, Merriam CV, Goldstein EJ. Comparative in vitro activity of LFF571 against Clostridium difficile and 630 other intestinal strains of aerobic and anaerobic bacteria. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2012;56(5):2493-2503.
- 62 Citron DM, Warren YA, Tyrrell KL, Merriam V, Goldstein EJ. Comparative in vitro activity of REP3123 against Clostridium difficile and other anaerobic intestinal bacteria. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2009;63(5):972-976.
- ⁶³ Collins LA, Malanoski GJ, Eliopoulos GM, Wennersten CB, Ferraro MJ, Moellering RC Jr. In vitro activity of RP59500, an injectable streptogramin antibiotic, against vancomycin-resistant gram-positive organisms. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1993;37(3):598-601.
- de la Maza L, Ruoff KL, Ferraro MJ. In vitro activities of daptomycin and other antimicrobial agents against vancomycin-resistant gram-positive bacteria. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1989;33(8):1383-1384.
- Goldstein EJ, Citron DM, Merriam CV, Warren YA, Tyrrell KL, Fernandez HT. In vitro activities of daptomycin, vancomycin, quinupristin-dalfopristin, linezolid, and five other antimicrobials against 307 gram-positive anaerobic and 31 Corynebacterium clinical isolates. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2003;47(1):337-341.
- Goldstein EJ, Citron DM, Tyrrell KL, Merriam CV. Activity of garenoxacin against 536 unusual anaerobes including 128 recovered from pelvic infections. *Diag Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2011;70(1):131-136.
- 67 Swenson JM, Facklam RR, Thornsberry C. Antimicrobial susceptibility of vancomycin-resistant Leuconostoc, Pediococcus, and Lactobacillus species. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1990;34(4):543-549.
- Tyrrell KL, Citron DM, Warren YA, Goldstein EJ. In vitro Activity of TD-1792, a multivalent glycopeptide-cephalosporin antibiotic, against 377 strains of anaerobic bacteria and 34 strains of *Corynebacterium* species. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2012;56(4);2194-2197.
- ⁶⁹ Davies J, Burkitt MD, Watson A. Ascending cholangitis presenting with *Lactococcus lactis cremoris* bacteraemia: a case report. *J Med Case Rep.* 2009;6(3):3.
- Flórez García AB, Tosi L, Danielsen M, et al. Resistance-susceptibility profiles of *Lactococcus lactis* and *Streptococcus thermophilus* strains to eight antibiotics and proposition of new cut-offs. *Intl J Probiotics Prebiotics*. 2008;3(4):249-256.
- Russo G, Ianetta M, D'Abramo A, et al. Lactococcus garvieae endocarditis in a patient with colonic diverticulosis: first case report in Italy and review of the literature. New Microbiol. 2012;35(4):495-501.
- Walther C, Rossano A, Thomann A, Perreten V. Antibiotic resistance in Lactococcus species from bovine milk: presence of a mutated multidrug transporter mdt(A) gene in susceptible *Lactococcus garvieae* strains. *Vet Microbiol*. 2008;131(3-4):348-357.
- Deye G, Lewis J, Patterson J, Jorgensen J. A case of *Leuconostoc* ventriculitis with resistance to carbapenem antibiotics. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2003;37(6):869-870.

- Hansen JM, Gerner-Smidt P, Bruun B. Antibiotic susceptibility of *Listeria monocytogenes* in Denmark 1958-2001. APMIS. 2005;113(1):31-36.
- Marco F, Almela M, Nolla-Salas J, et al. In vitro activities of 22 antimicrobial agents against Listeria monocytogenes strains isolated in Barcelona, Spain. The Collaborative Study Group of Listeriosis of Barcelona. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2000;38(4):259-261.
- von Eiff C, Herrmann M, Peters G. Antimicrobial susceptibilities of Stomatococcus mucilaginosus and of Micrococcus spp. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1995;39(1):268-270.
- Ramos ER, Hachem R, Youssef S, Fang X, Jiang Y, Raad I. The crucial role of catheters in micrococcal bloodstream infections in cancer patients. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol*. 2013;30(1):83-85.
- Wallace RJ Jr., Steingrube VA, Nash DR, et al. BRO beta-lactamases of Branhamella catarrhalis and Moraxella subgenus Moraxella, including evidence for chromosomal beta-lactamase transfer by conjugation in B. catarrhalis, M. nonliquefaciens, and M. lacunata. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1989;33(11):1845-1854.
- Goldstein EJ, Citron DM, Richwald GA. Lack of in vitro activity of oral forms of certain cephalosporins, erythromycin, and oxacillin against Pasteurella multocida. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1988;32(2):213-215.
- 80 Citron DM, Warren YA, Fernandez HT, Goldstein MA, Tyrrell KL, Goldstein EJ. Broth microdilution and disk diffusion tests for susceptibility testing of *Pasteurella* species from human clinical specimens. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2005;43(5):2485-2488.
- Mortensen JE, Giger O, Rodgers GL. In vitro activity of oral antimicrobial agents against clinical isolates of *Pasteurella multocida*. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis*. 1998;30(2):99-102.
- Yamane N, Jones RN. In vitro activity of 43 antimicrobial agents tested against ampicillin-resistant enterococci and gram-positive species resistant to vancomycin. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis*. 1991;14(4):337-345.
- Bruminhent J, Tokarcyzk MJ, Jungkind D, DeSimone JA Jr. Rothia mucilaginosa prosthetic device infections: a case of prosthetic valve endocarditis. J Clin Microbiol. 2013;51(5):1629-1632.
- Lee AB, Harker-Murray P, Ferrieri P, Schleiss MR, Tolar J. Bacterial meningitis from Rothia mucilaginosa in patients with malignancy or undergoing hematopoietic stem cell transplanatation. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2008;50(3):673-676.
- 85 Bhattacharya MK, Dutta D, Ramamurthy T, Sarkar D, Singharoy A, Bhattacharya SK. Azithromycin in the treatment of cholera in children. Acta Paediatr. 2003;92(6):676-678.
- 86 Chuang YC, Liu JW, Ko WC, Lin KY, Wu JJ, Huang KY. In vitro synergism between cefotaxime and minocycline against Vibrio vulnificus. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1997;41(10):2214-2217.
- 87 Gomez JM, Fajardo R, Patiño JF, Arias CA. Necrotizing fasciitis due to Vibrio alginolyticus in an immunocompetent patient. J Clin Microbiol. 2003;41(7):3427-3429.
- 88 Hsueh PR, Chang JC, Chang SC, Ho SW, Hsieh WC. In vitro antimicrobial susceptibility of Vibrio vulnificus isolated in Taiwan. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 1995;14(2):151-153.
- Khan WA, Saha D, Rahman A, Salam MA, Bogaerts J, Bennish ML. Comparison of single-dose azithromycin and 12-dose, 3-day erythromycin for childhood cholera: a randomised, double-blind trial. *Lancet*. 2002;360(9347):1722-1727.
- Morris JG Jr, Tenney JH, Drusano GL. In vitro susceptibility of pathogenic Vibrio species to norfloxacin and six other antimicrobial agents. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1985;28(3):442-445.
- Ottaviani D, Bacchiocchi I, Masini L, et al. Antimicrobial susceptibility of potentially pathogenic halophilic vibrios isolated from seafood. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2001;18(2):135-140.
- 92 Sur D, Dutta S, Sarkar BL, et al. Occurrence, significance & molecular epidemiology of cholera outbreaks in West Bengal. *Indian J Med Res.* 2007;125(6):772-776.
- Tang HJ, Chang MC, Ko WC, Huang KY, Lee CL, Chuang YC. In vitro and in vivo activities of newer fluoroquinolones against Vibrio vulnificus. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2002;46(11):3580-3584.
- Meaney-Delman D, Zotti ME, Creanga AA, et al.; Workgroup on Anthrax in Pregnant and Postpartum Women. Special considerations for prophylaxis for and treatment of anthrax in pregnant and postpartum women. *Emerg Infect Dis.* 2014;20(2).

Additional Resources

General

Baddour LM, Wilson WR, Bayer AS, et al.; Committee on Rheumatic Fever, Endocarditis, and Kawasaki Disease; Council on Cardiovascular Disease in the Young; Councils on Clinical Cardiology, Stroke, and Cardiovascular Surgery and Anesthesia; American Heart Association; Infectious Diseases Society of America. Infective endocarditis: diagnosis, antimicrobial therapy, and management of complications: a statement for healthcare professionals from the Committee on Rheumatic Fever, Endocarditis, and Kawasaki Disease, Council on Cardiovascular Disease in the Young, and the Councils on Clinical Cardiology, Stroke, and Cardiovascular Surgery and Anesthesia, American Heart Association: endorsed by the Infectious Diseases Society of America. *Circulation*. 2005;111(23):e394-e434.

Drugs for bacterial infections. Treat Guidel Med Lett. 2013;11(131):65-74.

Bennett JE, Dolin R, Blaser MJ. Mandell, Douglas, and Bennett's Principles and Practice of Infectious Diseases. 8th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier Saunders; 2014.

Gilbert DN, Chambers HF, Eliopoulos GM, Saag MS, eds. *The Sanford Guide to Antimicrobial Therapy*. 45th ed. Sperryville, VA: Antimicrobial Therapy, Inc; 2015.

Table 1. Abiotrophia spp. and Granulicatella spp. (Formerly Known as Nutritionally Deficient or Nutritionally Variant Streptococci)

Al-Tawfiq JA, Kiwan G, Murrar H. *Granulicatella elegans* native valve endocarditis: case report and review. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis*. 2007;57(4):439-441.

Cerceo E, Christie JD, Nachamkin I, Lautenbach E. Central nervous system infections due to *Abiotrophia* and *Granulicatella* species: an emerging challenge? *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis*. 2004;48(3):161-165.

Chang HH, Lu CY, Hsueh PR, Wu MH, Wang JK, Huang LM. Endocarditis caused by *Abiotrophia defectiva* in children. *Pediatr Infect Dis J*. 2002;21(7):697-700.

Christensen JJ, Facklam RR. Granulicatella and Abiotrophia species from human clinical specimens. J Clin Microbiol. 2001;39(10):3520-3523.

Collins MD, Lawson PA. The genus *Abiotrophia* (Kawamura et al.) is not monophyletic: proposal of *Granulicatella* gen. nov., *Granulicatella* adiacens comb. nov, *Granulicatella* elegans comb. nov., and *Granulicatella* balaenopterae comb. nov. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol. 2000;50(Pt 1):365-369.

del Pozo JL, Garcia-Quetglas E, Hernaez S, et al. *Granulicatella adiacens* breast implant-associated infection. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2008;61(11):58-60.

Heath CH, Bowen SF, McCarthy JS, Dwyer B. Vertebral osteomyelitis and discitis associated with *Abiotrophia adiacens* (nutritionally variant streptococcus) infection. *Aust N Z J Med.* 1998;28(5):663.

Huang YT, Liao CH, Teng LJ, Hsueh PR. Daptomycin susceptibility of unusual gram-positive bacteria: comparison of results obtained by the Etest and the broth microdilution method. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2007:51(4):1570-1572.

Kiernan TJ, O'Flaherty N, Gilmore R, et al. *Abiotrophia defectiva* endocarditis and associated hemophagocytic syndrome—a first case report and review of the literature. *Int J Infect Dis.* 2008;12(5):478-482.

Lin CH, Hsu RB. Infective endocarditis caused by nutritionally variant streptococci. Am J Med Sci. 2007;334(4):235-239.

Liao CH, Teng LJ, Hsueh PR, et al. Nutritionally variant streptococcal infections at a university hospital in Taiwan: disease emergence and high prevalence of beta-lactam and macrolide resistance. Clin Infect Dis. 2004;38(3):452-455.

Poyart C, Quesne G, Acar P, Berche P, Trieu-Cuot P. Characterization of the Tn916-like transposon Tn3872 in a strain of *Abiotrophia defectiva* (*Streptococcus defectivus*) causing sequential episodes of endocarditis in a child. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2000;44(3):790-793.

Yemisen M, Koksal F, Mete B, et al. Abiotrophia defectiva: a rare cause of infective endocarditis. Scand J Infect Dis. 2006;38(10):939-941.

Table 2. Aerococcus spp.

Cattoir V, Kobal A, Legrand P. First molecular characterization of fluoroquinolone resistance in *Aerococcus* spp. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2011;55(1):451-2.

Cattoir V, Kobal A, Legrand P. Aerococcus urinae and Aerococcus sanguinicola, two frequently misidentified uropathogens. Scand J Infect Dis. 2010;42(10):775-780.

Ebnöther C, Altwegg M, Gottschalk J, Seebach JD, Kronenberg A. *Aerococcus urinae* endocarditis: case report and review of the literature. *Infection*. 2002;30(5):310-313.

Humphries RM, Lee C, Hindler JA. Aerococcus urinae and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole. J Clin Microbiol. 2011;49(11):3934-3935.

Sierra-Hoffman M, Watkins K, Jinadatha C, Fader R, Carpenter JL. Clinical significance of *Aerococcus urinae*: a retrospective review. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis*. 2006;53(4):289-292.

Schuur PM, Kasteren ME, Sabbe L, Vos MC, Janssens MM, Buiting AG. Urinary tract infections with *Aerococcus urinae* in the South of The Netherlands. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 1997;16(12):871-875.

Skov R, Christensen JJ, Korner B, Frimodt-Møller N, Espersen F. In vitro antimicrobial susceptibility of *Aerococcus urinae* to 14 antibiotics, and time-kill curves for penicillin, gentamicin and vancomycin. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2001;48(5):653-658.

Zbinden R, Santanam P, Hunziker L, Leuzinger B, von Graevenitz A. Endocarditis due to *Aerococcus urinae*: diagnostic tests, fatty acid composition and killing kinetics. *Infection*. 1999;27(2):122-124.

Zhang Q, Kwoh C, Attorri S, Clarridge JE 3rd. Aerococcus urinae in urinary tract infections. J Clin Microbiol. 2000;38(4):1703-1705.

Table 3. Aeromonas spp. (Includes Members of Aeromonas caviae Complex, Aeromonas hydrophila Complex, and Aeromonas veronii Complex)

Bakken JS, Sanders CC, Clark RB, Hori M. Beta-lactam resistance in *Aeromonas* spp. caused by inducible beta-lactamases active against penicillins, cephalosporins, and carbapenems. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1988; 32(9):1314-1319.

Clark NM, Chenoweth CE. Aeromonas infection of the hepatobiliary system: report of 15 cases and review of the literature. Clin Infect Dis. 2003;37(4):506-513.

Janda JM, Abbott SL. Evolving concepts regarding the genus *Aeromonas*: an expanding panorama of species, disease presentations, and unanswered questions. *Clin Infect Dis*. 1998;27(2):332-344.

Jones BL, Wilcox MH. Aeromonas infections and their treatment. J Antimicrob Chemother. 1995;35(4):453-461.

Rasmussen BA, Keeney D, Yang Y, Bush K. Cloning and expression of a cloxacillin-hydrolyzing enzyme and a cephalosporinase from *Aeromonas sobria* AER 14M in *Escherichia coli*: requirement for an *E. coli* chromosomal mutation for efficient expression of the class D enzyme. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1994;38(9):2078-2085.

Sánchez-Céspedes J, Blasco MD, Marti S, et al. Plasmid-mediated QnrS2 determinant from a clinical *Aeromonas veronii* isolate. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2008;52(8):2990-2991.

Taylor AE, Ayala JA, Niumsup P, et al. Induction of beta-lactamase production in *Aeromonas hydrophila* is responsive to beta-lactam-mediated changes in peptidoglycan composition. *Microbiology*. 2010;156(Pt 8):2327-2335.

Walsh TR, Stunt RA, Nabi JA, MacGowan AP, Bennett PM. Distribution and expression of beta-lactamase genes among *Aeromonas* spp. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 1997;40(2):171-178.

Table 5. Campylobacter jejuni/coli

Andrews JM; BSAC Working Party on Susceptibility Testing. BSAC standardized disc susceptibility testing method (version 7). *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2008;62(2):256-278.

Drydon MS, Gabb RJ, Wright SK. Empirical treatment of severe acute community-acquired gastroenteritis with ciprofloxacin. Clin Infect Dis. 1996;22(6):1019-1025.

FDA. National Antimicrobial Resistance Monitoring System – Enteric Bacteria (NARMS): 2011 Executive Report. Rockville, MD. US Department of Health and Human Services, Food and Drug Administration; 2013.

Fitzgerald C, Nachamkin I. Campylobacter and Arcobacter. In: Versalovic J, Carroll KC, Funke G, Jorgenson JH, Landry ML, Warnock DW, eds. Manual of Clinical Microbiology. 10th ed. Washington, DC: ASM Press; 2011:885-889.

Fritsche TR, McDermott PF, Shryock TR, Walker RD, Morishita TY. Agar dilution and disk diffusion susceptibility testing of *Campylobacter* spp. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2007;45(8):2758-2759.

Gaudreau C, Girouard Y, Gilbert H, Gagnon J, Bekal S. Comparison of disk diffusion and agar dilution methods for erythromycin, ciprofloxacin, and tetracycline susceptibility testing of *Campylobacter coli* and for tetracycline susceptibility testing of *Campylobacter jejuni* subsp. *jejuni*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2008;52(12):4475-4477.

Gaudreau C, Girouard Y, Ringuette L, Tsimiklis C. Comparison of disk diffusion and agar dilution methods for erythromycin and ciprofloxacin susceptibility testing of *Campylobacter jejuni* subsp. *jejuni*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2007;51(4):1524-1526.

Ge B, McDermott PF, White DG, Meng J. Role of efflux pumps and topoisomerase mutations in fluoroquinolone resistance in *Campylobacter jejuni* and *Campylobacter coli*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2005;49(8):3347-54.

Goodman LJ, Trenholme GM, Kaplan RL, et al. Empiric antimicrobial therapy of domestically acquired acute diarrhea in urban adults. *Arch Intern Med.* 1990;150(3):541-546.

McDermott PF, Bodeis-Jones SM, Fritsche TR, Jones RN, Walker RD. Broth microdilution susceptibility testing of *Campylobacter jejuni* and the determination of quality control ranges for fourteen antimicrobial agents. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2005;43(12):6136-6138.

Murphy GS Jr, Echeverria P, Jackson LR, Arness MK, LeBron C, Pitarangsi C. Ciprofloxacin- and azithromycin-resistant *Campylobacter* causing traveler's diarrhea in U.S. troops deployed to Thailand in 1994. *Clin Infect Dis.* 1996;22(5):868-869.

Spach DH, Liles WC. Antimicrobial therapy for bacterial diseases. In: Root RK, ed. Clinical Infectious Diseases: A Practical Approach. New York, NY: Oxford University Press; 1999:337-348.

Table 6. Corynebacterium spp. (Including Corynebacterium diphtheriae) and Related Coryneform Genera

Carlson P, Korpela J, Walder M, Nyman M. Antimicrobial susceptibilities and biotypes of *Arcanobacterium haemolyticum* blood isolates. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 1999;18(12):915-917.

Dobler G, Braveny I. Highly resistant *Corynebacterium macginleyi* as cause of intravenous catheter-related infection. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2003;22(1):72-73.

Engler KH, Warner M, George RC. *In vitro* activity of ketolides HMR 3004 and HMR 3647 and seven other antimicrobial agents against *Corynebacterium diphtheriae*. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2001;47(1):27-31.

Funke G, Alvarez N, Pascual C, et al. Actinomyces europaeus sp. nov., isolated from human clinical specimens. Int J Syst Bacteriol. 1997;47(3):687-692.

Funke G, Bernard KA. Coryneform gram-positive rods. In: Versalovic J, Carroll KC, Funke G, Jorgensen JH, Landry ML, Warnock DW, eds. *Manual of Clinical Microbiology*. 10th ed. Washington, DC: ASM Press; 2011:413-442.

Funke G, Nietznik C. Minimal inhibitory concentrations of linezolid against clinical isolates of coryneform bacteria. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2005;24(9):612-614.

Funke G, Pagano-Niederer M, Bernauer W. Corynebacterium macginleyi has to date been isolated exclusively from conjunctival swabs. J Clin Microbiol. 1998;36(12):3670-3673.

Funke G, Troxler R. In vitro activity of quinupristin and dalfopristin in combination and alone against coryneform bacteria. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2005;25(11):769-771.

García-Rodriguez JA, García Sánchez JE, Muñoz Bellido JL, Nebreda Mayoral T, García Sánchez E, García García I. In vitro activity of 79 antimicrobial agents against *Corynebacterium* group D2. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1991;35(10):2140-2143.

Judson R, Songer JG. Corynebacterium pseudotuberculosis: in vitro susceptibility to 39 antimicrobial agents. Vet Microbiol. 1991;27(2):145-150.

Martínez-Martínez L, Joyanes P, Suárez AI, Perea EJ. Activities of gemifloxacin and five other antimicrobial agents against *Listeria monocytogenes* and coryneform bacteria isolated from clinical samples. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2001;45(8):2390-2392.

Otsuka Y, Kawamura Y, Koyama T, Iihara H, Ohkusu K, Ezaki T. *Corynebacterium resistens* sp. nov., a new multidrug-resistant coryneform bacterium isolated from human infections. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2005;43(8):3713-3717.

Otsuka Y, Ohkusu K, Kawamura Y, Baba S, Ezaki T, Kimura S. Emergence of multidrug-resistant *Corynebacterium striatum* as a nosocomial pathogen in long-term hospitalized patients with underlying diseases. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2006;54(2):109-114.

Riegel P, Ruimy R, Christen R, Monteil H. Species identities and antimicrobial susceptibilities of corynebacteria isolated from various clinical sources. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 1996;15(8):657-662.

Sánchez Hernández J, Mora Peris B, Yagüe Guirao G, et al. In vitro activity of newer antibiotics against *Corynebacterium jeikeium*, *Corynebacterium amycolatum* and *Corynebacterium urealyticum*. *Int J Antimicrob Agents*. 2003;22(5):492-496.

Smith AJ, Hall V, Thakker B, Gemmell CG. Antimicrobial susceptibility testing of *Actinomyces* species with 12 antimicrobial agents. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2005;56(2):407-409.

Soriano F, Fernández-Roblas R, Calvo R, García-Calvo G. In vitro susceptibilities of aerobic and facultative non-spore-forming gram-positive bacilli to HMR 3647 (RU 66647) and 14 other antimicrobials. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1998;42(5):1028-1033.

Troxler R, Funke G, von Graevenitz A, Stock I. Natural antibiotic susceptibility of recently established coryneform bacteria. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2001;20(5):315-323.

Weiss K, Laverdière M, Rivest R. Comparison of antimicrobial susceptibilities of *Corynebacterium* species by broth microdilution and disk diffusion methods. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1996;40(4):930-933.

Table 7. Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae

Gorby GL, Peacock JE Jr. *Erysipelothrix rhusiopathiae* endocarditis: microbiologic, epidemiologic, and clinical features of an occupational disease. *Rev Infect Dis.* 1988;10(2):317-325.

Table 8. Gemella spp.

Akiyama K, Taniyasu N, Hirota J, Iba Y, Maisawa K. Recurrent aortic valve endocarditis caused by *Gemella morbillorum*—report of a case and review of the literature. *Jpn Circ J*. 2001;65(11):997-1000.

Al Chekakie MO, Heroux A, Montpetit M, Nemeh H. Gemella morbillorum prosthetic valve endocarditis. Congest Heart Fail. 2009;15(6):291-292

Al-Hujailan G, Lagacé-Wiens P. Mechanical valve endocarditis caused by Gemella morbillorum. J Med Microbiol. 2007;56(Pt 12):1689-1691.

Baddour LM, Wilson WR, Bayer AS, et al.; Committee on Rheumatic Fever, Endocarditis, and Kawasaki Disease; Council on Cardiovascular Disease in the Young; Councils on Clinical Cardiology, Stroke, and Cardiovascular Surgery and Anesthesia; American Heart Association; Infectious Diseases Society of America. Infective endocarditis: diagnosis, antimicrobial therapy, and management of complications: a statement for healthcare professionals from the Committee on Rheumatic Fever, Endocarditis, and Kawasaki Disease, Council on Cardiovascular Disease in the Young, and the Councils on Clinical Cardiology, Stroke, and Cardiovascular Surgery and Anesthesia, American Heart Association: endorsed by the Infectious Diseases Society of America. *Circulation*. 2005. 111(23):e394-e434.

Buu-Höi A, Sapoetra A, Branger C, Acar JF. Antimicrobial susceptibility of *Gemella haemolysans* isolated from patients with subacute endocarditis. *Eur J Clin Microbiol*. 1982;1(2):102-106.

Khan R, Urban C, Rubin D, Segal-Maurer S. Subacute endocarditis caused by *Gemella haemolysans* and a review of the literature. *Scand J Infect Dis*. 2004;36(11-12):885-888.

Leung DT, Davis EM, Qian Q, Gold HS. First report of prosthetic joint infection by *Gemella sanguinis* and associated "pseudosatelliting" phenomenon on culture. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2011;49(9):3395-3397.

Matsis PP, Easthope RN. Gemella haemolysans endocarditis. Aust N Z J Med. 1994;24(4):417-418.

Omran Y, Wood CA. Endovascular infection and septic arthritis caused by *Gemella morbillorum*. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 1993;16(2):131-134.

Valipour A, Koller H, Setinek U, Burghuber OC. Pleural empyema associated with *Gemella morbillorum:* report of a case and review of the literature. *Scand J Infect Dis.* 2005;37(5):378-381.

Zakir RM, Al-Dehneh A, Dabu L, Kapila R, Saric M. Mitral bioprosthetic valve endocarditis caused by an unusual microorganism, *Gemella morbillorum*, in an intravenous drug user. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2004;42(10):4893-4896.

Table 9. HACEK Group: Aggregatibacter spp., Cardiobacterium spp., Eikenella corrodens, and Kingella spp.

Alclá L, García-Garrote F, Cercenado E, Peláez T, Ramos G, Bouza E. Comparison of broth microdilution method using *Haemophilus* test medium and agar dilution method for susceptibility testing of *Eikenella corrodens*. *J Clin Microbiol*. 1998;36(8):2386-2388.

Banerjee A, Kaplan JB, Soherwardy A, et al. Characterization of TEM-1 β-lactamase producing *Kingella kingae* clinical isolates. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2013; June 24. [Epub ahead of print]

Birgisson H, Steingrimsson O, Gudnason T. Kingella kingae infections in paediatric patients: 5 cases of septic arthritis, osteomyelitis and bacteraemia. Scand J Infect Dis. 1997;29(5):495-498.

Chambers ST, Murdoch D, Morris A, et al.; International Collaboration on Endocarditis Prospective Cohort Study Investigators. HACEK infective endocarditis: characteristics and outcomes from a large, multi-national cohort. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(5):e63181.

Coburn B, Toye B, Rawte P, Jamieson FB, Farrel DJ, Patel SN. Antimicrobial susceptibilities of clinical isolates of HACEK organisms. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2013;57(4):1989-1991.

el Khizzi N, Kasab SA, Osoba AO. HACEK group endocarditis at the Riyadh Armed Forces Hospital. J Infect. 1997;34(1):69-74.

Goldstein EJ, Citron DM, Merriam CV, Warren YA, Tyrrell KL, Fernandez H. In vitro activities of a new des-fluoroquinolone, BMS 284756, and seven other antimicrobial agents against 151 isolates of *Eikenella corrodens*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2002;46(4):1141-1143.

Han XY, Meltzer MC, Woods JT, Fainstein V. Endocarditis with ruptured cerebral aneurysm caused by *Cardiobacterium valvarum* sp. nov. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2004;42(4):1590-1595.

Jenny DB, Letendre PW, Iverson G. Endocarditis caused by Kingella indologenes. Rev Infect Dis. 1987;9(4):787-789.

Khan JA, Sharp S, Mann KR, Brewer J. Kingella denitrificans prosthetic endocarditis. Am J Med Sci. 1986;291(3):187-189.

Kulik EM, Lenkeit K, Chenaux S, Meyer J. Antimicrobial susceptibility of periodontopathogenic bacteria. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2008;61(5):1087-1091.

Le Quellec AD, Bessis D, Perez C, Ciurana AJ. Endocarditis due to beta-lactamase-producing *Cardiobacterium hominis*. *Clin Infect Dis*. 1994;19(5):994-995.

Lu PL, Hsueh PR, Hung CC, Teng LJ, Jang TN, Luh KT. Infective endocarditis complicated with progressive heart failure due to beta-lactamase-producing *Cardiobacterium hominis*. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2000;38(5):2015-2017.

Madinier IM, Fosse TB, Hitzig C, Charbit Y, Hannoun LR. Resistance profile survey of 50 periodontal strains of *Actinobacillus actinomyectomcomitans*. J Periodontol. 1999;70(8):888-892.

Malani AN, Aronoff DM, Bradley SF, Kauffman CA. *Cardiobacterium hominis* endocarditis: two cases and a review of the literature. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2006;25(9):587-595.

Paju S, Carlson P, Jousimies-Somer H, Asikainen S. Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans and Haemophilus aphrophilus in systemic and nonoral infections in Finland. APMIS. 2003;111(6):653-657.

Paturel L, Casalta JP, Habib G, Nezri M, Raoult D. Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans endocarditis. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2004;10(2):98-118.

Prior RB, Spagna VA, Perkins RL. Endocarditis due to strain of *Cardiobacterium hominis* resistant to erythromycin and vancomycin. *Chest*. 1979;75(1):85-86.

Roe DE, Braham PH, Weinberg A, Roberts MC. Characterization of tetracycline resistance in *Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans. Oral Microbiol Immunol.* 1995;10(4):227-232.

Sordillo EM, Rendel M, Sood R, Belinfanti J, Murray O, Brook D. Septicemia due to beta-lactamase-positive *Kingella kingae*. Clin Infect Dis. 1993;17(4):818-819.

Veloo AC, Seme K, Raangs E, et al. Antibiotic susceptibility profiles of oral pathogens. Int J Antimicrobial Agents. 2012;40(5):450-454.

Vogt K, Klefisch F, Hahn H, Schmutzler H. Antibacterial efficacy of ciprofloxacin in a case of endocarditis due to *Cardiobacterium hominis*. Zentralbl Bakteriol. 1994;281(1):80-84.

Yagupsky P, Katz O, Peled N. Antibiotic susceptibility of *Kingella kingae* isolates from respiratory carriers and patients with invasive infections. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2001;47(2):191-193.

Yoshino Y, Inamo Y, Fuchigami T, et al. A pediatric patient with acute suppurative thyroiditis caused by *Eikenella corrodens*. *J Infect Chemother*. 2010;16(5):353-355.

Table 10. Helicobacter pylori

Malfertheiner P, Bazzoli F, Delchier JC, et al.; Pylera Study Group. *Helicobacter pylori* eradication with a capsule containing bismuth subcitrate potassium, metronidazole, and tetracycline given with omeprazole versus clarithromycin-based triple therapy: a randomised, open-label, non-inferiority, phase 3 trial. *Lancet*. 2011;377(9769):905-913.

Venerito M, Krieger T, Ecker T, Leandro G, Malfertheiner P. Meta-analysis of bismuth quadruple therapy versus clarithromycin triple therapy for empiric primary treatment of *Helicobacter pylori* infection. *Digestion*. 2013;88(1):33-45.

Table 11. Lactobacillus spp.

Barrett MS, Jones RN. In vitro activity of quinupristin/dalfopristin (RP 59500) against a large collection of infrequently isolated or tested species. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 1996;25(3):147-149.

Bartalesi F, Veloci S, Baragli F, et al. Successful tigecycline lock therapy in a *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* catheter-related bloodstream infection. *Infection*. 2012;40(3):331-334.

Cannon JP, Lee TA, Bolanos JT, Danziger LH. Pathogenic relevance of *Lactobacillus*: a retrospective review of over 200 cases. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis*. 2005;24(1):31-40.

Chomorat M, Espinouse D. *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* septicemia in patients with prolonged aplasia receiving ceftazidime-vancomycin. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 1991;10(1):44.

Darbro BW, Petroelje BK, Doern GV. Lactobacillus delbrueckii as the cause of urinary tract infection. J Clin Microbiol. 2009;47(1):275-277.

Gouriet F, Million M, Henri M, Fournier PE, Raoult D. *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* bacteremia: an emerging clinical entity. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis*. 2012;31(9):2469-80.

Klare I, Konstabel C, Werner G, et al. Antimicrobial susceptibilities of *Lactobacillus*, *Pediococcus* and *Lactococcus* human isolates and cultures intended for probiotic or nutritional use. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2007;59(5):900-912.

Klein G, Zill E, Schindler R, Louwers J. Peritonitis associated with vancomycin-resistant *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* in a continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis patient: organism identification, antibiotic therapy, and case report. *J Clin Microbiol.* 1998;36(6):1781-1783.

Mayrhofer S, Domig K, Mair C, Zitz U, Huys G, Kneifel W. Comparison of broth microdilution, Etest, and agar disk diffusion methods for antimicrobial susceptibility testing of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* group members. *Appl Environ Microbiol*. 2008;74(12):3745-3748.

Neef PA, Polenakovik H, Clarridge JE, Saklayen M, Bogard L, Bernstein JM. *Lactobacillus paracasei* continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis-related peritonitis and review of the literature. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2003;41(6):2783-2784.

Nishijima T, Teruya K, Yanase M, Tamori Y, Mezaki K, Oka S. Infectious endocarditis caused by *Lactobacillus acidophilus* in a patient with mistreated dental caries. *Intern Med.* 2012;51(12):1619-1621.

Robin F, Paillard C, Marchandin H, Demeocq F, Bonnet R, Hennequin C. *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* meningitis following recurrent episodes of bacteremia in a child undergoing allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2010;48(11):4317-4319.

Salminen M, Rautelin H, Tynkkynen S, et al. *Lactobacillus* bacteremia, species identification, and antimicrobial susceptibility of 85 blood isolates. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2006;42(5):e35-e44.

Sriskandan S, Lacey S, Fischer L. Isolation of vancomycin-resistant lactobacilli from three neutropenic patients with pneumonia. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 1993;12(8):649-650.

Suárez-García I, Sánchez-García A, Soler L, Malmierca E, Gómez-Cerezo J. *Lactobacillus jensenii* bacteremia and endocarditis after dilatation and curettage: case report and literature review. *Infection*. 2012;40(2):219-222.

Tena D, Martínez NM, Losa C, Fernández C, Medina MJ, Sáez-Nieto JA. Acute acalculous cholecystitis complicated with peritonitis caused by *Lactobacillus plantarum. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2013;76(4):510-512.

Vay C, Cittadini R, Barberis C, et al. Antimicrobial susceptibility of non-enterococcal intrinsic glycopeptide-resistant gram-positive organisms. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2007;57(2):183-188.

Zé-Zé L, Tenreiro R, Duarte A, et al. Case of aortic endocarditis caused by Lactobacillus casei. J Med Microbiol. 2004;53(Pt 5):451-453.

Z'Graggen WJ, Fankhauser H, Lammer F, Bregenzer T, Conen D. Pancreatic necrosis infection due to *Lactobacillus paracasei* in an immunocompetent patient. *Pancreatology*. 2005;5(1):108-109.

Table 12. Lactococcus spp.

Antolín J, Ciguenza R, Salueña I, Vázquez E, Hernández J, Espinós D. Liver abscess caused by *Lactococcus lactis cremoris:* a new pathogen. *Scand J Infect Dis.* 2004;36(6-7):490-491.

Aubin GG, Bémer P, Guillouzouic A, et al. First report of a hip prosthetic and joint infection caused by *Lactococcus garvieae* in a woman fishmonger. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2011;49(5):2074-2076.

Chan JF, Woo PC, Teng JL, et al. Primary infective spondylodiscitis caused by *Lactococcus garvieae* and a review of human *L. garvieae* infections. *Infection*. 2011;39(3):259-264.

Elliott JA, Facklam RR. Antimicrobial susceptibilities of *Lactococcus lactis* and *Lactococcus garvieae* and a proposed method to discriminate between them. *J Clin Microbiol*. 1996;34(5):1296-1298.

Fefer JJ, Ratzan KR, Sharp SE, Saiz E. Lactococcus garvieae endocarditis: report of a case and review of the literature. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 1998;32(2):127-130.

Fihman V, Raskine L, Barrou Z, et al. *Lactococcus garvieae* endocarditis: identification by 16S rRNA and sodA sequence analysis. *J Infect*. 2006;52(1):e3-e6.

Guz G, Colak B, Hizel K, Suyani E, Sindel S. Peritonitis due to Lactococcus lactis in a CAPD patient. Scand J Infect Dis. 2006;38(8):698-699.

Hirakawa TF, da Costa FA, Vilela MC, Rigon M, Abensur H, deAraújo MR. Lactococcus garvieae endocarditis: first case report in Latin America. Arq Bras Cardiol. 2011;97(5):e108-e110.

James PR, Hardman SM, Patterson DL. Osteomyelitis and possible endocarditis secondary to *Lactococcus garvieae*: a first case report. *Postgrad Med J.* 2000;76(895):301-303.

Li WK, Chen YS, Wann SR, Liu YC, Tsai HC. Lactococcus garvieae endocarditis with initial presentation of acute cerebral infarction in a healthy immunocompetent man. Intern Med. 2008;47(12):1143-1146.

Mofredj A, Baraka D, Kloeti G, Dumont JL. *Lactococcus garvieae* septicemia with liver abscess in an immunosuppressed patient. *Am J Med.* 2000;109(6):513-514.

Navas ME, Hall G, El Bejjani D. A case of endocarditis caused by *Lactococcus garvieae* and suggested methods for identification. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2013;51(6):1990-1992.

Vinh DC, Nichol KA, Rand F, Embil JM. Native-valve bacterial endocarditis caused by Lactococcus garvieae. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2006;56(1):91-94.

Wang CY, Shie HS, Chen SC, et al. *Lactococcus garvieae* infections in humans: possible association with aquaculture outbreaks. *Int J Clin Pract*. 2006:61(1):68-73.

Yiu KH, Siu CW, To KK, et al. A rare cause of infective endocarditis; Lactococcus garvieae. Intl J Cardiol. 2007;114(2):286-287.

Zechini B, Cipriani P, Papadopoulou S, Di Nucci G, Petrucca A, Teggi A. Endocarditis caused by *Lactococcus lactis* subsp. *lactis* in a patient with atrial myxoma: a case report. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis*. 2006;56(3):325-328.

Zuily S, Mami Z, Meune C. Lactococcus garvieae endocarditis. Arch Cardiovasc Dis. 2011;104(2):138-139.

Table 13. Leuconostoc spp.

Albanese A, Spanu T, Sali M, et al. Molecular identification of *Leuconostoc mesenteroides* as a cause of brain abscess in an immunocompromised patient. *J Clin Microbiol.* 2006;44(8):3044-3045.

Bou G, Louis Saleta J, Sáez Nieto JA, et al. Nosocomial outbreaks caused by *Leuconostoc mesenteroides* subsp. *mesenteroides*. *Emerg Infect Dis*. 2008;14(6):968-971.

Deye G, Lewis J, Patterson J, Jorgensen J. A case of *Leuconostoc ventriculitis* with resistance to carbapenem antibiotics. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2003;37(6):869-870.

Florescu D, Hill L, Sudan D, Iwen P. *Leuconostoc* bacteremia in pediatric patients with short bowel syndrome: case series and review. *Pediatr Infect Dis J.* 2008;27(11):1013-1019.

Gillespie RJ, Symons JM, McDonald RA. Peritonitis due to *Leuconostoc* species in a child receiving peritoneal dialysis. *Pediatr Nephrol*. 2002;17(11):966-968.

Handwerger S, Horowitz H, Coburn K, Kolkaathis A, Wormser GP. Infection due to *Leuconostoc* species: six cases and review. *Rev Infect Dis.* 1990;12(4):602-610.

Huang Y, Liao C, Teng LJ, Hsueh P. Daptomycin susceptibility of unusual gram-positive bacteria: comparison of results obtained by the Etest and the broth microdilution method. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2007;51(4):1570-1572.

Starr JA. Leuconostoc species-associated endocarditis. Pharmacotherapy. 2007;27(5):766-770.

Vay C, Cittadini R, Barberis C, et al. Antimicrobial susceptibility of non-enterococcal intrinsic glycopeptide-resistant gram-positive organisms. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2007;57(2):183-188.

Yamane N, Jones RN. In vitro activity of 43 antimicrobial agents tested against ampicillin-resistant enterococci and gram-positive species resistant to vancomycin. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 1991;14(4):337-345.

Table 14. Listeria monocytogenes

Charpentier E, Courvalin P. Antibiotic resistance in Listeria spp. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1999;43(9):2103-2108.

Davis JA, Jackson CR. Comparative antimicrobial susceptibility of *Listeria monocytogenes*, *L. innocua*, and *L. welshimeri. Microb Drug Resist.* 2009;15(1):27-32.

Fernández Guerrero ML, Rivas P, Rábago R, Núñez A, de Górgolas M, Martinell J. Prosthetic valve endocarditis due to *Listeria monocytogenes*: report of two cases and reviews. *Int J Infect Dis.* 2004;8(2):97-102.

Hof H. An update on the medical management of listeriosis. Expert Opin Pharmacother. 2004;5(8):1727-1735.

Hof H, Nichterlein T, Kretschmar M. Management of listeriosis. Clin Microbiol Rev. 1997;10(2):345-357.

Jones EM, MacGowan AP. Antimicrobial chemotherapy of human infection due to *Listeria monocytogenes*. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 1995;14(3):165-175.

Jones RN, Bell JM, Sader HS, Turnidge JD, Stilwell MG. In vitro potency of doripenem tested against an international collection of rarely isolated bacterial pathogens. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2009;63(4):434-439.

Jones RN, Stilwell MG. Comprehensive update of dalbavancin activity when tested against uncommonly isolated streptococci, *Corynebacterium* spp., *Listeria monocytogenes*, and *Micrococcus* spp. (1357 strains). *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis*. 2013;76(2):239-240.

Krawczyk-Balska A, Popowska M, Markiewicz Z. Re-evaluation of the significance of penicillin binding protein 3 in the susceptibility of *Listeria monocytogenes* to β-lactam antibiotics. *BMC Microbiol.* 2012;12:57.

Merle-Melet M, Dossou-Gbete L, Maurer P, et al. Is amoxicillin-cotrimoxazole the most appropriate antibiotic regimen for listeria meningoencephalitis? Review of 22 cases and the literature. *J Infect*. 1996;33(2):79-85.

Sader HS, Flamm RK, Farrell DJ, Jones RN. Daptomycin activity against uncommonly isolated streptococcal and other gram-positive species groups. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2013;57(12):6378-6380.

Sader HS, Jones RN, Stilwell MG, Flamm RK. Ceftaroline activity tested against uncommonly isolated gram-positive pathogens: report from the SENTRY Antimicrobial Surveillance Program (2008-2011). Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2013;43(3):204-286.

Safdar A, Armstrong D. Antimicrobial activities against 84 *Listeria monocytogenes* isolates from patients with systemic listeriosis at a comprehensive cancer center (1955-1997). *J Clin Microbiol*. 2003;41(1):483-485.

Spyrou N, Anderson M, Foale R. *Listeria* endocarditis: current management and patient outcome—world literature review. *Heart*. 1997;77(4):380-383.

Wing EJ, Gregory SH. Listeria monocytogenes: clinical and experimental update. J Infect Dis. 2002;185(Suppl 1):S18-S24.

Table 15. Micrococcus spp.

Becker K, von Eiff C. Staphylococcus, Micrococcus, and other catalase-positive cocci. In: Versalovic J, Carroll KC, Funke G, Jorgensen JH, Landry ML, Warnock DW, eds. Manual of Clinical Microbiology. 10th ed. Washington, DC: ASM Press; 2011:308-330.

Miltiadous G, Elisaf M. Native valve endocarditis due to Micrococcus luteus: a case report and review of the literature. J Med Case Rep. 2011;5:251.

Oudiz RJ, Widlitz A, Beckmann XJ, et al. *Micrococcus*-associated central venous catheter infection in patients with pulmonary arterial hypertension. *Chest.* 2004;126(1):90-94.

Peces R, Gago E, Tejada F, Laures AS, Alvarez-Grande J. Relapsing bacteraemia due to *Micrococcus luteus* in a haemodialysis patient with a perm-cath catheter. *Nephrol Dial Transplant*. 1997;12(11):2428-2429.

Seifert H, Kaltheuner M, Perdreau-Remington F. *Micrococcus luteus* endocarditis: case report and review of the literature. *Zentralbl Bakteriol*. 1995;282(4):431-435.

von Eiff C, Kuhn N, Herrmann M, Weber S, Peters G. Micrococcus luteus as a cause of recurrent bacteremia. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 1996;15(8):711-713

von Eiff C, Peters G. In vitro activity of ciprofloxacin, ofloxacin, and levofloxacin against *Micrococcus* species and *Stomatococcus mucilaginosus* isolated from healthy subjects and neutropenic patients. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 1998;17(12):890-892.

Table 16. Moraxella catarrhalis

Bell JM, Turnidge JD, Jones RN. Development of a disk diffusion method for testing *Moraxella catarrhalis* susceptibility using Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute methods: a SENTRY antimicrobial surveillance program report. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2009;47(7):2187-2193.

Catlin BW. Branhamella catarrhalis: an organism gaining respect as a pathogen. Clin Microbiol Rev. 1990;3(4):293-320.

De Baere T, Muylaert A, Everaert E, et al. Bacteremia due to Moraxella atlantae in a cancer patient. J Clin Microbiol. 2002;40(7):2693-2695.

Doern GV, Tubert T. Disk diffusion susceptibility testing of *Branhamella catarrhalis* with ampicillin and seven other antimicrobial agents. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1987;31(10):1519-1523.

Doern GV, Tubert TA. In vitro activities of 39 antimicrobial agents for *Branhamella catarrhalis* and comparison of results with different quantitative susceptibility test methods. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1988;32(2):259-261.

Felmingham D, Gruneberg RN. A multicentre collaborative study of the antimicrobial susceptibility of community-acquired, lower respiratory tract pathogens, 1992-1993: the Alexander Project. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 1996;38(Suppl A):1-57.

Graham DR, Band JD, Thornsberry C, Hollis DG, Weaver RE. Infections caused by *Moraxella, Moraxella urethralis, Moraxella-*like groups M-5 and M-6, *Kingella kingae* in the United States, 1953-1980. *Rev Infect Dis.* 1990;12(3):423-431.

Hansen W, Butzler JP, Fuglesang JE, Henriksen SD. Isolation of penicillin and streptomycin resistant strains of *Moraxella osloensis*. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand B Microbiol Immunol. 1974;82(3):318-322.

Jones RN, Sommers HM. Identification and antimicrobial susceptibility testing of *Branhamella catarrhalis* in United States laboratories, 1983-1985. *Drugs*. 1986;31(Suppl 3):34-37.

Kibsey PC, Rennie RP, Rushton JE. Disk diffusion versus broth microdilution susceptibility testing of *Haemophilus* species and *Moraxella catarrhalis* using seven oral antimicrobial agents: application of updated susceptibility guidelines of the National Committee for Clinical Laboratory Standards. *J Clin Microbiol.* 1994;32(11):2786-2790.

Meza A, Verghese A, Berk SL. Moraxella catarrhalis. In: Yu V, Weber R, Raoult D, eds. Antimicrobial Therapy and Vaccines. 2nd ed. New York, NY: Apple Trees Productions; 2002:437-448.

Reynolds R, Shackcloth J, Felmingham D, McGowan A; BSAC Extended Working Party on Respiratory Resistance Surveillance. Comparison of BSAC agar dilution and NCCLS broth microdilution MIC methods for the in vitro susceptibility testing of *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, *Haemophilus influenzae* and *Moraxella catarrhalis*: the BSAC Respiratory Resistance Surveillance Programme. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2003;52(6):925-930.

Shah SS, Ruth A, Coffin SE. Infection due to Moraxella osloensis: case report and review of the literature. Clin Infect Dis. 2000;30(1):179-181.

Verduin CM, Hol C, Fleer A, van Dijk H, van Belkum A. *Moraxella catarrhalis:* from emerging to established pathogen. *Clin Microbiol Rev.* 2002;15(1):125-144.

Wallace RJ Jr., Steingrube VA, Nash DR, et al. BRO beta-lactamases of *Branhamella catarrhalis* and *Moraxella* subgenus *Moraxella*, including evidence for chromosomal beta-lactamase transfer by conjugation in *B. catarrhalis*, *M. nonliquefaciens*, and *M. lacunata. Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1989;33(11):1845-1854.

Table 17. Pasteurella spp.

Al-Sabah S, Goldberg P, Qureshi ST. *Pasteurella multocida* septic shock following liver transplantation treated with drotrecogin alpha (activated). *Transpl Infect Dis.* 2007;9(3):233-236.

Andrews JM, Jevons G, Brenwald N, Fraise A; BSAC Working Party on Sensitivity Testing. Susceptibility testing *Pasteurella multocida* by BSAC standardized methodology. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2004;54(5):962-964.

Chang K, Siu LK, Chen YH, et al. Fatal *Pasteurella multocida* septicemia and necrotizing fasciitis related with wound licked by a domestic dog. *Scand J Infect Dis.* 2007;39(2):167-170.

Fernández-Valencia JA, García S, Prat S. Pasteurella multocida septic shock after a cat scratch in an elderly otherwise healthy woman: a case report. Am J Emerg Med. 2008;26(3):380.e1-e3.

Freshwater A. Why your housecat's trite little bite could cause you quite a fright: a study of domestic felines on the occurrence and antibiotic susceptibility of *Pasteurella multocida*. *Zoonoses Public Health*. 2008;55(8-10):507-513.

Goldstein EJ, Citron DM, Merriam CV, Tyrrell KL. Ceftaroline versus isolates from animal bite wounds: comparative in vitro activities against 243 isolates, including 156 *Pasteurella* species isolates. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2012;56(12):6319-6323.

Goldstein EJ, Citron DM, Merriam CV, Warren YA, Tyrrell KL, Fernandez HT. In vitro activities of garenoxacin (BMS-284756) against 170 clinical isolates of nine *Pasteurella* species. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2002;46(9):3068-3070.

Goldstein EJ, Citron DM, Richwald GA. Lack of in vitro activity of oral forms of certain cephalosporins, erythromycin, and oxacillin against *Pasteurella multocida*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1988;32(2):213-215.

Johnson LB, Busuito MJ, Khatib R. Breast implant infection in a cat owner due to Pasteurella multocida. J Infect. 2000;41(1):110-111.

Lion C, Lozniewski A, Rosner V, Weber M. Lung abscess due to beta-lactamase-producing *Pasteurella multocida*. Clin Infect Dis. 1999;29(5):1345-1346.

Mushtaq S, Warner M, Cloke J, Afzal-Shah M, Livermore DM. Performance of the Oxoid M.I.C.Evaluator Strips compared with the Etest assay and BSAC agar dilution. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2010;65(8):1702-1711.

Nagata H, Yamada S, Uramaru K, Kiyasu Y, Kano N. Acute cholecystitis with bacteremia caused by *Pasteurella multocida*. Surg Infect (Larchmt). 2014;15(1):72-74.

Van Langenhove G, Daelemans R, Zachée P, Lins RL. Pasteurella multocida as a rare cause of peritonitis in peritoneal dialysis. Nephron. 2000;85(3):283-284.

Yokose N, Dan K. Pasteurella multocida sepsis, due to a scratch from a pet cat, in a post-chemotherapy neutropenic patient with non-Hodgkin lymphoma. Int J Hematol. 2007;85(2):146-148.

Table 18. Pediococcus spp.

Barrett MS, Jones RN. In vitro activity of quinupristin/dalfopristin (RP 59500) against a large collection of infrequently isolated or tested species. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 1996;25(3):147-149.

Barton LL, Rider ED, Coen RW. Bacteremic infection with Pediococcus: vancomycin-resistant opportunist. Pediatrics. 2001;107(4):775-776.

Danielsen M, Simpson PJ, O'Connor EB, Ross RP, Stanton C. Susceptibility of *Pediococcus* spp. to antimicrobial agents. *J Appl Microbiol*. 2007;102(2):384-389.

Heinz M, von Wintzingerode F, Moter A, et al. A case of septicemia with *Pediococcus acidilactici* after long-term antibiotic treatment. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2000;19(12):946-948.

Huang YT, Liao CH, Teng LJ, Hsueh PR. Daptomycin susceptibility of unusual gram-positive bacteria: comparison of results obtained by the Etest and the broth microdilution method. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 2007;51(4):1570-1572.

Klare I, Konstabel C, Werner G, et al. Antimicrobial susceptibilities of *Lactobacillus*, *Pediococcus* and *Lactococcus* human isolates and cultures intended for probiotic or nutritional use. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2007;59(5):900-912.

Long SS, Pickering LK, Prober CG, eds. Principles and Practice of Pediatric Infectious Diseases. 4th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier Inc.; 2015.

Suh B. Resolution of persistent *Pediococcus* bacteremia with daptomycin treatment: case report and review of the literature. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2010;66(1):111-115.

Vay C, Cittadini R, Barberis C, et al. Antimicrobial susceptibility of non-enterococcal intrinsic glycopeptide-resistant gram-positive organisms. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis.* 2007;57(2):183-188.

Table 19. Rothia mucilaginosa

Chavan RS, Pannaraj PS, Luna RA, et al. Significant morbidity and mortality attributable to *Rothia mucilaginosa* infections in children with hematological malignancies or following hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *Pediatr Hematol Oncol*. 2013;30(10):445-454.

Cho EJ, Sung H, Park SJ, Kim MN, Lee SO. *Rothia mucilaginosa* pneumonia diagnosed by quantitiative cultures and intracellular organisms of bronchoalveolar lavage in a lymphoma patient. *Ann Lab Med.* 2013;33(2):145-149.

Goldman M, Chaudhary UB, Greist A, Fausel CA. Central nervous system infections due to *Stomatococcus mucilaginosus* in immunocompromised hosts. *Clin Infect Dis*. 1998;27(5):1241-1246.

Hodzic E, Snyder S. A case of peritonitis due to Rothia mucilaginosa. Perit Dial Int. 2010;30(3):379-380.

Kaasch AJ, Saxler G, Seifert H. Septic arthritis due to Rothia mucilaginosa. Infection. 2011;39(1):81-82.

Kayman T, Akalin T, Ugur H, Bozdogan B, Duyan S. Two bacteremia cases associated with *Rothia mucilaginosa*. Clin Lab. 2013;59(9-10):1167-1170

Korsholm TL, Haahr V, Prag J. Eight cases of lower respiratory tract infection caused by *Stomatococcus mucilaginosis*. *Scand J Infect Dis*. 2007;39(10):913-917.

McWhinney PHM, Kibbler CC, Gillespie SH, et al. *Stomatococcus mucilaginosus:* an emerging pathogen in neutropenic patients. *Clin Infect Dis.* 1992;14(3):641-646.

Michels F, Colaert J, Greysen F, Scheerlinck T. Late prosthetic joint infection due to Rothia mucilaginosa. Acta Orthop Belg. 2007;73(2):263-267.

Rizvi M, Fatima N, Shukla I, Afzal K. Stomatococcus mucilaginosus meningitis in a healthy 2-month-old child. J Med Microbiol. 2008;57(Pt 3):382-383.

von Eiff C, Peters G. In vitro activity of ciprofloxacin, ofloxacin, and levofloxacin against *Micrococcus* species and *Stomatococcus mucilaginosus* isolated from healthy subjects and neutropenic patients. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.* 1998;17(12):890-892.

Table 20. Vibrio spp. (Including Vibrio cholerae)

Asenjo CW, Ramírez-Rhonda CH. Halophilic Vibrio infections: a review. Bol Asoc Med P R. 1991;83(4):154-156.

Daniels NA. Vibrio vulnificus Oysters: pearls and perils. Clin Infect Dis. 2011;52(6):788-792.

Bowdre JH, Hull JH, Cocchetto DM. Antibiotic efficacy against *Vibrio vulnificus* in the mouse: superiority of tetracycline. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*. 1983;225(3):595-598.

Chen SC, Lee YT, Tsai SJ, et al. Antibiotic therapy for necrotizing fasciitis caused by *Vibrio vulnificus*: retrospective analysis of an 8 year period. *J Antimicrob Chemother*. 2012;67(2):488-493.

Chiang SR, Chuang YC. Vibrio vulnificus infection: clinical manifestations, pathogenesis, and antimicrobial therapy. J Microbiol Immunol Infect. 2003;36(2):81-88.

Chien JY, Shih JT, Hsueh PR, Yang PC, Luh KT. Vibrio alginolyticus as the cause of pleural empyema and bacteremia in an immunocompromised patient. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2002;21(5):401-403.

French GL, Woo ML, Hui YW, Chan KY. Antimicrobial susceptibilities of halophilic vibrios. J Antimicrob Chemother. 1989;24(2):183-194.

Saha D, Karim MM, Khan WA, Ahmed S, Salam MA, Bennish ML. Single-dose azithromycin for the treatment of cholera in adults. N Engl J Med. 2006;354(23):2452-2462.

Yamamoto T, Nair GB, Albert MJ, Parodi CC, Takeda Y. Survey of in vitro susceptibilities of *Vibrio cholerae* O1 and O139 to antimicrobial agents. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 1995;39(1):241-244.

Zanetti S, Spanu T, Deriu A, Romano L, Sechi LA, Fadda G. In vitro susceptibility of *Vibrio* spp. isolated from the environment. *Int J Antimicrob Agents*. 2001;17(5):407-409.

The Quality Management System Approach

Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) subscribes to a quality management system (QMS) approach in the development of standards and guidelines, which facilitates project management; defines a document structure using a template; and provides a process to identify needed documents. The QMS approach applies a core set of "quality system essentials" (QSEs), basic to any organization, to all operations in any health care service's path of workflow (ie, operational aspects that define how a particular product or service is provided). The QSEs provide the framework for delivery of any type of product or service, serving as a manager's guide. The QSEs are as follows:

Organization Personnel Process Management Nonconforming Event Management

Customer Focus Purchasing and Inventory Documents and Records Assessments

Facilities and Safety Equipment Information Management Continual Improvement

M45 addresses the QSE indicated by an "X." For a description of the other documents listed in the grid, please refer to the Related CLSI Reference Materials section on the following page.

Organization	Customer Focus	Facilities and Safety	Personnel	Purchasing and Inventory	Equipment	Process Management	Documents and Records	Information Management	Nonconforming Event Management	Assessments	Continual Improvement
		M29				X M02 M07 M11 M23	M07				

Path of Workflow

A path of workflow is the description of the necessary processes to deliver the particular product or service that the organization or entity provides. A laboratory path of workflow consists of the sequential processes: preexamination, examination, and postexamination and their respective sequential subprocesses. All laboratories follow these processes to deliver the laboratory's services, namely quality laboratory information.

M45 addresses the clinical laboratory path of workflow steps indicated by an "X." For a description of the other documents listed in the grid, please refer to the Related CLSI Reference Materials section on the following page.

Preexamination					Examination	Postexamination		
Examination ordering	Sample collection	Sample transport	Sample receipt/processing	Examination	Results review and follow-up	Interpretation	Results reporting and archiving	Sample management
				M02 M07 M11 VET01	X M02 M07 M11 VET01 VET01S M100	X M02 M07 M11 VET01 VET01S M100	X M02 M07 M11 VET01 VET01S M100	

Related CLSI Reference Materials*

M02

VET01S

the current Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute-recommended methods for disk susceptibility testing, criteria for quality control testing, and updated tables for interpretive zone diameters.

Methods for Dilution Antimicrobial Susceptibility Tests for Bacteria That Grow Aerobically. 10th ed., 2015. This standard addresses reference methods for the determination of minimal inhibitory concentrations of aerobic bacteria by broth macrodilution, broth microdilution, and agar dilution.

Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Disk Susceptibility Tests. 12th ed., 2015. This standard contains

M11 Methods for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing of Anaerobic Bacteria. 8th ed., 2012. This standard provides reference methods for the determination of minimal inhibitory concentrations of anaerobic bacteria by agar dilution and broth microdilution.

M23 Development of *In Vitro* Susceptibility Testing Criteria and Quality Control Parameters. 3rd ed., 2008. This document addresses the required and recommended data needed for the selection of appropriate interpretive criteria and quality control ranges for antimicrobial agents.

M29 Protection of Laboratory Workers From Occupationally Acquired Infections. 4th ed., 2014. Based on US regulations, this document provides guidance on the risk of transmission of infectious agents by aerosols, droplets, blood, and body substances in a laboratory setting; specific precautions for preventing the laboratory transmission of microbial infection from laboratory instruments and materials; and recommendations for the management of exposure to infectious agents.

M100S Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. 25th ed, 2015. This document provides updated tables for the Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute antimicrobial susceptibility testing standards M02-A12, M07-A10, and M11-A8.

VET01 Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Disk and Dilution Susceptibility Tests for Bacteria Isolated From Animals. 4th ed., 2013. This document provides the currently recommended techniques for antimicrobial agent disk and dilution susceptibility testing, criteria for quality control testing, and interpretive criteria for veterinary use.

Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Disk and Dilution Susceptibility Tests for Bacteria Isolated From Animals. 3rd ed., 2015. This document provides updated tables for the CLSI antimicrobial susceptibility testing standard VET01.

^{*} CLSI documents are continually reviewed and revised through the CLSI consensus process; therefore, readers should refer to the most current editions.

NOTES



Explore the Latest Offerings From CLSI!

As we continue to set the global standard for quality in laboratory testing, we are adding products and programs to bring even more value to our members and customers.



HIHE

By becoming a CLSI member, your laboratory will join 1,600+ other influential organizations all working together to further CLSI's efforts to improve health care outcomes. You can play an active role in raising global laboratory testing standards—in your laboratory, and around the world.

Find out which membership option is best for you at www.clsi.org/membership.



Find what your laboratory needs to succeed! CLSI U provides convenient, cost-effective continuing education and training resources to help you advance your professional development. We have a variety of easy-to-use, online educational resources that make *e*Learning stress-free and convenient for you and your staff.

See our current educational offerings at www.clsi.org/education.



When laboratory testing quality is critical, standards are needed and there is no time to waste. *e*CLIPSE™ Ultimate Access, our cloud-based online portal of the complete library of CLSI standards, makes it easy to quickly find the CLSI resources you need.

Learn more and purchase *e*CLIPSE at **shop.clsi.org/eCLIPSE-Ultimate-Access.**

For more information, visit www.clsi.org today.



950 West Valley Road, Suite 2500, Wayne, PA 19087 USA

P: 610.688.0100 Toll Free (US): 877.447.1888 F: 610.688.0700

E: customerservice@clsi.org www.clsi.org

PRINT ISBN 1-56238-917-3 ELECTRONIC ISBN 1-56238-918-1